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APPEARANCES:

MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN, Rose, Sundstrom &
Bentley, 2548 Blairstone Pines Drive Tallahassee,
Florida 32301, appearing on behalf of North Fort Myers
Utility, Inc.

JACK SHREVE, Public Counsel, and STEVE
REILLY, Assistant Public Counsel, c¢/o, Office of
Public Counsel, c¢/o The Florida Legislature, 111 West
Madison Street, Room 812, Tallahassee, Florida
32399-1400, appearing on behalf of the Citizens of the
State of Florida.

JENNIFER BRUBAKER and SAMANTHA CIBULA,
Florida Public Service Commission, Division of Legal
Services, 2540 Shumard Cak Boulevard, Tallahassee,
Florida 32399-0870, appearing on behalf of the

Commission Staff.

ALSO PRESENT:

BILLIE MESSER, FPSC Division of Water and Wastewater

RONALD LUDINGTON

JOE DEVINE

DONALD GILL
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PROCEEDTINGS

(Hearing convened at 9:00 a.m.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Call the hearing to
order. Could I have the notice read, please?

MS. BRUBAKER: Pursuant to notice, this time
and place has been designated for the continuation of
the hearing in Docket No. 981781-8U, application for
amendment of certificate No. 247-S to extend service
area by the transfer of Buccaneer Estates in Lee
County to North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank you. Take
appearances.

MR. FRIEDMAN: Yegs. This is Marty Friedman
with the law firm of Rose, Sundstrom and Bentley on
behalf of North Fort Myers Utility.

MR. SHREVE: Jack Shreve and Steve Reilly
with the Office of Public Counsel on behalf of the
Citizens of the state of Florida.

MR. GILL: Donald Gill, party of record.

MR. DEVINE: Mr. Devine, party of record.

MR. LUDINGTON: Ronald Ludington on behalf
the homeowners of Buccaneer Estates.

MS. BRUBAKER: Samantha Cibula and Jennifer
Brubaker appearing on behalf of Commission Staff.

MR. FRIEDMAN: Commissioners, I hate to

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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start off on an adversarial tone, but this gentleman
said he represented the homeowners, and I don't think
he has any authority to represent anybody other than
himself, and don't think that up until this point he's
purported to represent anybody but himself. And I
thought that should be clear in the record.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Ludington.

MR. LUDINGTON: I said I was on behalf of
the homeowners of Buccaneer Estates. I did not say I
represented them.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Well, I think the
basis upon which your intervention was granted is
clear in the record, and I think the record will stand
and that will be clarified. Thank you, Mr. Friedman

Ms. Brubaker, can you just kind of take a
moment to review where we are procedurally and then
we'll proceed.

MS. BRUBAKER: Certainly. The hearing that
took place on North Fort Myers on October 13th, 1999,
was continued in order to allow the parties to give a
brief closing argument on the evidence adduced at
hearing. This was to serve in lieu of filing briefs.

It was contemplated that each party would be
permitted five minutes to give these closing

arguments, with possibly more time being allotted to
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the utility in order to give its closing arguments.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay.

MS. BRUBAKER: At that time the hearing will
be -- should be concluded and the regular agenda
conference will take place at 9:30. Staff is to
prepare an oral recommendation based upon the evidence
adduced at hearing and the arguments of parties heard
here. And the matter will be reopened at the
conclusion of the agenda conference to allow Staff to
get its recommendation.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: One question. 1Is it a
foregone conclusion that there will be an oral
recommendation and we'll take it up, or is it possible
for a written recommendation?

MS. BRUBAKER: That's strictly at the
Commission's preference. We had talked about giving
an oral recommendation. Staff is willing to following
whatever procedure the panel deems appropriate.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. We can address
that then at the end of the closing arguments as to
how we will proceed.

Do you have a suggested order?

MS. BRUBAKER: I would suggest that the pro
se parties be permitted to give their closing argument

first followed by Public Counsel, followed by the

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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utility.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Gill, are you
prepared to -- I'm sorry, Mr. Ludington.

MR. LUDINGTON: Yes. I am prepared to go
first.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Very well.

MR. LUDINGTON: I will read this. It's a
prepared statement.

I have had many people tell me that the
Public Service Commission does not have the authority
under law to have North Fort Myers Utility,
Incorporated, send the monthly bill for the wastewater
gservice in Buccaneer Estates to the park owners as I
have suggested in my proposal.

The Supreme Court of the state of Florida
has said the Public Service Commission had such powers
in a decision handed down in 1979 in the case known as
Miller & Sons versus Hawkins, in which the Court
stated that the power of the PSC was a law unto itself
when it came to public welfare. I'm sure you have all
heard of this case before, so I'll not go into further
details except to remind you of the Court's decision
at that time.

Instead, let me now state as to why I know

the PSC can direct North Fort Myers Utility to bill
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the park owner for this service, and what rate should
be used for this billing.

If the Public Service Commission believes in
its own rules and regulations, and that the tariffs
the Public Service Commission has assigned to North
Fort Myers Utility for use in the conduct of NFMU's
day-to-day operations, if you believe those are
correct and meaningful, then the Public Service
Commission has no other choice but to live by them
too. You made the rules, you stick by them.

In support of this argument I state whereas,
the Public Service Commission grants the application
of North Fort Myers Utility to add Buccaneer to its
territory, the Public Service Commission approved rate
water tariffs under which NFMU operates shall also
come into effect in Buccaneer at exactly the same
time. And since North Fort Myers Utility made its
original application on December 1lst, 1998, I am now
suggesting that that date be considered the date of
acceptance of the approval of North Fort Myers
Utilties' application.

This, in turn, will cause rate schedule GS,
general service, to become the active rate for billing
in this matter for the following reasons: Whereas,

under North Fort. Myers Utilities' Tariff Sheet 15.0,
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Applicability, it is therein stated that rate schedule
GS is to be used, quote, 'for wastewater services to
all customers for which no other schedule applies.'
End of quote. And whereas, the only other rate
schedule available to North Fort Myers Utility 1s rate
schedule RS, and whereas, it is not applicable in this
case because of the following factors, therefore, rate
schedule GS must be used in this matter before you.
What are these factors?

Whereas, rate schedule RS applies to, quote,
"wastewater services for all purposes in private
residences in individually metered apartments," end of
guote, and whereas, the homeowners in Buccaneer do
live in private residence, which happen to be metered,
these same homeowners are not now seeking this
wastewater service from North Fort Myers Utility, and
indeed have never sought this wastewater service from
North Fort Myers Utility. Therefore, they cannot ever
be assumed to be the "persons" or, quote, "applicants"
who are mentioned in this tariff, and who would,
therefore, fall under any of the terms or regulations
or rate schedules found in the same tariff.

In support of that I offer this from the
tariff itself: Tariff Sheet 26.0, Application for

Wastewater Service, Section I, Service Area. It
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states "North Fort Myers Utility agrees to supply
service to," quote, "those persons seeking the same."
end of quote. And later, under the same applicability
section, it again refers to, guote, "those applicants
who shall seek wastewater service." Once again, I
state that the homeowners of Buccaneer have not now or
ever sought this wastewater service from North Fort
Myers Utility. So they cannot be considered as the
persons seeking this service or the applicants seeking
this service, and, therefore, they do not fall under
these tariff regulations.

Now, therefore, just where did North Fort
Myers Utility find these applicants or persons seeking
their services? We know it was not the Buccaneer
homeowners for none have ever applied. Further on in
the tariff, but still on Sheet 26.0 we find the answer
to that gquestion in the section of on-site facilities.
Here we come across the words, gquote, "a developer
shall be that person seeking wastewater service from
the Utility." End of quote.

It is the -- the answer is right there. It
ig the developer. It, therefore, follows that the
person seeking this wastewater service from North Fort
Myers Utility, the developer, in this case the park

owner, must be responsible for payment for this
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service as they were the ones who sought it out, and
even signed for it. And in this case they must pay
for it under the terms of the only applicable
schedule, which is schedule GS. There's no provision
in the tariff for anyone else to pay. So it has to be
the, quote, "person" who seeks the service; guote,
"the applicant." In this case, the park owner.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Ludington, you
have thirty seconds to conclude.

MR. LUDINGTON: Pardon me?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: You have thirty
seconds to conclude.

MR. LUDINGTON: Are we sticking by the
definite five-minute rule?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yes, sir. We have an
agenda conference that starts promptly at 9:30 this
morning.

MR. LUDINGTON: Can I have yielded time from
my cohorts.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Sure. They are going
to be allowed their own five minutes.

MR. LUDINGTON: Okay. If the homeowners of
Buccaneer who lived in a metered residence had sought
this service, they could be billed for it under rate

schedule RS. But they did not geek it. Not even one
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of them. Therefore, the developer's liable for the
cost. If the developer wishes to pass these costs on
to the homeowners at a later date, under some other
statute or law, then let him try. But that's not a
matter of concern to you. And besides the exact
matter also happens to be under dispute in civil court
at this very moment.

I suggest that the Public Service Commission
has no choice in the matter. You must adopt my
proposal, or at least the better portions of it. It
contains the proper rate schedule and the proper
applicant.

You may want to alter the starting date from
that which I originally suggested, or you may wish to
reword some paragraphs, but you can find very little
else to change in it. And you cannot alter the rate
schedule to be used for the payer involved as these
both follow your tariff's wording exactly.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Ludington, you're
going to have to yield to others or else they are
going to have to yield time to you.

MR. DEVINE: I'd like to yield some of my
time, Mr. Chairman, to Mr. Ludington. Two minutes,
please.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Very well.

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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Mr. Ludington, you may continue.

MR. LUDINGTON: Furthermore, to confirm that
both North Fort Myers Utility and the park owner agree
that you are authorized to accept my proposal, we have
to look no further than the wastewater agreement of
August 1998, which, as you know, was produced after
months of discussion and conniving, and was then
signed by both the park owner and North Fort Myers
Utility. They both knew then, and agreed to the fact
that you had this authority and could use it whenever
yvou wanted. If you need proof, when looking through
the wastewater agreement we can ask ourselves just
what the fourth sentence in 6.0, the agreement to
serve, really says when it states, quote, "Such
connection shall at all times be in accordance with
the rules, regulations and orders of the applicable
governmental authority." End of quote. Does this not
mean your tariffs? Your rules? Does this not say
that the Public Service Commission, which is the
applicable government authority in cases, has the last
word in all of these matters, and that both parties
agreed to that and acknowledged that very fact in
19987

Even the first sentence of 9.0, rates, in

this same agreement, backs you up in your decision to
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accept my proposal when it states that the rates to be
charged "are those set forth in the tariff of service
company." End of quote.

Other gections of the Wastewater Agreement
including 9.2 also clearly lend credence to the notion
that the PSC has total control of that outcome of that
agreement, now and in the future.

Notwithstanding the fact that the wastewater
agreement calls for North Fort Myers Utility to bill
the homeowners under some contrived uses of section --
Florida Statute 723, you have the obligation to ignore
that portion of the agreement and follow the dictates
of the tariff which you set for NFU to follow. It is
not for North Fort Myers Utility to argue the merits
of 723 in front of you, but for the park owner to do
that in the c¢ivil court.

He has chosen not to show you his face in
this matter before you. Instead, he lets North Fort
Myers Utility try to get his points across. You are
not required to understand Florida Section 723 or to
rule on the applicability of this matter. Therefore,
North Fort Myers Utility argument should be taken on
that subject with a grain of salt.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Ludington, your

time has expired. Mr. Devine, you may begin your
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argument.

MR. DEVINE: I'd like to award Mr. Ludington
one more moment, please.

MR. GILL: I'll yield two minutes of my
time.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay, Mr. Ludington.
But you do need to hurry because we are short on time.

MR. LUDINGTON: Thank vyou.

The park owner's very absence in this case
should help to convince you that something is very
wrong with the Wastewater Agreement when one of the
parties responsible for its very existence avoid
showing up to argue for its accuracy, and, instead,
lets the other party involved try to justify its
meaningfulness. Just why would North Fort Myers
Utility want to try to justify it?

Counsel for North Fort Myers Utility made
the reason for their justification very clear at the
Public Service Commission hearing at February 14th,
'99, when he said, quote, "and its bottom dollar is
because it's money," quote, when he refers to the
reason the homeowners do not want to pay. For once we
do agree on something, counselor. It is money. It is
the near $11,000 North Fort Myers Utility wants to

take from the Buccaneer homeowners each month under
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rate schedule RS, versus the flat fee of a few hundred
dollars they will get for the park owner under rate
schedule GS. You're damn right. It's money.

Further to this argument I also state that
the park owners have illegally used FS 723 in support
of their position with respect to the "pass-through
charges," in which they claim they are required to be
passed on to the homeowners of Buccaneer, and that
they use 723.046 in supporting the position of North
Fort Myers Utility in its collection and amortization
of these charges when corresponding with the residents
of Buccaneer, when that statute clearly only gives
that privilege only to, gquote "any municipality,
county or special district serving the mobile home
park." End of quote.

Clearly North Fort Myers Utility does not
qualify as any of these entities and clearly this is
another misuse of 723 by the park owners which
confirmed just what we have said all along; that they
have conspired with North Fort Myers Utility to pull
off this illegal wastewater deal using 723
underhandedly.

You should also be aware of the fact that
North Fort Myers Utility tariffs also state that North

Fort Myers Utility is to make its services available

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

223

on a nondiscriminatory basis. By not charging the
park owners a pass-through charge for the park owners'
own sewer connections, as North Fort Myers Utility has
admitted doing in many cases, they have therefore
digcriminated against the homeowners in these same
parks and should be charged with discrimination
against seniors. Each age-restricted park that has
had this kind of wastewater settlement thrust upcn the
homeowners should be made aware of this fact so that
the homeowners in these parks can take some legal
action.

The Public Service Staff also should make
sure that this type of illegal discrimination does not
continue by examining each new wastewater agreement
that comes before them.

With these words in mind, we ask the Public
Service Commission to follow through about the
Ludington proposal, or something very similar to it,
and then bring this matter to a quick but just
conclusion. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank vyou,

Mr. Ludington.

Mr. Devine and Mr. Gill, you have a total of

two minutes between you for the both of you, so you

can use that however you see fit.
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MR. DEVINE: Yeg, Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Since we last met down at Buccaneer, we
received hundreds and hundreds of letters from the
homeowners and I couldn't have presented a better
closing than a letter that was given to us from a
gentlemen that lives in the park by the name of
Mr. Warren Prescott, an elderly gentlemen who seems to
have grasped this situation far better than most of
the legal minds in this room. And I'd like to read
into the record what he has said. "The wastewater
facility of the Buccaneer Estates Manufactured Home
Community was sold to North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.
while the wastewater facility was part of property
under Buccaneer lease agreement with the Buccaneer
resgsidents.

"This, I believe, was completely improper.
The sale was made under the premise that the
wastewater facility had been condemned, which was not
true. Buccaneer ownerg did this without consulting or
advising Buccaneer residents.

"North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. entered into
this gquestionable purchase agreement with the
Buccaneer Estates Manufactured Home Community owners.
They also made a wastewater hook up with Buccaneer

illegally where they had no jurisdiction. This, too,
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was done without notice or consulting or advising
Buccaneer residents.

In my opinion, Buccaneer owners in North
Fort Myers Utility, Inc. made these improper
arrangements solely to further their own economic
advantage without consideration of the proper regard
for, or the legal rights of, Buccaneer residents.

My own comment, Mr. Chairman, is it's about
time that the greatest generation that's come through
this country which came out of the Depression, fought
World War II, Korea and Vietnam stop being victimized
by big companies looking to extract the last dollar
they can from the people who now should be enjoying
their sunshine years.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank you. Mr. Gill,
I apologize, but all of the time has been utilized.
Mr. Reilly, you may proceed.

MR. GILL: I only yielded two minutes. I

was very clear. I said I yield two minutes and two
from f£ive should leave me three. I should have three
minutes. I just have a brief thing here to say. I'm

entitled to my three minutes because I only yielded

two.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Reilly is going to

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

226

yield his time, I suppose. You may proceed. You have
three minutes.

MR. GILL: I incorporate everything
Mr. Ludington said as though it was my own, except for
these minor differences.

North Fort Myers' application for extension
of territory, that would include all the homes of
Buccaneer Estates as customers, must be dismissed and
denied. North Fort Myers, Incorporated's emergency
motion for rates and charges also must be dismissed
and denied.

North Fort Myers should be required or
allowed to refile an application that would allow
North Fort Myers Utility to provide wastewater service
to Manufactured Homes Community, Incorporated as the
customer of North Fort Myers Utility. North Fort
Myers Utility, Incorporation's new application must
clearly state that the North Fort Myers Utility,
Incorporated -- new application would also be an
application to provide wastewater service to the
commercial entity, Manufactured Homeg Communities,
Incorporated, as a bulk customer, and would not be an
application that would not make Buccaneer Estates --
the residents of the Buccaneer Estates a part of North

Fort Myers Utility territory.
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North Fort Myers Utility, Incorporated's new
application also should include its rates and charges
for its wastewater service to Manufactured Homes
Community, Incorporated.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank you, Mr. Gill.
You only used two minutes, by the way. Mr. Shreve.

MR. SHREVE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1I'll
be very brief.

Early on, working with the homeowners
association, signed an agreement. This was taken up
at the last hearing. We have signed the agreement.
We still are on the agreement, and at this point we
fully support the agreement.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank you, Mr. Shreve.
Mr. Friedman.

MR. FRIEDMAN: Yesg, Commissioners. I'm
Marty Friedman on behalf of North Fort Myers Utility.

And it was after much negotiation and
give-and-take that the Office of Public Counsel and
North Fort Myers entered into a Settlement Agreement
that was accepted by the homeowners association and
its utility committee and those -- that person and
those entities signed on that agreement.

As we stand here today, as Mr. Shreve

stated, Public Counsel still stands behind the
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Settlement Agreement, and, in fact, there is no
legitimate basis for either the homeowners association
or office of Public Counsel to withdraw from the
Settlement Agreement. I've cited some case law in my
posthearing statement for that fact.

In fact, if you read and hear the testimony,
Mr. Burandt, attorney Burandt, who represents the
homeowners association in a civil case down there,
testified that, as you will recall, he liked
Mr. Ludington's proposal better. But if they couldn't
get Mr. Ludington, or couldn't get you all to accept
Mr. Ludington's proposal, that they would accept the
Settlement Agreement that Office of Public Counsel
entered into.

And the question becomes whether the
intervenors have presented any competent and
substantial evidence in opposition to this Settlement
Agreement. Because the law obviously favors
settlement agreements. And I would suggest to you
that they have not presented any evidence that is
contrary to the fact that that Settlement Agreement is
in the public interest. Generally what they have done
is supported the proposed settlement offer by
Mr. Ludington. And I have, in my brief, discussed in

detail the reasons why that settlement proposal won't
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work. And I'm just going to hit the highlights today.

First of all, MHC isn't a party. The mobile
home park owner, under Mr. Ludington's proposal, would
have certain obligations, and MHC isn't a party to
this and I don't think that the Commission can
adjudicate its rights without it being here. Also
Mr. Ludington's proposal would require the Commission
to ajudicate issues under Chapter 723.

The principal issue is was it proper for MHC
to transfer the -- providing wastewater service to
outside provider? That's an issue that's decided
under Chapter 723, with the two issues being number
one, did they -- "they" being the mobile home park --
reduce the rent sufficiently? And that's an issue
that this Commission has specifically entered an order
saying "That's not our jurisdiction.™

The second issue is the pass-through was the
taking off line of the plant governmentally mandated.
That's not an issue you determined either. That is an
issue that is for the courts to determine.

And this Commission doesn't have the
authority to say whether or not that assignment of the
pass-through charge by MHC to North Fort Myers is
appropriate or whether we can collect it. That's an

issue under Chapter 723, and I don't believe that this
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Commission can tell North Fort Myers you cannot
collect that charge that was assigned to you under
Chapter 723. The authorities that Mr. Ludington's
proposal has, the Part B, a bulk customer, while North
Fort Myers continues to own, operate and maintain at
its expense the on-site system. And that obviously
would result in North Fort Myers and all of its other
customers paying for the operation of the system but
the residents of Buccaneer Estates not paying for
anything for the maintenance of that system.

As Mr. Reeves testified, the only times
North Fort Myers has a bulk customer is if, number
one, there are no individual meters on the mobile
homes, and number two, if the park continues to
maintain and operate the on-site system. Neither of
those elements are present here. And I think it's
obvious as to why that policy is in place. I mean, if
there were individual meters, then we should encourage
conservation by billing those people on their
individual meters.

The Commission has approved in the past --
and I don't recall whether this panel was on those
cases or not -- but a number of cases that the Public
Counsel has intervened in opposition to, which are, in

effect, no different than these. 2aAnd in each of those
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cases the Commission said it's in the public interest
to go with a large centralized regional system rather
than have a proliferation of smaller systems.

I don't know -- this case has had a lot of
antagonism, as I'm sure you all could glean from the
hearing, and we need to put that behind us.

I would conclude with Mr. Burandt's
testimony on Page 80 of the transcript, the attorney,
where he said "Obviously we would all rather see you
agree with us and go with Mr. Ludington's proposal
instructing North Fort Myers Utility to bill MHC, or
its affiliates, directly." That's our first choice.
And I suggest to you that option is not available for
the reasons that I've stated.

"If we can't have that," Mr. Burandt stated,
"then we'll go back to our second choice which was the
agreement that the Office of Public Counsel signed
with North Fort Myers."

I would suggest to you that at the last
minute Mr. Burandt was trying to get a better deal for
his client by suggesting what have we got to lose by
going about Mr. Ludington's proposal. Even if the
Commission doesn't accept it, we still have this one
that the Public Counsel negotiated in the back pocket.

The OPC-North Fort Myers Settlement
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Agreement that was signed off by the homeowners
association provides a fair and equitable conclusion
in this matter. It resolves this matter with finality
so that those residents can get on with their lives.
This issue has caused a lot of infighting among the
park as --

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Mr. Friedman, you have
thirty seconds.

MR. FRIEDMAN: And that's all I need, thank
you.

North Ft. Myers has been more than
adequately penalized for its mistake. The residents
under the Settlement Agreement would not have to pay
the pass-through charge for the service availability
charge, and nor would this Settlement Agreement affect
their contract rights if Mr. Ludington and these
intervenors believe that they have contract rights
against MHC, we specifically made sure that this
agreement didn't impair that. And, finally, it
resolves the never popular igsue of surcharges.

Thank you very much.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Thank you.

Ms. Brubaker, do you have any concluding
thoughts of how we're going to proceed from this

point?
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MS. BRUBAKER: I suppose it's at your
discretion, Commissioner.

Staff has intensively examined the hearing
transcripts and exhibits and has some preliminary
notes drafted. If as a matter of comfort an outline
would be of help to the Commissioners, Staff is
certainly willing and, I think, able to proceed to
giving an oral recommendation at the conclusion of
today's agenda conference. If it's the panel's
preference, however, a written recommendation can
certainly be made also.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Commissioners, I'm
certainly open to suggestions as to how we proceed
from this point.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Ms. Brubaker, I guess I
would like to see an outline, if you can put one
together, that you give to us at the conclusion while
you're giving your oral recommendation.

MS. BRUBAKER: Certainly.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: 2And I'd like to see
included in that some of the arguments on the merit
for transferring this territory.

MS. BRUBAKER: Abgolutely. And, of course,
we haven't produced anything given that we would hear

closing arguments today, that might influence what our

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

234

recommendation would be.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Very well. So I think
it would be necessary then to continue this hearing
until, say, 15 minutes after the conclusion of today's
agenda conference. Is that acceptable? Okay.

MS. BRUBAKER: Commissioner, I just would
like to clarify, since we're in the recommendation
phase of this proceeding, that participation would be
limited to Staff and the Commissioners only at that
point.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yes, that would be
correct. Mr. Ludington, you have a question?

MR. LUDINGTON: Would you have any idea what
time of the day this might occur?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: (Chuckling) There's a
large room full of people -- and there was a little
bit of a chuckle. Our agenda conferences can last one
hour or ten hours, and they have been known to be
anywhere in that range. I wish I could give you a
time certain.

MR. LUDINGTON: You've got a pretty big
plate today, have you?

CHAIRMAN GARCIA: 58 items.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yes, sir. This is it

here (Indicating).
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MR. LUDINGTON: We'll hit the road. Thanks.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: I wish I could be more
helpful but I can't be.

Okay. With that, then, this hearing will be
continued until 15 minutes after the conclusion of
today's agenda conference.

(Recess taken at 3:35 and recovened.)

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Call the hearing back
to order. Okay. Ms. Brubaker, where are we at this
point?

MS. BRUBAKER: Commissioners, at this point
Staff is prepared to give its recommendation with
respect to this docket. We can proceed orally. As we
discussed, we provided, for your reference, a brief
outline of the points Staff intends to recommend.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. Please proceed.

MS. MESSER: Commissioners, we did issue an
order based on the Prehearing Order. The first issue
being should the stipulation between the Office of
Public Counsel and North Fort Myers be approved.

Our recommendation is that the proposed
settlement of the Office of Public Counsel in North
Fort Myers should be approved. And the merits of the

Settlement Agreement with respect to public interest
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considerations will be discussed with respect to
Issue 5. We didn't get into that right here at this
issue.

But essentially as you know what happened is
that OPC originally was asked to represent the
homeowners association and enter into the proposed
Settlement Agreement. At the hearing OPC as informed
that the association no longer supported the proposed
settlement and asked OPC to withdraw its support of
the agreement. The hearing did continue and elements
of the proposed settlement, as well as the settlement
of proposal of Customer Ludington, were discussed.
And, finally, in their briefs and oral argument today,
OPC clarified its support of the original proposed
gsettlement, and North Fort Myers also reaffirmed its
support of that settlement. And Staff believes that
this agreement is the most appropriate and reasonable
solution to the present situation, but --

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I assume that Public
Counsel has conferred with his clients and that he is
making this representation based on the advice and
desires of his clients.

MS. BRUBAKER: Yes, that's correct.

MS. MESSER: You may -- since 1 and 5 are

related --
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COMMISSIONER CLARK: You're recommending
that we adopt 1 because of your recommendation in 5.
You believe it is in the public interest and,
therefore, we should accept the stipulation.

MS. MESSER: That's correct. You may want
to defer your decision until after we go over gome of
the points in 5.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Why don't we just go
right into Issue 5.

MS. MESSER: Okay. Issue 5 is, of course --
is the transfer of the wastewater operations of
Buccaneer Estates to North Fort Myers in the public
interest. And the Staff does believe that it is in
the public interest under the criteria of the proposed
stipulation between the Office of Public Counsel and
North Fort Myers Utility, with the clarification that
the Commission has the authority to impute CIAC for
ratemaking purposes in the future. No language in the
stipulation agrees to the prohibition of imputation of
CIAC by the Commission in the future.

Now, what we did -- well, we laid out for
you 1s, of course, essentially there were two
proposals in front of the Commission. There was the
proposed settlement between OPC and North Fort Myers,

and that included, briefly, that North Fort Myers
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would bill the customers within the park for service
rendered from September 1, 1999, based upon their
residential rate schedule. And that water would be --
water information would be received from Buccaneer
Water Company. That they waived -- North Fort Myers
waived its right to collect service availability
charges from the customers in Buccaneer Estatesg, and
also to collect any pass-through charges from the
residents, holding the residents forever harmless from
the payment of any pass-through charges potentially
collectible under Chapter 723. The residents would
not pay for wastewater service through August 31,
1999, and the agreement does not affect the rights of
the residents to pursue their contract rights against
the park owner under Chapter 723.

And lastly it stated that the Order to Show
Cause against North Fort Myers should be dismissed
without penalty.

The other proposal before the Commission
that was discussed at the hearing was offered by
Customer Ludington. And his proposal basically
suggested that North Fort Myers collect from the park
owner any monies for monthly service charges, and that
the park owner enter into a general serxrvice

arrangement with North Fort Myers to accomplish that.
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That North Fort Myers would agree to forgo
the collection of any service availability charges or
monthly service charges that it thought were to be
collected through clauses in the developer's agreement
signed in 1998 with the park owner. That North Fort
Myers agreed that it had the right to obtain water
readings from Buccaneer. That Mr. Ludington would
abide by these conditions as long as the Commigsion
rendered them in the public interest. That North Fort
Myers agreed now, and in the future, not no affect the
rights of the residents in pursuit of contract rights
granted them under 723. That the Show Cause Order
should be dismissed without penalty. And North Fort
Myers Fort Myers was the sole owner of the
wastewater collection. And it's important to go
through -- or to identify each of those itemsg for
future discussion.

There were some other issues that were
brought up as a result of Mr. Ludington's proposal,
and that was discussed at hearing, that we thought was
important to be addressed in the recommendation. And
those are what is the Commission's authority to review
and approve utility rates to the park customers who
previously have been operating under the umbrella of

Chapter 723, and a guestion about who would be
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identified as the customer in this dispute since the
park owner originally assigned its utility service
rights to North Fort Myers, and arguably was a
customer who should then have to pay for service.

Can the customer order the park owner to
continue to be responsible for utility service? And
did the park owner improperly or prematurely dismantle
the plant?

What we've attempted to do is to try and
address each one of those points first. Because, as I
said, we just felt that those were outstanding issues
from the hearing that needed some kind of closure if
we could come to a public interest affirmative
decision.

So with respect to the first point, which
wags what the Commission's authority to review and
approve the rates to the park's customers who
previocusly had been operating under the umbrella of
Chapter 723. The Commission's regulatory
responsibility supersedes any contractual arrangements
previously regulated under Chapter 723 when it relates
to the provision of utility service. And this has
been previously upheld in many cases before the
Commissgion. And you may note, as you go through this,

that there are some -- there are transcript cites for
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your information. But that was a spot where we
entered the previously -- the previous orders of the
Commigsion with respect to this issue.

Mr. Ludington, Customer Ludington this
morning referenced the case of H. Miller & Sons as a
source of authority for the Commission to use with
respect to asserting its jurisdiction over the park
owner. And I believe he was talking about in all
manners with respect to their case in the Circuit
Court. And H. Miller & Sons is not on point with
respect to the authority of the Commission in
regulating utility service that had been previously
provided under contract by a mobile home park.

H. Miller refers to the timing and application of
service availability charges when the utility's charge
is changed between the time a developer initially
contracts with the utility for service and the time
when the developer connects to the utility. We just
wanted to address that point.

The second point that was the subject of
much discussion at the hearing from the customers was
who ghould be identified as the customer in this
dispute since the park owner had the assignment
agreement with North -- with North Fort Myers

Utilities. And that was a very interesting issue. I

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

242

think it's an important point. And there isn't really
a specific record on that gquestion. The question was
just brought up at the hearing. But the Staff
believes that the answer lies in the combination of
looking at our definitions from the rules and what
they imply. And also some decisions that the
Commission has made with respect to interpreting those
rules and those were the BSU orders that are
referenced and you were given copies of.

Rule 25-30.210(1) from the Florida
Administrative Code defines '"customer" as "any person,
firm, association, corporation, governmental agency or
similar organization who has an agreement to receive
service from the utility. And with just that reading
of it, I think that it does leave a gquestion as to
whether or not, perhaps, the Witness Burandt's
argument was a valid argument; that North Fort Myers
had entered into a contract with the park owner and,
therefore, the park owner was the customer. But we
have other rules that work in combination with that
rule.

"Meter" 1s defined as "any device that's
used to measure service rendered to a customer by a
utility." A "service connection" means "the point of

connection of the customer's piping with the meter or
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service pipe owned by the utility." And both of those
definitions are definitely focussing on that point of
connection of the meter and the customer. And in that
case that would be the residents of the mobile home
park and not the park owner.

But the Commission has had an opportunity to
evaluate this concept of who is the customer in the
case where you have a park owner who owns the land,
but the residents own their mobile homes, and whether
or not, you know -- from the utility's perspective,
who is considered the customer? 1Is it the park owner
who owns the land, or is it the customer who hasg the
meter at their house even though they don't own the
land?

And the Commission did this in two dockets,
or one docket resulting in two orders. It was a
different case. Bonita Springs is a nonprofit utility
that operates in Lee County and they were found exempt
for water service in 1971 and wastewater service in
1991 based on the fact that they qualify as a
nonprofit entity.

A customer mobile home park was protesting
the fact that although they were individually
metered -- customers within the mobile home park, not

the mobile home park owner -- was raising a flag to
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the Commission because they said they are individually
metered and yet they weren't being given the right to

vote as a member in the Bonita Springs co-op. And so

the Commission investigated and looked into that.

And the result was because the utility was
directly billing the customers, because the customer
of record with the utility was the entity being
billed, not the park owner, the Commission found that
unless BSU changed their bylaws to allow those
individuals to vote, that they would be considered --
they would be operating outside of their nonprofit
exemption and they would have to come in and be
regulated.

The Staff believes that those principles are
essentially what we have in this case. And that is
the argument that Witness Burandt was attempting to
make in this case.

And we believe that the customer at issue in
this hearing are the tenants of Buccaneer who are each
individually metered and receive service directly from
North Fort Myers Utility. Also, that the relationship
between the utility and its customer in this case
should be between North Fort Myers and the residents
of Buccaneer Estates, not the park owner.

The third point that was brought out by
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customers at the hearing was whether the Commission
can order the park owner to continue to be responsible
for utility service. And the Staff notes that this
morning one of the closing arguments of Mr. Ludington
was with respect to what the utility's tariff stated,
and which rates it thought were the most appropriate
rates to be applied. And Staff believes that the
residential rate structure is the most appropriate
rate to be applied.

North Fort Myers Utility's tariff has three
different rate schedules: A general service
residential -- a general service schedule, a
residential service and multi-residential service.

Multi-residential service is for service to
all master metered residential customers including
mobile home parks, and it has some other folks listed
there. I'm just focussing in on mobile home parks. It
identifies a rate to be applied to the number of units
behind the master meter.

Regidential service is for service for alil
purposes in private residences and individually
metered apartment units. This rate is identified by
meter size and includes a wastewater cap, which is the
norm for residential service.

The general service rate is for service to
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all customers for which no other schedule applies and
is a rate based on meter size but with no wastewater
cap. This is to recognize that most commercial
customers return almost all of the water used back
into the wastewater collection system rather than use
it for irrigation or other nonreturnable uses.

The Staff believes that in reviewing that
information it's clear that the residential -- the
residential service schedule is the appropriate
schedule to be applied in this case. The homes are
individually metered, and the cap will apply, which
will reduce the total potential bill to customers.
And there was one customer, in particular, who
expressed a concern about having to pay for
wastewater -- or actually -- what the impact of having
a wastewater charge would be because of water usage.
And that's the intent of having the cap is to help
recognize that there is an distinction between the two
kinds of service.

Another point about whether or not --

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Excuse me. There was
another point. I don't know whether it's intended to
relate to that one.

Many of the customers said that because of

the requirements of the park upkeep, that they were
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required to use a lot of water for lawns and so forth,

and wanted to be able to -- and wondered if that had
been taken into consideration in these charxrges. Do
you know -- first of all, do you know if that was

taken into consideration? Second of all, it wasn't
related to the wastewater deal, was it?

MS. MESSER: I know that the utilities --
that the rate structure for residential wastewater
service 1s always designed to help mitigate the fact
that some water is not returned to the collection
system and help sort of diffuse that impact. And in
this case, the utility does have a cap at 10,000
gallons. So those customers -- in other words, those
customers wouldn't be billed any more than what their
wastewater bill would be at 10,000 gallons.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Okay.

MS. MESSER: Another point on -- with
respect to whether the Commission can order the park
owner to provide the service was whether or not --
excuse me, was the point that neither the residents or
the park owner owned the collection system within the
park, which is commonly the case when a master meter
is used. ©North Fort Myers already purchased the
collection system which is the topic of Issue 4.

Further, in all cases where North Fort Myers
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provides bulk service, there is a master meter and no
individual billing of customers that have separate
meters. And further, the Staff has legal concerns
about whether the Commission could require ordering
such an action with a system that had not been
regulated by the Commission receiving a certificate
gince the system had been exempt nor represented by
counsel in the proceeding.

The fourth point that was brought up at the
hearing by many of the customers was whether or not
the park owner improperly or prematurely dismantled
the plant.

Scme customers recognize that the plant was
20-some years old and did not find the fact that there
were problems with the plant extremely surprising.
But other that that, the record doesn't specifically
address this issue.

The Commission does not regulate the
decisions of whether a treatment plant should be
decommissioned, the DEP does. And we noted that the
customers of the park do still have recourse under
Chapter 723 to argue that their rights were violated
under their prior contract with the park owner.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: If I recall, an

argument that was raised in conjunction with that is
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that if it had not been dismantled, there may have
been other options available to deal with the
requirement from the county., i.e. they could have
done a bulk water agreement. If we conclude that we
don't have any jurisdiction over them when the plant
was dismantled, does that give us any ability to
review -- here's my thought, to be honest with you.

I thought that the customer who gave that
testimony was very instructive. And it touched right
on the merits of whether or not this was within the
best interest of these customers, because it went
right to the heart of the issue of had there been
adequate notice, had they been given an opportunity at
the time these decisions were being made, they could
have explored those kind of options and maybe looked
at whether or not a bulk water agreement would have
been acceptable to the County. And now that's
obviougly not an option to them.

Do we have the ability to look at that now
and assess whether or not there should be some impact?
We can give some import to that now.

MS. MESSER: My technical -- maybe we'll do
this response in two pieces here. My technical
response to that is it's --

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Water under the
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bridge, literally and figuratively.

MS. MESSER: It's water under the bridge.
And we have to deal with what the situation is now.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yeah. But my concern
with that is you encourage parties to take steps to
make these issues of water under the bridge. And the
fact of the matter is we should have been consulted
ahead of time.

MS. MESSER: I don't disagree with that at
all. I think that what we have to deal with is the
penalty phase at this point.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Well, I'm not sure I
agree with that. And I'm not sure that I agree with
all of the rationale you have provided for finding it
in the public interest. What I am persuaded by is you
have a utility and the representative of the citizens
agreeing to the stipulation. Had there not been a
stipulation, I think it would be appropriate to
further explore whether the transfer is appropriate in
the public interest to do that, but it's fraught -- I
would acknowledge it's fraught with uncertainty as to
whether or not we could reach a conclusion to the
effect of forcing the park owner to be in the utility
business. And then we'd be in the position of finding

someone to provide service.
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As I understood it, the park owner clearly
did have the ability to assign the right to provide
water and wastewater sgervice.

MS. MESSER: Yes. That's my understanding
as well.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: And they chose to
exercise that. Now, i1f they did it appropriately, and
what damages and remedy might be available to the
customers, I think that is a matter for the court to
decide.

I'm not willing to concede that if absent a
stipulation we would be precluded from saying that
this park owner would be a bulk customer, and that we
would not allow the transfer to go forward. But we do
have a stipulation reached between the parties that
reaches a reasonable compromise and it does satisfy
the public interest in the sense that we have a
company that is in the utility business, wants to be
in the utility business and does provide satisfactory
financial and technical ability to provide that
service. And given the fact that we have a
stipulation, I'm willing to move Staff on Issue 1.
But I don't want the order to indicate that we -- I
don't think it's necessary to reach the issue as to

whether we would have the authority, absent a
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stipulation, to not grant the certificate because
these steps have been taken and it's water under the
bridge. I'm not at all sure we couldn't say that's
fine, but we still find that they are a bulk customer
and the transfer was not in the public interest.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: First of all, I concur
in the sentiments of Commissioner Clark.

If there were any -- absent the complexities
that are posed by the interaction here with Chapter
723, and absent the county requirement issue, I would
be -- I would really be hesitant -- I have very, very
seriousg concerns about the manner -- I think we
probably are arriving at a proper result, but I'm very
concerned about the manner by which we get here. And
I can't state that too strongly. If I saw any other
option here, I don't think I would be looking at this
ag in the public interest. And probably more poinient
than anything I could say was the level of discourse
and the honesty of discourse that these customers gave
at that hearing.

I saw them struggle to come together in
spite of what they clearly understood to be an adverse
circumstance. And the thing that impressed me more
than anything else about them is that they understood.

They understood what happened. They understood why it
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was a problem for them and they understood the
consequences of this going forward. It was not just
people coming and blowing off steam. There were some
that did that, but by and large they understood this.

It would be an extremely onerous -- let me
just put it this way: If I would have seen this
circumstance at the time that this owner was faced
with that original letter from the county and we were
here, and having seen all the other history of this
case, there's no question in my mind what would be my
decisgion. But being here, in present day, I think we
do have to take the case as we find it and there are
serious complexities.

The customers have options available to them
in Circuit Court to address some of the issues that
I'm concerned about. And the Courts will have to work
those issues out in due course. Having expressed
that, I'll go and second the motion.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: The motion then is to
approve the stipulation. That is Issue 1. And Issue
5 -- you just want to take up Issue 1 at this time or
do you want someone to address Issue 57

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Yes. Let's do Issue 1.
I move Staff on Issue 1.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: There's a second to
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that motion.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: All right. All in
favor say "aye." Aye.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Aye.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Aye.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Show then the motion
carries unanimously. Issue 1 is approved.

MS. BRUBAKER: Commissioners, I was just
going to ask as a point of clarification whether
approval of Issue 1 would render the other issues
essentially moot since the stipulation provides for a
suggestion of how to settle the case?

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Well, it does, but
there are some issues here -- particularly as it
relates to Issue 4, which I think we need to address.
I'l]l leave that up to my fellow Commissioners. Do you
wish to address the other issues or not? Do you think
the Issue 1 is dispositive --

COMMISSIONER CLARK: No. Certainly -- I
don't know that it's material to do this, but
certainly I would not have approved the stipulation if
I didn't believe 2 and 3 were also present. 5o I'm
willing to move Staff on Issue 2 and 3.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Is there a second?
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COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Second.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: All in favor said
"aye." Aye.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Ave.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Aye.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Show then that Issues
2 and 3 are approved unanimously. Issue 4.

MS. MESSER: Commissicners, Issue 4 was
necessary because it is a standard issue in transfer
cases and we do need to establish some level of rate
base for the purposes of transfer.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: And we're just
establishing the net book value at this point and any
concerns about imputations of CIAC or acguisition
adjustments or any of those other things will be
preserved for future determination.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I move Staff.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Second.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It's been moved and
seconded. All in favor say "aye." Aye.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Aye.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Aye.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Show then Issue 4 is
approved unanimously. Issue 5.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: I can move Staff on
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issue 5 too.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: I'm choking on this
but I'll second it.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. Issue 5 has been
moved and seconded. All in favor say "aye.'" Aye.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Avye.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Aye.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Show then Issue 5 is
approved unanimously. Issue 6.

MS. MESSER: Issue 6 concerns whether or not
North Fort Myers should be fined for their violation
of the statute. And the Staff recommendation is that
no, North Fort Myers should not be fined because of
the combination of foregoing the service availability
charges and the past monthly service rates that they
would have collected.

MS. BRUBAKER: In addition, it's
contemplated under the proposed Settlement Agreement
that no show cause should be found.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Move Staff.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Second.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It's been moved and
geconded. All in favor say '"aye." Aye.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Aye.

COMMISSIONER JACOBS: Aye. Show then

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

257

Issue 6 1is approved unanimously.

And that's all of the issues before the
Commigsion at this time.

There will be an order issued setting forth
the Commission's decision; is that correct?

MS. BRUBAKER: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. That will be a
final order?

MS. BRUBAKER: Yes. It will issue as final
action.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: It would be subject to
reconsideration and appeal?

MS. BRUBAKER: Yes.

Just for a matter of the record there was an
outstanding motion to implement rates and charges. 1
believe that motion would have been appropriate if a
final decision were not made, but in light of the
circumstances, I believe that motion would be moot.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Yes, that motion would
be moot.

MS. BRUBAKER: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER DEASON: Okay. All right.

That concludes the hearing for Buccaneer Estates.

(Whereupon, the hearing concluded at

4:10 p.m.)
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State of Florida

Public Serbice Commission
DCRA No. | Doo As|
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DATE: October 11, 1999
TO: To All Parties of Record and Interested Persons
FROM: Jennifer S. Brubaker, Senior Attorney, Division of Legal Services )

RE: Docket No. 981781-SU - Application for amendment of Certificate No. 247-S to extend
service area by the transfer of Buccaneer Estates in Lee County to North Fort Myers
Utility, Inc.

Please take notice, that pursuant to Sections 90.201 and 90.202, Florida Statutes, the
Commission Staff requests that the Commission take official recognition of the following
documents:

1. Order No. PSC-99-0492-SC-SU, issued March 9, 1999, in Docket No. 981781-SU

2. Order No. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU, issued December 3, 1996, in Docket No. 960133-WU
3, Order No. 19059, issued March 29, 1988, in Docket No. 871306-SU

4. Order No. 24306, issued April 1, 1991, in Docket No. 890216-TL

5. Order No. PSC-94-0171-FOF-WS, issued February 10, 1994 in Docket No. 930133-WS
6. Order No. 21680, issued August 4, 1989, in Docket No. 88178-WS

7. Public Service Commission v. Lindahl, 613 So. 2d 63 (Fla. 2nd DCA 1993).

8. Cohee v. Crestridge Utilities Corp., 324 So. 2d 155 (Fla. 2nd DCA 1975)

ISB/lw

cc: Division of Records and Reporting
Division of Water & Wastewater (Messer, Redemann)

FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
DOCKEL,
No.. 7807858 exvprno. L

COMPANY/ —
wiThess: £25¢  Ala
DATE: 2043 .
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By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission this 9th day of March. 1999.

BLANCA S. BAYO, Director
Division of Records and Reporting

BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In re: Application for amendment of DOCKET NO. 981781-SU
Certificate No. 247-S to extend wastewater ORDER NO. PSC-99-0492-SC-SU
service area by the transfer of Buccaneer ISSUED: March 9, 1999

Estates in Lee County to North Fort
Myers Utility, Inc.

The following Commissioners participated in the disposition of this matter:

J. TERRY DEASON
SUSAN F. CLARK
E. LEON JACOBS, JR.

ORDER TQ SHOW CAUSE AND ORDER DENYING EMERGENCY MOTION
TO IMPLEMENT RATES AND CHARGES

BY THE COMMISSION:

BACKGROUND

Notth Fort Myers Utility, Inc. (NFMU or utility) is a Class A utility located in Lee
County which provides only wastewater service. According to the 1997 annual report, the
utility has 5,753 wastewater customers and reported operating revenues of $1.958,553 and a
net loss of $598.220.

On or about August 24, 1998, NFMU executed a Developer Agreement with the
owners of Buccaneer Mobile Estates, MHC-DeANZA Financial Limited Partnership (Park
Owner) and Buccaneer Utility (Buccaneer). This Developer Agreement was filed with the
Commission on September 4, 1998, and deemed approved by the utility on October 4, 1998
pursuant to Rule 25-30.550, Florida Administrative Code.

Buccaneer consists of 971 manufactured home sites which had previously received
wastewater service from the Park Owner as part of the lot rental amount. Pursuant to a letter
dated May 14, 1976 from the Florida Public Service Commission, the provision of service
in this manner rendered the wastewater utility system exempt from regulation pursuant to
Section 367.022(5), Florida Statutes.

Water service to Buccaneer is provided by Buccancer Water Service, a PSC
regulated utility. The water utility purchises its water from Lee County Utilities, and
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therefore. does not have a water treatrnent plant. All tenants are charged metered rates for
water. pursuant 1o Order No. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU, issued December 3. 1996

On November 23, 1998, Buccaneer’s existing wastewater permit expired. NFMU
connected to Buccaneer on November 24, 1998. On December 1, 1998, NFMU filed an
Application for Amendment to Certificate of Auvthorization o include the wastewater service
area of Buccancer. On December 7, 1998, NFMU filed an Emergency Motion to implement
Rates and Charges with respect to the interconnection of existing wastewater customers within
the Buccaneer Estates mobile honie community to NFMU. On December 9, 1998, NFMU
responded to a staff request for additional information on the mandatory connection of
Buccaneer, with a letter referencing various parts of Chapter 723, Florida Statutes.

On December 10, 1998, NFMU mailed the notice 1o customers which stated that
utility service had been assigned to NFMU. that connection fees would be collected, and that
effective December 1, 1998, the utility would begin billing for monthly service and the lot
rent would decrease by a specific amount.

On December 8, 1998, numerous customer protests concerning the application of
NFMU’s monthly rates and connection fees were received by the Commission. On Decemiber
21, 1998, the Office of Public Counsel (OPC) filed a Response to the Emergency Motion to
Implement Rates and Charges.

This matter is set for hearing September 14 and 15, 1999. This order addresses
whether a show cause proceeding should be initiated with respect w0 the utility’s
interconnection of Buccaneer without prior Commission approval and the utility’s emergency
motion to implement rates and charges.

SHOW CALSE

Section 367.045(2), Elorida Statutes, requires that no utility delete or extend its
service outside the area described in its certificate of authorization until it has obtained an
amended certificate of authorization from the Commission. - As stated earlier, NFMU
extended its service to Buccaneer customers without Commission approval on or about
November 24, 1998. This is an apparent violarion of 367.045(2), Florida Statutes.

Section 367.161(1), Florida Statutes, authorizes the Commission to assess a penalty
of not more than $5,000 for each offense, if a utility is found to have knowingly refused to
comply with, or to have willfully violated, any provision of Chapter 367, Florida Statutes.

Earlier, we state the recent series of evants surrounding this interconnection. There
is, however, a long history between the two utilities with respect to interconnection, dating
back to as early as 1987, The earlier events are relevant to our decision to issue an order to
show cause.

On November 10, 1987, NFMU filed 1 notice of intent to extend sewer service in
Lee County with the Commission. Order No. 19059, issued March 29, 1988, noted that
because NFMU withdrew the territory description which included Buccaneer from its
application, the objections were withdrawn, and the territory was excluded.

On January 14, 1991, the Board of Ccunty Commissioners of Lee County enacted
Ordinance No. 91-01, requiring mandatory interconnections to central sewer systems within
365 days after notification that collection lines have been installed abutting the rerritory. By
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letter dated November 18, 1996, the utility contacted the Park Owner, indicating that the
utility had contacted them on numerous oceasions regarding the Ordinance. The letter again
informed the Park Owner of the ordinance and stated that the utility was ready, willing, and
able to serve the park. By letter dated November 19, 1997, the utility strongly encouraged
the Park Owner 0 allow Buccaneer to interconnect with the system, citing numerous
environmental problems that Buccaneer's sewer system was experiencing.

The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) issued a proposed consent order
on June 10, 1998, which was not signed by the Park Owner or the residents of Buccaneer.

DEP’s consent order gave the Park Owner the option to fix all of the problems with
Buccaneer wastewater system within 90 days of the date of the proposed consent order, be
in full compliance with respect to the wastewater treatment plant and disposal system
pursuant to Chapter 403, Florida Statutes, or connect to a regional sewer system. The
Consent Order also indicated that Buccaneer would be required to pay $10.500 in penalties.

Since both the Park Owner and Buccaneer declined to sign the consent order, the
order had no force or effect against the wastewater plant. Buccaneer’s five-year operating
permit was up for renewal in 1998, and it appeared it would take a fair amount of investment
to correct the problems at the plant.

NFEMU centinued to encourage Buccaneer’s interconnection with the system, which
resulted in a contract entered into by the parties on or about August 24, 1998, and filed
(inappropriately) as a Developer Agreement on September 4, 1998. The Agreement included
a copy of a notice to customers, stating that because the Park Owner assigned the right to
serve the Park via developer agreement, it would be billing the customers directly. Therefore,
some customers of Buccaneer Estates began signing up for wastewater service by NFMU.

The utility’s motion suggests that both the utility and our staff believed that the
developer agreement filed on September 4, 1998, met our requirements of Section 367.045(2),
Florida Statutes, OPC suggests in its Response to the utility’s motion, that the utility’s
position is disingenuous owing to the amount and length of communication between the utility
and the Park, as well as its apparent knowledge of our Statutes and Rules. We agree. Our
staff’s review of the agreement focused on the contractual language, and not on whether the
"developer” (in this case, Buccaneer) was within the NFMU service area. The very nature
of a developer agreement assumes the party contracting for service is within the utility's
current territory. The purpose of filing a developer agreement with us pursuant to Rule 25-
30.550, Florida Administrative Code, shall not be used to obfuscate the Commission’s process
by, in effect, having an amemdment, transfer, sale, or assignment approved administratively,
without a public interest determination as mandated by 367.045 and 367.071(1). Florida
Statutes.

NFMU has been communicating with Buccaneer since 1987, According to document
filings, the utility has encouraged Buccaneer to interconnect pursuant to Lee County
Ordinance 91-01, since the Ordinance’s enactment. The utility increased its communication
in 1997 when Buccaneer’s wastewater treatment plant began experiencing operational
problems.

In a letter dated December 9, 1998, the utility informed our staff that its law firm
informed the members of Buccaneer that it was invoking the provision of a Lee County
Ordinance 91-01 “requiring mandatory hook-ups to central sewer systems when they are
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available 1o propenty previously served by an on-site disposal system.” This *hook-up” has
resulted in two dozen protests and OPC's intervention.

We considered whether circumstances existed to mitigare the atility’s actions. We
find that there are no mitigating circumstances.  The utility actively encouraged the
interconnection over many years. The interconnection was not actually an emergency event.
The utility could have filed an application for amendment of its service territory pursuant to
367.045(2), Florida Statutes, prior w interconnecting the mobile home park. [n fact, as OPC
stated, the only emergency that exists, is one created by the utility from the illegal connection
of Buccaneer to its system,

Utilities are charged with the knowledge of the Commission’s rules and statutes.
Additionally, “[i]t is a common maxim, familiar to all minds that ‘ignorance of the law’ will
not excuse any person, either civilly or criminally.” Barlow v. United States. 32 U.S. 404,
411 (1833). Thus, any intentional act, such as the utility's extension of territory without
Commission approval, would meet the standard for a “willful violation.” In Order No. 24306,
issued April [, 1991, in Docket No. 890216-TIL. titled In Re: Investigation Into The Proper
Application of Rule 25-14.003 F.A.C., Relating To Tax Savings Refund for 1988 and {989
For GTE Flotda, Inc., the Commission, having found that the company had not intended to
violate the rule, nevertheless found it appropriate to order it 1o show cause why it should not
be fined, stating that “willful’ implies an intent to do an act, and this is distinct from an intent
to violate a statute or rule.” Id. at 6.

Failure to obtain approval of the Commission prior to serving territory outside of its
certificate is an apparent violation of Section 367.045(2), Florida Statutes. Therefore, NFMU
is ordered to show cause, in writing, within 21 days, why it should not be fined $5.000 for
an apparent violation of Section 367.045(2), Florida Statutes. ‘

NFMU’s response to the show cause oader must contain specific allegations of fact
and law. Should NFMU file a timely written response that raises material questions of fact
and makes a request for a hearing pursuant to Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes, a further
proceeding will be scheduled before a final determination of this matter is made.
Alternatively, if the utility files a response that raises questions of fact and law, the issues
could be addressed in the hearing already sched iled in this docket. A failure to file a timely
written response to the show cause order shall constitute an admission of the facts herein
alleged and a waiver of the right to 2 hearing. "n the event that NFMU fails to file a timely
response to the show cause order, the fine is deemed assessed with no further action required
by the Commission. [f the utility responds timely but does not request a hearing, our staff
shall prepare a recommendation for our conside ration regarding the disposition of the show
cause order. If the utility responds to the show cause by remitting the penalties, the show
cause matter shall be considered resolved.

- EMERGENCY MOTION TO IMPLEMENT RATES AND CHARGES

Prior to November 24, 1998, Buccaneer provided wastewater service as a part of its
lot rental amount and as such, was an exempt entity, pursuant to Section 367.022(5), Florida
Statutes. :
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On December 7. 1998, NFMU filed an Emergency Motion to implement Rates and
Charges. wherein it secks to implement its rates and charges, subject to refund. during the
pendency of this proceeding. On Decembar 21, 1998, the OPC filed a Response to the
Emergency Motion to Implement Rates and Charges.

[n support of its December 7, 1958 Emergency Motion to Tmplement Rates and
Charges, NFMU states that if the amendment application is protested, it could take twelve to
eighteen months before a final resolution, during which time a significant amount of revenue
will accrue.  As a result, residents mighs have to make a substantial payment at the
conclusion of the proceeding and NFMU is in the position of providing service for zero
compensation until we make a decision. As further explanation, NFMU states that Buccaneer
was not in compliance with environmental regulations and had been ordered to interconnect
with NFMU. Subsequently, pursuant to Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, Buccaneer passed
through to the residents the service availability charges it was obligated to pay to NFMU and
NFMU and Buccaneer initially codified this arrangement in a Developer Agreement entered
into on August 25, 1998. According to NFMU, the developer agreement authorized NFMU
to be the agent for Buccaneer in the cellection of these charges from the residents.
Buccaneer residents were notified as of December 1, 1998, that they were to pay NFMU the
service availability charges and monthly rates pursuant to NFMU'S tariff.

In its December 21, 1998 Response, OPC basically states that NFMU was not
ordered to interconnect the Buccaneer wastewater facility and is inappropriately seeking relief
from us (via the emergency motion) concerning the imposition of capital costs or utility
charges upon the lessees of mobile home lots (and not property owners). OPC states that
those matters should be resolved in Circuit Court, pursuant to the requirements of Chapter
723, Florida Statutes. In support of its allegations, OPC states that:

L The park residents of Buccaneer should continue to pay the flat rates under the terms
of its landlord/tenant contract pursuant to Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, and should
not be expected to pay any money to NFMU, since Buccaneer is not located within
NFMU’s service territory; and

2. the various lease agreements include the lifetimer lease agreements which have
special obligations placed on Buccaneer and all of these disputes should be resolved
in the Lee County Circuit Court since it is not within the jurisdiction of this
Commission to determine if, under the facts of this case, the Park Owner can impose
a pass-through charge to his lessees under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, or if under
Chapter 723, the Park Owner has properly abrogated his responsibilities to his
lessees to provide wastewater service.

Jurisdiction to Rule on rgenc otion to_Implement Rates and Ch

We have the jurisdiction to entertain the utility’s emetgency motion to implement
rates and charges. Whether we should, as a matter of policy, grant the petition, is discussed
in greater detail below. Section 367.011(2). Florida Statutes, provides that the Commission
“shall have exclusive jurisdiction over each utility with respect to its authority, service, and
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rates.”  Additionally, Section 367.011(4) Florida Statutes. states that Chapter 367, Florida
Statutes “shall supersede all other laws on the same subject.” NFMU is a utility within the
jurisdiction of the Commission. As such, we are statutorily obligated to set fair. just, and
reasonable rates and charges for NEMU. For Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, to have any
cffect on our determination of appropriate rates and charges, the Legislature would have to
have enacted it after Chapter 367, Florida Statutes with “express reference” to supersede
Chapter 367 Florida Statutes. No express reference exists in Chapter 723, Florida Statutes.

Cotncidentally. we previously considered this issue in Docker No. 960133-WU,
Order No. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU., issued December 3, 1996, Application for Staff-Assisted
Rate Case in Lee County by MHC-DeANZA Financing Limited Partnership d/bfa Buccaneer
Water Service, for the Buccaneer water system.  There, the customers objected to a change
in rates by the utility, because there were various lease agreements between the lessees and
the Park Owners (lifetimers and non-lifetimers) which provided for either no charge, or a
charge lower than the tariffed utility rate. The customers believed that requiring the utility
to charge the approved tariffed rates to all customers would exceed the lease agreement
contractual rates and force a breach of contract

We found that we have the authority w0 allow ihe implemenzation of
nondiscriminatory rates. which superseded the cxisting contractual arrangements authorized
under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes. Further, we found that this action placed all customers
of Buccaneer Water on equal footing.

Order No. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU conrained a thorough discussion of our authority
to approve nondiscriminatory utility rates, which supersede existing contractual amangements
authorized under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes. The issue of whether the contract takes
precedence over our statutes has also been considered by the Courts. In Cohee v. Crestridge
Utilities Corp., 324 So0.2d 155 (Fla. 2nd DCA 1975), the Court stated that:

[D]espite the fact that Crestridge had a pre-existing contract conceming its
rates, now that Crestridge is under the jurisdiction of the Public Service
Commission, these rates may be ordered changed by that body. The Public
Service Commission has authority to raise as well as lower rates established
by a pre-existing contract when deemed necessary in the public interest.
State v. Burr, 1920, 79 Fla. 290, 84 So. 61.

The Court also stated, after setting out the full text of Section 367.081(2), Florida
Statutes, that ”. . . it would appear that the Conumission would not even be authorized to take
into consideration the pre-existing contract in its determination of reasonable rates.”

We have determined in similar situations that a pre-existing contract is not
detérminative in setting rates for a utility under our jurisdiction. [t has the authority to set
rates which we find to be in the public interest, even if they are contrary to a contracrual
agreement. See Order No. PSC-94-0171-FOF-WS, issued February 10, 1994 in Docket No.
930133-WS (In re; application for water and wastewater Certificates in Lake County by Lake

Yale Q orporation dfbfa gkg Yalg Ughg Company). See also Order No 21680 1ssued
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Estates, the Second District Court of Appeal. citing past precedent, held that the
Commission’s authority to set rates preempted contractual agreements which had set rates
based upon a yearly fee. Public Service Commission v, Lindahl, 613 So.2d 63 (Fla. 2nd
DCA 1993).

In consideration of the foregoing, we have the jurisdiction to act on the utlity’s
emergency motion. Qur determination, howzver, does not stop there. NFMU connected the
Buccaneer facility without prior approval and as such, has no approved rates. It is, however,
providing service. Therefore, we find it appropriate for us to consider whether it is
appropriate to grant, as a matter of policy, some or all of the utility's motion.

Connection Charges or Pass-through Charges

The initial developer agreement included the contract provisions detailed in the
Assignment and Assumption Agreement between NFMU and the Park Owner with respect
to the collection of pass-through or connect'on charges. [n this Assignment agreement, the
Owner of Buccaneer Estates mobile home park assigned to NFMU, all of the Owner’s right,
title and interest in and to the pass-through charges. The result of this assignment was that
the Owner would pay to NFMU the total amount of pass-through charges to connect
NFMU. The pass-through charges identified under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, equate to
the connection fees or service availability charges identified in a utility’s tariff, pursuant to
Chapter 367, Florida Statutes.

Concurrent with this payment, the Owner was to deliver written notice of the pass-
through charge to the residents of Buccaneer, and also assign to NFMU the right to collect
those charges from the residents. In consideration of this assignment, NFMU agreed to pay
to the Owner, the total the total connection cost for all 971 lots of $448.602 at the time the
developer agreement was executed (about August 24, 1998), and the estimated value of the
collection lines ($139,987) ninety days after delivery to the residents of the Pass-Through
Notice by the Owner (December 10, 1998).

The Pass-Through Notice stated that the Owner had agreed to pay the Total
Connection cost to NFMU in advance on behalf of the residents of Buccaneer, subject to the
obligation of the Residents to repay that amount. Each Resident will have the option to pay
the per site connection cost either (i) in a single lump sum payment of $462 on or before
December 1, 1998, or (ii) in monthly installments of $7.01 each (which includes interest on
the unpaid balance of the per site connection cost at the rate of 10% per annum) on the first
day of each calendar month over the eight-vear period commencing December 1, 1998 and
continuing through November 30, 2006. Further, the utility was to begin charging its monthly
service rates to the customers as of December [, 1998,

Also effective December 1, 1998, the monthly base rent payable under each
resident’s lot rental agreement was reduced by $6.07. This average monthly cost was
determined by averaging, on a per month basis, the cost 0 the Owner of providing
wastewater service to Buccaneer over the last twelve months.

In its Emergency Motion, the utility alleges its right to collect the pass-through via
the Assignment Agreement, and further stated that it was authorized to do so when required
by a governmental body to connect, pursuant wo Chapter 723, Florida Statutes. OPC alleges
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that NFMU was never “ordered” to interconnect.  In addition, OPC states that NFMU's
request fo us for relief is inappropriate and should be resolved in cireuit court, because it
relates to circumstances and actions outlined in Chapter 723, Florida Statutes.  These
circumstances include the idea that the customers of Buccancer are lessees and not lot
owners, and that we cannot determine whether the Park Owner can impose a pass-through
charge to his lessees. ,

Our staff informally requested a copy of any such order w0 connect from a
governmental entity, but was instead provided references to various sections in Chapter 723,
Florida Statutes in a letter dated December 9, 1998. The staff also spoke informally to the
local Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) engineer, and was told that the DEP did
have a proposed consent order. While DEP had not forced the system to connect, the
disposal system was failing and Buccaneer was out of compliance with its permit. The DEP
engineer further explained that the usual process was for the utility to obtain the letter or
proposed consent order from the DEP, then present it to the city or county. Then, the city
or county “activates” the local ordinance requiting interconnection to a regional system.

At this time, it does not appear that an order from the local government has been
issued to require interconnection of Buccaneer to any other system. Although both parties
have stated that the provision for a pass-through of connection fees is outlined in Chapter
723, Florida Statutes, the staff beligves that this is not clear and would be a subject for the
hearing. We note that OPC attempts to make a distinction between the customers of -
Buccaneer Utility and the lessees with the Park Owner, however we have made no such
distinction in evaluating the appropriate water rates for the utility. Further, the staff believes
that the Commission does have the jurisdiction to evaluate the appropriateness of collecting
the charge, contrary to OPC’s arguments.

Since the origin of the language requiring an interconnection of mobile home parks
and collection of pass-through charges is not clear at this time, and OPC has alleged that we
cannot impose a connection fee on lessees (as opposed to lot owners), we find it inappropriate
to approve a connection fee at this time. The customers have requested a hearing in this
docket. As such, all of these issues shall be fully explored at the September 14-15, 1999
hearing. In addition, NFMU has illegally connected the customers to its service, thus
reserving the issue of collecting connection fees until the hearing sends an appropriate signal
to the utility.

Monthly Service Rates

NFMU stated in its Motion that the customers of Buccaneer were now receiving
service from NFMU, and had been notified to remit payment to NFMU for monthly service,
starting December 1, 1998. If its Application to Amend Territory was protested, twelve to
eighteen mionths could pass without the it rece:ving any revenues. Each resident could end
up being required to make a substantial payment at the conclusion of the proceeding.

OPC’s Response seems to suggest that, if we act on this request, during the pendency
of the docket, NFMU should collect bulk service charges from the Park Owner for service
to the Park, until the Commission determines whether it is in the public interest to serve the
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Park. Further, the residents of the Park should pay the old flat rate for monthly wastewater
service.

The foregoing notwithstanding. NFMU interconnected the park without our approval
and we believe the legal obligation to serve the residents of Buccaneer remains with the
owner. NFMU has not followed our process to establish itself as the legal entity to provide
service to Buccaneer. NFMU should look to the Park Owner to pay the bulk rate or whatever
is fair an reasonable t¢ make sure that service is provided. Until we determine that it is in
the public interest that this transfer takes place, that is when we will determine what a fair,
just, and reasonable rate is. To do otherwise would send a mixed signal on how we are going
to handle situations wherein a transfer has occurred without our prior approval. Accordingly,
the utility’s Emergency Motion to Implement Rates and Charges is denied in its entirety.

The customers of Buccaneer Estates have protested and requested a hearing. This
matter is set for hearing on September 14-15. 1999, Therefore, this docket shall remain open.

Based on the foregoing, it is

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that North Fort Myers Utility,
Inc., show cause, in writing, within 21 days, why it should not be fined $5.000 for an
apparent violation of Section 367.048(2), Florida Statutes. [t is further

ORDERED that the North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.’s Emergency Motion to Implement
Rates and Charges is denied. It is further

ORDERED that this docket shall remain open.

By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission this 9th day of March, 1999.

BLANCA S. BAYO, Director
Division of Records and Reporting

BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In re: Establishment of intrastate DOCKET NO. 970281-TL
implementation requirements governing ORDER NO. PSC-99-0493-FOF-TL
federally mandated deregulation of local ISSUED: March 9, 1999

exchange company payphones.

The following Commissioners participated in the disposition of this matter:

JOE GARCIA, Chairman
J. TERRY DEASON
SUSAN F. CLARK
JULIA L. JOHNSON

E. LEON JACOBS, JR.
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ORDERED by Prehearing Officer, Diane K. Kiesling, that the Motion to Extend
the Discovery Deadline from December 2, 1996 to December 4, 1996 is hereby granted.

By ORDER of Commissioner Diane K. Kiesling, as Prehearing Officer, this 3rd day
of December, 1996.

- DIANE K. KIESLING, Commissioner
and Prehearing Officer

BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re: Application for staff- DOCKET NO. 960133-WU
assisted rate case in Lee County ORDER NO. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU
by MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited ISSUED: DECEMBER 3, 1996
Partnership d/b/a Buccaneer Water

Service.

The foliowing Commissioners participated in the disposition of this matter:

SUSAN F. CLARK, Chairman
J. TERRY DEASON

JOE GARCIA
JULIA JOHNSON
DIANE K. KIESLING
ORD ANTIN RATES IN
THE EVENT OF PROTEST
AND
NOTICE OF PROPOSED AGENCY ACTION
ORDER GRA AND CHAR
BY THE COMMISSION:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN by the Florida Public Service Commission that the
action discussed herein, except for the granting of temporary rates in the event of a protest
and not requiring MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership d/b/a Buccaneer Water
Service to show cause, is preliminary in nature and will become final unless a person whose
interests are substantially affected files a petition for a formal proceeding, pursuant to Rule
25-22.029, Florida Administrative Code.

C AC D

Buccaneer Water Service (Buccaneer or utility) is a Class C utility which provides
water service to Buccaneer Mobile Home Park, in Lee County, Florida. The utility
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currently serves 967 residential and 12 general service customers. The utility recorded 1995
operating revenues of $108,736 and operating expenses of $183,100, which resulted in an
operating loss of $74,364,

Buccaneer purchases its water from Lee County Utilities, and therefore does not
have a water treatment plant. The facilities of the utility consist of one water transmission
and distribution systerm.

The utility was established in 1974 by Buccaneer Mobile Estates, Inc. On August
28, 1980, the utility and the related mobile home park were sold to DeAnza Properties-XI,
Ltd. d/b/a Buccaneer Water Service (DeAnza). After purchasing the utility DeAnza
instituted a policy of charging metered rates for water used by the tenants; however, in order
to honor the original life-long lease agreements signed prior to its takeover, only new tenants
were subject to the metered water bills. Tenants holding life-long leases were referred to
as "lifetime legsees” (lifetimers) while new tenants were referred to as "non-lifetime lessees”
(non-lifetimers). On March 17, 1982, DeAnza, filed an original application for authority to
provide water service to Buccaneer Mobile Estates in Lee County. By Order No. 11263,
issued QOctober 25, 1982, we granted Water Certificate No. 366-W 1o the utility and set
initial water rates. Wastewater service continues to be provided without charge for both
lifetimers and non-lifetimers.

The utility filed for a staff-assisted rate case in Docket No. 850650-WU. At that
time the utility provided service to 314 non-lifetimers who were charged for water and to 605
lifetimers who were not charged. In order to set fair rates the Commission imputed revenues
for the 605 connections receiving service without charge. Final rates were set by Order No.
16354, issued on July 15, 1986.

Order No. PSC-95-0623-FOF-WU, issued May 22, 1995, granted the transfer of
Certificate No, 366-W from DeAnza to MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership d/b/a
Buccaneer Water Service (MHC).

On February 6, 1996, the utility applied for this staff assisted rate case and paid the
appropriate filing fee. We have reviewed the utility's books and records and conducted an
engineering field investigation. A review of the utility’s operating expenses, maps, files, and
rate application was also performed to obtain information about the physical plant and
operating costs. The test year for this case is the historical year ending December 31, 1995.

As stated above, DeAnza instituted a policy of charging new tenants for water
service. However, tenants holding lifetime leases continued receiving water service for no
charge until October 1993, at which time the utility invoked a provision of the lease
agreements and began billing these customers. According to the utility, this change was
necessary because it could no longer absorb the increases in purchased water rates from Lee
County. The rates charged to lifetimers were less than the approved tariffed rates, as the
utility based them on the increases in Lee County rates that had occurred since 1988. Thus,
the utility has been charging non-lifetimers the tariffed rates and lifetimers a lower rate since
October 1993. However, the utility did not record the revenues received from lifetimers
until 1995, when the staff audit for this case discovered the discrepancy. Moreover, the staff
audit also discovered that the utility has not been billing affiliated general service
connections. :
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Our staff held a customer meeting on July 17, 1996, in the utility’s service area to
discuss quality of service and other issues related to the case. Several customers expressed
concerns about the utility’s failure to record correct revenue amounts on the utility’s books.
Customers also erroneously believed that staff failed to include revenues from lifetimers and
general service connections in setting the preliminary rates presented at the customer
meeting. Customers provided staff with invoices from the Lee County Utilities for water
usage in the entire service area. We compared the invoices with the figures used in setting
final rates to make any adjustments that are appropriate.

The customers are concerned over requiring the utility to bill lifetimers the approved
tariffed rates, which exceed the lease agreement contractual rates and, according to the
customers, forcing a breach of contract. Our intent is not to force a breach of contract, but
to rectify discriminatory application of rates and to properly recognize jurisdictional revenues
for earnings reviews and regulatory assessment fees.

We do not find that requiring all customers to be billed the tariff rate prevents the
related development entity from honoring its contractual agreements. In fact, in an October
2, 1996 letter, the utility’s attorney stated that the utility and the related development entity
never proposed to breach the contract. The utility proposes to henor the lifetimer contracts
and also to properly recognize regulatory revenues. The letter further states that this will
be accomplished by continuing to bill lifetimers the lower rate in accordance with their
contracts, while also booking the total amount of revenue due based upon application of the
rates approved by the Commission to all customers in a non-discriminatory manner. The
utility proposes to book the difference between the amounts billed to lifetimers and the tariff
rates as a receivable from the developer. The utility initially proposed this method because
of the expense required to reprogram the billing system to reflect the credit due to the
lifetimers on the bill itself. However, the utility subsequently discovered that the
reprogramming costs will be minimal and can be accomplished by the first quarter of 1997.

STAFF ASSISTANCE QUALIFICATION

In accordance with Section 367.0814, Florida Statutes, and Rule 25-30.455, Florida
Administrative Code, utilities whose gross annual revenues total $150,000 or less for water
or wastewater services, or $300,000 or less on a combined basis, may petition the
Commission for staff assistance in rate applications. On February 6, 1996, Buccaneer
submitted an application for a staff assisted rate case in which it reported 1994 annual
revenues of $88,279. The utility’s 1995 annual report listed $108,736 in revenues. We
granted preliminary approval of the utility’s application, based upon this information.

During the subsequent audit of the utility we discovered that the utility was neither
billing nor recording affiliated general service customers. Additionally, a3 mentioned in the
case background, the utility was billing a group of residential customers known as
"lifetimers” at lower than tariffed rates. When we imputed revenues for the above customers
at the tariffed rates, the utility’s 1995 annual revenues totaled $174,223. Although the utility
exceeds the $150,000 revenue limit for qualification as a result of the revenue imputation,
we grant the utility’s petition for staff assistance for the following reasons.
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From 1982 to 1993, the utility provided water to lifetimers free of charge due to its
desire to honor previously signed life-long lease agreements. During this period non-
lifetimers were metered and billed the approved metered rates. Lifetimers were not metered
until 1993. We set rates in two docketed proceedings during that period and in both cases
we acknowledged the rate treatment, but did not direct the utility to bill and book revenues
for all connections at the approved tariffed rates. The utility, therefore, had no basis on
which to bill or book revenues for regulatory purposes.

As stated in the case background, in 1993 the utility invoked a provision of the life-
long lease agreements and began billing lifetimers at a rate less than the approved tariffed
rates for non-lifetimers. The utility erroneously considered these revenues to be non-
jurisdictional and did not record them on its books until 1995, after we discovered the
discrepancy in the staff assisted rate case audit. Moreover, the utility recorded the revenues
at the billed rather than the tariffed rates, resulting in reported annual revenues of $108,736.
We do not believe the utility’s intent was to misstate revenues. The utility could reasonably
interpret our previous inaction to mean that it could continue to abide by the provisions of
the lifelong lease agreements with regard to rates.

Section 367.0814(1) refers to "gross annual revenues,” which implies revemses
actually billed, not those to be imputed. We also find it impractical from a regulatory
standpoint and detrimental to the ratepayers to deny the utility staff assistance. After
completion of the audit and preliminary accounting report, when it was apparent that
imputation will cause the utility to exceed the $150,000 threshold, a significant amount of
our resources had already been expended in processing the case. In fact, the majority of
work in the case had already been done. If we denied eligibility for staff assistance, which
will necessitate the utility filing its own case, the amount of our resources needed to process
that filing will likely exceed that already expended processing the instant case. Moreover,
the increased costs associated with that filing will very likely result in rates higher than
proposed in this staff assisted rate case. We find that this will result in an unnecessary waste
of taxpayer money and will be financially detrimental to the utility’s ratepayers. In
consideration of the above, we find that the utility meets the revenue requirement for staff
assistance and the utility’s request for a staff assisted rate case is approved.

UALITY OF SERVI

On July 17, 1996, approximately 400 customers attended a customer meeting that
was held in the Utility’s service area to determine the quality of service provided by
Buccaneer. No significant comments were made concerning quality of service at the
customer meeting. At the September 3, 1996, agenda conference, concerns were stated by
customers over a recent water line break.

Unaccounted for water during the test year is determined to be at six percent of the
total volume purchased from Lee County. Six percent of unaccounted for water is within
acceptable parameters. In response to our data request, the utility estimated that
approximately 5,000 gallons were lost over the 36 hour period before the break was
repaired, We do not consider this amount to be significant in light of the total amount
purchased during the test year,
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In reference to the extended timeframe for completion of the repair, the utility
indicated that it was of a nature that was determined to be cost effective for a subcontractor
to perform the work. Since water loss was not considered to be significant, the utility waited
to perform the work during normal working hours on the following Monday. We find that
the utility acted appropriately in this situation.

In addition to the above, the utility is in compliance with all applicable health
standards. Therefore, we find that the quality of service provided by the utility is
satisfactory.

RATE BASE

Our calculation of the appropriate rate base for the water system is depicted on
Schedule No. 1. Our adjustments are itemized on Schedule No. 1-A. Those adjustments
which are self-explanatory or which are essentially mechanical in nature are reflected on
those schedules without further discussion in the body of this Order. The major adjustments
are discussed below.

We previously established rate base in Docket No. 850650-WU, which was a staff-
assisted rate case. According to Order No. 16354 issued on July 15, 1986, rate base was
$69,062 as of September 30, 1985. Order No. PSC-96-0509-FOF-WS, issued April 5,
1993, established rate base component balances at August 27, 1992. We have selected a
historical test year ending December 31, 1995 for this rate case. All rate base components
have been updated through December 31, 1995, to include additions and reclassification.
A discussion of each component of rate base follows:

U seful

The utility currently services approximately 967 residential and 12 general service
connections. There are less than five available connections left to buildout of the service
area. Based upon the used and useful formula set forth in Attachment "B", we also find that
the water distribution system is 100% used and useful.

ility Plant-in-Service

The utility recorded a plant-in-service balance of $280,276. We increased utility
plant-in-service by $3,248 to reflect the correct balance as established by the staff auditor.
We also made averaging adjustments reducing water utility plant-in-service by $1,624,
resulting in a total adjusted increase of $1,624. We find that the appropriate utility plant-in-
service balance is $281,900.

Accumulated Depreciation

The utility recorded accumulated depreciation of $122,993 on its books for the test
year. We calculated accumulated depreciation starting with Order No. PSC-93-0509-FOF-
WS, using the prescribed rates in Rule 25-30.140, Florida Administrative Code. We made
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an adjustment to increase the utility’s recorded balance by $14,062 to reflect accumulated
depreciation. We also made averaging adjustments of $4,696 for the water system. We find
that the appropriate average accumulated depreciation is $132,359.

Contributions-in-Aid-of-Construction (CIAC)

The utility had recorded CIAC of $172,269. We increased CIAC by $990 to bring
CIAC to the correct amount approved by Order No. PSC-95-0623-FOF-WS. CIAC has been
decreased by $495 to reflect averaging adjustments. Therefore, we find the total average
CIAC balance to be $172,764.

izati C

Amortization of CIAC has been calculated consistent with our calculation of
accurnulated depreciation. The utility recorded amortization of CIAC of $91,514. We
increased CIAC amortization by $2,859. We then reduced amortization of CIAC by $8,589
to reflect averaging adjustments. The resulting balance is $97,244 for the system.

Working Capital Allowance

Congsistent with Rule 25-30.443, Florida Administrative Code, we find that the one-
eighth of operation and maintenance expense formula approach shall be used for calculating
working capital allowance. Applying that formula, we find that a working capital allowance
of $22,345 (based on O&M of $178,756) is appropriate.

Test Year Rate Base

Based on the foregoing, we find that the test year rate base amount is $96,366.

CAPITAL STRUCTURE

Our calculation of the appropriate cost of capital, including our adjustments, is
depicted on Schedule No. 2 attached to this Order. Those adjustments which are self-
explanatory or which are essentially mechanical in nature are reflected on that schedule
without further discussion in the body of this Order.

The utility’s business operation is a partnership. The partners are MHC-QRS
DeAnza Inc. and MHC operating limited partnership. MHC operating limited partnership
owns 99% of MHC-DeAnza financing limited partnership and MHC-QRS, Inc. owns [ % of
MHC-DeAnza financing limited partnership. Utility operations, when needed are financed
by Manufactured Home Communities, Inc. Therefore, we used the capital for MHC to
determine the utility’s cost of capital.

The utility's capital structure consists of a common equity balance of $263,065, and
a long-term debt balance of $211,966 with an interest rate of 7.45%. Using the leverage
formula approved in Order No. PSC-96-0729-FOF-WS, effective on June 22, 1996, the rate
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of return on common equity is 11.10% with a range of 10.18% to 11.88%. Therefore, the
resulting weighted costs of debt and equity are 3.32% and 6.15%, respectively.

In instances when our calculated rate base balances are less than the balances in the
utility’s capital structure, it has been our practice to reduce each component in the capital
structure by its weighted share of the excess capital. As a result, we have reduced the long-
term debt balance by $168,966 and reduced the common equity balance by $209,699 10
reconcile the utility’s capital structure components to our calculated rate base balances.

The weighted costs of 3.32% for debt and 6.15% for equity result in the appropriate
overall rate of return of 9.47%. Applying the weighted average method to the total capital
structure yields an overall rate of return of 9.47% with a range of 8.92% to 10.03%.

NET OPERATING INCOME

Our calculation of net operating income for the water system is depicted on Schedule
No. 3. Our adjustments are itemized on Schedule No. 3-A. Those adjustments which are
self-explanatory or which are essentially mechanical in nature are reflected on those
schedules without further discussion in the body of this Order. The major adjustments are
discussed below:

Test ti even

As discussed in the case background, when the utility was established in 1974, it
provided free water and wastewater service to residents as a condition of the lease
agreement. After purchasing the mobile home park and utility in 1980 and receiving
Commission certification in 1982, DeAnza began charging new tenants for water.
Wastewater service continues to be provided without charge.

Tenants known as lifetimers continued to receive water without charge until October
1993, when the utility began billing these customers at rates that were less than the tariffed
rates charged to non-lifetimers. During the test year, 612 non-lifetimers were charged the
our approved base facility charge of $3.77, plus $3.96 per thousand gallons while 355
lifetimers were charged a $4 base facility charge and $.12 per thousand gallons. The utility
based its lifetimer rates on the $4.00 per unit flat rate charged by Lee County in addition to
the $.12 increase in the gallonage charge implemented by Lee County in February 1993.

After the utility began billing lifetimers it failed to record the associated revenues
until 1995, after staff discovered the discrepancy during the audit for this case. When the
utility began recording lifetimer revenues in 1995, the test year, it did so at the billed rather
than tariffed rates, thus understating revenue for regulatory purposes. Total consumption
during the test year was approximately 12,237,000 gallons for the lifetimers and 18,366,600
gallons for the non-lifetimers. We have increased revenue to account for lifetimer billings
at the appropriate tariffed rates.

In addition to the understated lifetimer revenue, there were also unbilled general
service connections during the test year. These general service connections are affiliated
with the utility and include six irrigation connections (all 5/8 inches x 3/4 inches meters);
two model homes that have since been sold (5/8 inches x 3/4 inches meters); the manager’s
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residence and utility office (5/8 inches x 3/4 inches meters); a hospitality house, pool, and
sewer plant (1 inch meters); and a club house (3 inch meter). We have also made an
appropriate adjustment to account for the general service revenue,

The utility recorded test year water system revenue of $108,736 during the test year.
We recalculated test year revenue based on the appropriate number of test year bills and
consumption. Based on our analysis, the appropriate test year operating revenue is
$174,223. We made an adjustment of $65,487 to reflect the appropriate test year revenue.

Outstanding Regulatory Assessment Fee Expense

Our audit revealed that the customer group known ag lifetimers were billed at a non-
tariffed rate. Our audit also discovered that twelve general service connections affiliated
with the utility were not being billed. Hence, the utility failed to record the correct revenues
for regulatory purposes in the 1995 test year and on its 1995 annual report. After
completing a billing analysis to determine the appropriate test year revenue, we increased
revenue by $65,487 to reflect the appropriate amount for rate setting and regulatory
assessment fee purposes.

Pursuant to Section 367.145, Florida Statutes, and Rule 25-30.120, Florida
Administrative Code, each water and wastewater utility must pay a yearly regulatory
assessment fee based upon a percentage of the utility’s gross revenues. Because we have
adjusted the utility’s revenue due to the discrepancy in revenues, we find that the utility shall
pay an additional $2,946 in regulatory assessment fees to correspond to that adjustment
within 30 days of the effective date of this Order,

It appears that the utility may have underpaid regulatory assessment fees in years
prior to the test year. We will consider whether another docket will be opened to address
regulatory assessment fees from previous years.

ration and Main e enses

Operation and maintenance expenses reflected in the utility’s records were traced
to invoices and test year canceled checks for verification of the appropriate account, amount,
and for reasonableness. Our adjustments are itemized on Schedule No. 3-B. A summary
of the adjustments are discussed below:

1) Salaries & Wages - The utility provided budgeted figures for its clerical person
based on a current salary level of $14,830 ($7.13 per hour x 40 x 52). The utility recorded
a total of $9,565 for salaries and expense for the bookkeeper during the test period. We
recalculated the salaries and expense for the bookkeeper at 10 hours a week of her time
conducting utility business at $7.13 per hour (87.13 per hour x 10 x 52). This expense was
decreased by $5,857 to reflect the appropriate salaries expense of $3,708 based on the duties
performed by the bookkeeper. We find that an annual salary of $3,708 for the bookkeeper
is appropriate.

The utility recorded $19,083 in maintenance salaries. As a result of a customer
concern expressed at the September 3, 1996, agenda conference, we requested additional
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information from the utility to justify the maintenance salary. Based upon the analysis the
utility provided, an adjustment of $3,851 was made to reduce the expense. We find that the
expense for maintenance personnel including taxes, benefits and insurance of $15,232 is
appropriate.

2) Contractual Services - The utility recorded $7,480 for the system during the test
period. This total includes water testing expense of $60, management fees of $5,437,
professional fees of $1,139, and legal fees of $844. We made several adjustments to these
balances. But, we did not adjust the amount recorded for water testing as that amount is
reasonable.

Manufactured Home Communities, Inc,, provides management services for the
utility. The services provided by this company include organization of accounting records
in accordance with National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners, verification
of budget adherence, approval of capital expenditures, review of all legal documents and
correspondence, entering daily activity for the utility journal entries, invoices and checks.
Manufactured Home Communities, Inc., also oversees the compilation of the annual report,
rate case audits, daily operations and the overall financial operation of the utility.
Manufactured Home Communities, Inc., charges the utility $9,495 annuaily for this service,
$7,655 for salaries and $1,840 for overhead. We find this annual amount reasonable. The
utility recorded $5,437 for management fees during the test year. We increased this expense
by $4,058 to reflect the appropriate test year balance of $9,495.

The utility recorded $1,139 for professional fees  for the test year, including $369
of regulatory commission expense, We reduced the professional fees (accounting expenses)
by $369 for the test year and reclassified it to regulatory commission expense. We find that
legal fees of $844 for the test year are reasonable.

The utility utilizes the service of MRI Software for stuffing envelopes, postage and
preparing the utility bills. The bills provide monthly billings for both lot rental and utility
services. The utility has requested $5,306 annually for billing cost. We made an adjustment
to record test year billing cost of $2,653 (5,306/2) relating to utility expense.

Total adjustments to this account amounted to $6,342, We find that a contractual
service expense of $13,822 for the test year is reasonable.

3) Regulatorv Commission Expense - This expense has been adjusted by $2,494
($9,977/4) to record the utility’s rate case expense amortized over four years. This expense
includes $1,000 for rate case filing fees, $369 accounting fees that were reclassified from
professional fees and $8,608 for legal fees for a total of $9,977.

4) Miscellaneous Expense - The utility recorded $1,161 for the test year
miscellaneous expense. This expense has been increased by $14,000 to reflect an appropriate
annual water line repair cost based on a historical average. These costs are not unusual, nor
are they one time expenses. Therefore, we allowed water line repair expenses for the test
year of $14,000. We find that $15,161 for test year miscellaneous expense is reasonable.

We made total operation and maintenance adjustmerits of $13,128. We find that test
year operation and maintenance expenses of $184,389 are appropriate.
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Depreciation Expense

The utility recorded depreciation expense of $12,063 for the test year. We applied
the prescribed depreciation rates described in Rule 25-30.140, Florida Administrative Code,
which result in a reduction of $2,672 for depreciation expense. We find $9,391 to be the
appropriate depreciation expense for the test year.

Amortization of CIAC

Amortization of CIAC reduces depreciation expense. Amortization of CIAC has
been calculated using the rate prescribed by Rule 25-30.140, Florida Administrative Code.
The utility recorded $5,118 for amortization expense for the test year. This expense was
increased by $600 to reflect our calculated test year amortization expense.

Taxes Othe; Inc

The utility recorded $4,894 in this account during the test year. We adjusted taxes
on salaries by $384. We also made an adjustment of $2,946 to reflect regulatory assessment
fees for the test year resulting in a total increase of $3,330,

Increases i rating Expenses for R. tti

Operating Revenues

Revenue has been increased by $27,761 to reflect the increase in revenue required
to cover expenses and allow the utility the opportunity to earn a reasonable return on its
investment.

Purchased Water Expense

The utility recorded $133,972 for purchased water for the test year. During the test
year, consumption demands were dramatically reduced due to the modifications in the
treatment process used at the wastewater treatment facility, one of the utility’s general
service water connections. The facility consumed approximately 2,764,000 gallons, for an
average of 230,000 per month, The wastewater plant now uses treated effluent for the
chlorination process rather than potable water; therefore, consumption has been reduced from
the previous 230,000 gallons per month to an estimated 15,000 gallons per month or 180,000
gallons per year. We made a 2,584,000 gallon adjustment to reflect the reduction (2,764,000
minus 180,000). As a result, we adjusted the purchased water amount by $5,633 (2,584
gallons multiplied by $2.18 Lee County rates for gallonage to the utility) to reflect purchased
water amount of $128,339 for the test year.
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CRDER NO. PSC-36-1466-FOF-WU
DOCKET NO. 960133-Wi

PAGE 29
BUCCANEER WATER SERVICE SCHEDULE NO. 33
TEST YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 1995 DOCKET NO. 960133-WU
ANALYSIS OF WATER OPERATION AND
MAINTENANCE EXPENSE
COMM.
TOTAL COMM, APPROVED

_ PERUTIL.  ADJUST. BALANCE
{601) SALARIES AND WAGES - EMPLOYEES $ 28648 5 (97083113 18,940
(603) SALARIESAND WAGES-OFFICERS -~ ~ - 0 -~ 0 . 0
(004) EMPLOYEE PENSIONS AND BENEFITS 0 0 0
(610) PURCHASED WATER .. _ 133,972 (5,633)[G] 128,339
{815) PURCHASED POWER 0 0 0
(616) FUEL FOR POWER PRODUCTION -~ ' o 0o 0
(618) CHEMICALS ; 0 ) 0
(620) MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES ‘ . T w0 0
(630) CONTRACTUAL seavxces 7480  8342[2)] 13822
{840) RENTS o . R T S 0
(850) TRANSPORTATION EXPENSE 0 0 A 0
(655).INSURANCE EXPENSE © . B T T
(885) REGULATORY COMM SION EXPENSE 0 2494 3] 2,494
{870) BAD DEBT'EXPENSE ™ ST i e e 0 o
(675) MISCELLANEOUS EXPENSES 1181 14,000 15,161

$ 171,261 3 7485 8 178.7%6)
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ORDER NO. PSC-96-1466-FOF-WU
DOCKET NO. 960133-WU
PAGE 30

'COMMISSION APPROVED RATE REDUCTION SCHEDULE

BUCCANEER WATER SERVICE
TEST YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 21, 1985

CALCULATION OF RATE REDUCTION AMOUNT

SCHEDULE NO, 4
DOCKET NO. 9680133-WU

MONTHLY WATER RATES
MONTHLY
' APPROVED
RESIDENTIAL AND GENERAL SERVICE o RATES
BASE FACILITY CHARGE:
Meter Size:
5/8°X314" $ 8.08
k2 12.07
1 2012
112" 40.24
b 64.38
3 128.78
4 201,18
8" 40237
GALLONAGE CHARGE
PER 1,000 GALLONS $ 3.48

MONTHLY
APPROVED
BEQUCTION

0.1
.18
0.28
0.52

1.87

2.61
5.23

0.04
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In re: Objection by BUCCANEER ) DOCKET NO. 871306-SU
MOBILE ESTATES to NORTH FORT MYERS )

UTILITIES, INC.'s notice of ) ORDER NO. jg9p59
extension of sewer service in )

Lee County i ISSUED: 3-29-88

ORDER AMENDING CERTIFICATE TO INCLUDE
ADDEITIONAL TERRITORY

BY THE COMMISSION:

On Februacry 12, 1988, North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.,
(“utility") applied for amendment to Sewer Certificate No.
247-8 in Lee County, Florida, pursuant to the provisions of
Sections 367.041 and 367.061, Florida Statutes.

On November 9, 1987, the utility notified certificated
utilities and appropriate governmental agencies in Lee County
of its intention to amend its Certificate to include additional
territory. Notice of the utility's intention to extend its
service area was also published in The Fort Myers News Press, a
newspaper of general circulation in Lee County, Florida, on
November 14, 21, and 28, 1988.

Objections to the proposed extension as noticed were filed
by North Trail Utilities and Buccaneer Mobile Estates. North
Fort Myers Utility, Inc., excluded certain property from its
application and the objections were withdrawn.

The appropriate filing fee has been paid. The utility has
constructed lines and is ready, willing, and able to provide
service in the territory for which it has applied. The
application has been reviewed and found to be in conformance
with the statutory requirements. Accordingly, we f£ind it is in
the public interest to amend Certificate No. 247-8 to include
the territory described in Appendix A to this Order, which by
reference is incorporated herein.

It is therefore,

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that
Certificate No. 247-S, held by North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.,
Post . Office Box 2547, Fort Myers, Florida 33902, is hereby
amended to include the territory described in Appendix A of
this Order. [t is further

ORDERED that the customers in the territory added hersin
shall be charged the rates approved in the tariff of North Fort
Myers Utility, Inc. It is further

ORDERED that Docket 871306-SU be and is hereby closed.

By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission,
this 29¢h day of MARCH ., 1988.

n‘il'r L1 A1 A
STEVE RIBLD rector
Division of Récords and Reporting

( SEAL)

DAS
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APPENDIX "A*®
LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF PROPOSED SERVICE AREA

That part of Lee County, Florida lying north of the Caloosa-
hatchee River, west of I-7%5 and east and north of a line running
from the Caloosahatchee River along River Road to its intersec-
tion with Pondella Road, thence west along Pondella Road to U.S.
41, then north along U.8. 41 to Pine Island Road (SR 78), then
west along Pine Island Road to the city limits of Cape Coral in
gection 4, T448, R248, then following the municipal boundary of
Cape Coral north until reaching the Southwest corner of Section
21, T438, R24E, then sast to the gSoutheast corner of the said
gection 21, T438, R24E, ‘then north to the Northeast corner of the
sald Section 21, T438, R24E, then east to U.8. 41, then north
along U.S. 41 to the northern gection line of Bection 16, T41E,
R24E, then west along sald section 1ine to the northwest corner
of Bection 17, then north along the line separating Bections 7
and 8 to the northwest corner of gection 8, then east along the
northern section line of Sections 8 and 9 to U.S. 41, then
north along U.S. 41 to the Charlotte County line, less that area
west of I-75 designated as "general interchange®” at Bayshore Road
and I-75 in the Lee County Land Use Map, the service . areas
certificated by the Florida Public Bervice Commission to Tamiami
vtility Company, ~Vista villages, Inc., Mobile Land and Title
Company, Laurel BEstate Mobile village, Inc., Lazy Days Mobile
village, Florida Cities Water Company, puccaneer Mobile Estates
and less and except the following described property:

A 'PARCEL OF LAND IN SECTIONS 13 AND 1, TOUNSHIP 43 SOUTH, RANGE
CAET, LEE COUNTY, FLORIOA, BEING A PORTION OF TWAT .CERTAIN
PARCEL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN OFFICIAL RECORD BOOK 1320 AT PAGE

43 0F THE PUBLIC RECORDS OF LEE COUNTY; FLORIDA: MORE

FPARTICULAALY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOVS: . |

»

[ ]
‘BEGIN AT THE NORTHUEST CORNER OF SECTION 13, TOUNSHIP
_RANGE 24 EAST) THENCE N.89°43°02"€. ALONG ™HE «omglu:: 33"33&
NORTHWEST ONE OUARTER OF SALD.GECTION 19 FOR 167,20 FEET) ' .-
THENCE 8.0°15°38"€. FOR 300.00 FEET TO AN .INTERSECTION WITH THE
CENTERLINE OF A RUOADUAY EASEMENT 40,00 IMN UIDTH)  THENCE ALONG -
_THE CENTERLINE OF SA1D ROADHAY EASEMENT FOR THE FOLLOWING - °
DESCRIBED FOUR (4) COURSES: (1) B,89°43'02*4, FUR 660.32 FEET
YO THE POINT OF CURVATURE OF A CIRCULAR CURVE CONCAVE TO THE *
SOUTHEAST) (2),. THENCE WESTERLY, SOUTHWESTERLY AND BOUTHEASTERLY
_ALONG THE ARC OF BAID CURVE HAVING FOR: 176 ELEMENTS A RADIUS
100,00 FEET AND A CENTRAL ANGLE OF [19v30°12° FOR 292.)7. FEET
TO THE POINT OF TANGENCY}.(3) THENCE 8.2L°07°10°E." FOR 343.33
 FEETS (%) THENCE 6.89°33°S1°M. FOR 342.87 FEET} YHENCE ~' °*
N.0*26°10"W. FOR_3%36.84"FEET) THENCE $.89'33°S1%W. FOR 330.97
FEETS THENCE N.0'26°10°W..FOR 594,79 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION
mm.mg NOATH LINE OF ‘THE AFOREMENTIONED SECTION 1&§. THENCE
N.B7°33°31%E, ALONG SAID NORTH LINE FOR 1347.78 FEET TO THE
POINT OF BEGINNING, SAID PARCEL OF LAND SITUATE LYING AND BEING
IN LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA, CONTAINING 23,00 ACRES MORE OR LESS.__ .

.
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and .. i n; e ' AR 7] o?::. ‘a

The ru:ctl hereon described i situated in the Noxrth half (M. 1/2).

of the locth helf N, 1/2), lying Eest of U,8. Highway 41, in

Section 16, Township 43 SOuthi Range 24 East, Lse County, Florida
b

being moré¢ particularly desgribed g3 followss

Commencing.at the North quarter (M. 1/4) corner of said Section 16
being s zound conexrsts monumentj Thance North 83° 33' 30° East
(ba.f. for bearing is U.8. 41 Bight~ot-ﬂ:{ Hap, Gection 12010-2511,
dated September 8, 1971) along the North line of sald Ssction 16,

a distance of 585,72 feat, to a Point on the taleorn-night-e!-ung
of ssid lilghway 41, said Point baing the Point of Beginning of the
- herein descxibed pazcel} Thence continue Nprth §3° 33¢ 50" East
along ssid North Line of sald Bection 16, s.distance of §75,38 fest
Thence Bouth 00° 26*' 10" East, leaving tha North line of said’
Section 16, a distsncs of 5%4.79 feet) Thenca South #%* 331' 50°
Hest, patlilcl to the Noxth line of sald Saction 16, a distance

of 569.34 fest to & Point on the Easterly nght-c!-uay of U:s.

41) Thence Noxrth 26° 07° 10" West, alorig sald Easterly RNight-of-Hay
of U.5. 41, u distsnce of 660,00 feet to the Point of Beglnning.

and

A PAACEL OF LAND IN SECTION, 18, TOWUNSHIP 43 SOUTH, RANGE 24
EAST, LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA, BEING A POATIOM OF THAT CERTAIN
PARCEL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN OFFICIAL RECORD BOOK 1320 AT PAGE ™
63°0F THE PUBLIC RECORDS OF LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA,' HORE 'y
PANRTICULANLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOUE: A

COMMENCE AT THE NORTHUEST CORNER OF SECTION 13, TOWNSHIP 43
SO0UTH, RANGE 24 EAST) THENCE N.B9°43°02"E. ALONG THE NORTH LINE
OF THE NORTHUEBT ONE QUARTER OF SALD SECTION IS FOR 1469.20
FEET}) THENCE-$.0°314'38"E. FOR 300.00 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION .
HITH THE CEMTERLINE OF A ROADUAY EASEHENT 40.00 IN WIDTHs &= °
“THENCE ALONG THE CENTERLINE OF EAID ROADWAY EASEHENT FOR THE
FOLLOWING DESCRIBED FOUR (&) COURSES: (1) $.69°43°'0a"W. FOR
660,32 FEET TO THE POINT OF CURVATURE OF A CIRCULAR CURVE
CONCAVE TO THE BOQUTHEASTS (J) THENCE WESTERLY, SOUTHWESTERLY
AND SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG THE ARC OF SAID CURVE HAVING FOR ITS
ELEHENTS A RADIUS OF .100.00 FEET AND A CENTRAL ANGLE OF © °
115°30°12" FOR 202.17 FEET TO THE POINT OF TANGENCY) {3) THENCE
‘5.26°07°10"E. FOR 343.%3 FEET}) (4) THENCE 5.89°33°31"H. FOR 342.87
FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING OF THE HEREIN DESCRIBED PARCEL '
OF LANDJ THENCE CONTINUE §.89°323°31"H. ALONG SALD CENTERLINE

FOR 768.70 FEET. TO AN INTERSECTION HITH THE EASTERLY RIGHT OF

HAY LINE OF U.B. 41 (B.R. 43)) -THENCE N.26°07°10"H. ALONG SALD
EASTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE FOR 299.%6 FEET) THENCE. .
N.89°33°31°E. FOR 940.31 FEET} THENCE B.0°24°10"E. FOR 336.84
FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.-BAID PARCEL OF LAND SITUATE -
LYING AND BEING IN LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA. CONTAINING 7.00 ACRES
MORE OR LESS. St . L.

*
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A PARCEL OF LAND IN SECTIONS 2, 3, &, 3, 1,10, TOUNSHIP 43 .
_SOUTH. RANGE 26 EAST, LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA, MORE PARTICULARLY
DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS: . Co

COMMENCE AT THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 3, TOUNSHIP 43
SOUTH. RANGE B4 EAST§ THEMCE N.S9°S7°30"H. ALONG THE NORTH LINE
OF THE NORTHEAST ONE OUAATER OF B8ALD SESCTION 3 FOR 333.0% FEET
TO AN INTERSECTION WITH THE WESTERLY RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF THE
FORMER S.A.L. RAILROAD AND THE POINT OF BEGIMNING OF THE HEREIN
DESCRIBED PARCEL OF LANDJ THEMCE CONTINUE N.89°37°30"W. ALONG
SAID NOATH LINE FOR 2313.35 FEET TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF THE
NORTHUEST ONE QUARTER OF, SAID SECTION 3t THENCE §.89°48°'38"W,
ALOMG THE NORTH LINE OF SAID NORTHWEST ONE QUARTER FOR 2667, 53 .
FEET 7O THE NORTHUEST CORNER OF GALD SECTION 31 THENCE °
N.89°42°60"W, ALONG THE NORTH LINE OF SECTION &4,. TOWNSHIP 53
SOUTH, RANGE 24 EAST FOR 35333.96 FEET TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER
OF SAID SECTION &1 THENCE $£.89°33°20"W. ALONG THE NORTH LINE OF
THE NORTHEAST ONE OUARTER OF.SECTION S, .TOUNSHIP &3 SQUTH,
RANGE 2% EAST FOR 1871.7& FEET TO ‘AN INTERSECTION WITH THE ’

. NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF NORTH FORT MYERS PARK ACCORDING TO THE

PLAT THEREOF AS RECORDED IN PLAT HOOK &, PAGE 113 OF THE PUBLIC
RECORDS OF LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA] THENCEJ 8.26°03°40"E. ALONG SALD
NORTHEASTERLY LINE FOR 318.64% FEET TO AN INTERSECTION UITH' THE
SOUTHEASTERLY L INE OF LOT 3 OF SAID PLAT OF NORTH FORT MYERS
PARR . THENC§ £343°36'20"H. ALONG SA1D SOUTHEASTERLY LINE FOR
« 300,77 FEET TO AN INTERSECTIQN WITH THE NORTHEASTERLY- RIGHT OF
uay LINE OF.TAMIAM] TRAIL (S.R.: 43, U,B, &1) BEING A POINT ON
.JHE ARC OF_A_CIRCULAR CUHV;_%QNCAVE TO THE SOUTHUWESI..SAlIR
"POINT BEARIMG N.563°13°24%E, FROM THE RADIUS POINT OF EBAID
CURVE{ THENCE SOUTHEASTERLY--ALONG .THE ARC OF BAID CURVE HAVING
FOR 1TS ELEMENTS A RADIUS.OF 7739.44% FEET 'AND A CENTRAL 'ANGLE °
OF 0°42°S4"Y FOR 9&.86 FEET -TO THE POINT. OF -TANGENCY) THENCE
‘8.26903°4L0"E, ALONG SAID NORTHEASTERLY RIGHT OF HAY LINE FOR
1943.40 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION WITH THE SOUTHEASTERLY LINE OF
THE NORTHWESTERLY ONE HALF _OF LOT. 24 ‘OF THE AFOREMENTIONED PLAT,
OF NORTH FORT MYERE PARK1 THENCE N.§63°36°20"E. ALONG SAID ..
SOUTHEASTERLY LINE FOR 300.17 FEET'TO AN 'INTERSECTION WITH THE
AFOREMENT IONED NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF NORTH FORT MYERS PARK)
THENCE N.26°03°40%U, ALONG SAID NORTHEASTERLY LINE FOR &,.ké
FEET TO AN INTERSECTION WITH THE SOUTHERLY LINE OF THAT CERTAIN
PARCEZL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN OFFJCIAL RECORD BOOK 1032 AT PAGE
707 OF THE AFOREMENTIONED PUBLIC RECORDSt THENCE N.B9°48°477E,
ALONG SAID SOUTHERLY LINE FOR 3337.09 FEET TQO AN INTERSSCTION
UITH THE EAST LINE OF THAT CERTAIN PARCEL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN
OFFIClaL RECORD BOOK &)0 AT PAGE 690 OF. THE AFOREMENTIONED
PUBL1C RECORDSS THENCE $.0°046°41"E, m.ngqs BAlD. EAST. LINE FOR -
200,37 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION WITH TH OUTH LINE ‘OF THAT
CERTAIN PARCEL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN DEED BOOM 234 AT PAGE 437
OF THE AFOREMENTIOMED PUBLIC RECORDS) THENCE §.89°48°'47°W,
ALONG SAID SOUTH LIME FOR 2896.40 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION WITH -
FHE AFOREMENTLONED NOURTHEASTEALY. RIGHT OF WAY LINE_OF TAMIANMI
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TRAILL THENCE $.246°03°40"E. ALONG SAlID NOR‘I‘HEABTERLY RIGHT OF
HAY LINE FOR 370.00-FEETI THENCE N.BP*48°47°K. FOR 3843.26 -
FEET} THENCE N.O*11*13°H, ‘FOR 332.91 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION
HITH THE AFOREMENTIONED SOUTH LINE OF THAT CERTAIN PARCEL OF -
LAND DESCRIBED IN DEED POOK B4y AT PAGE 437 OF THE
AFOREMENT IONED PUBLIC RECORDS! THENCE N.B89*GH°47"E.. ALONG Slﬂo
SOUTH LINE FOR 4348.07 FEET TO AN INTERGECTION HITH THE
NORTHERLY EXTENSION OF THE HEST LINE OF THAY CERTAIN PARCEL OF
LAND DESCRIBED IN OFFICIAL RECORD 800K 380 AT PAGE 80 pPF THE
AFOREHENT JONED PUBLIC, RECORDE; THENCE S$.0°08°346"H. ALONG BAID
NORTHERLY EXTENSION AND ALONG THE WEST LINE OF SALD PARCEL FOR
2333.91 FEETY THENCE S.P7°34°43"€. ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF BAID
PARCEL *FUR 1711.91 FEEY) THENCE N.O°0R'I4"E. ALONG THE EAST
LINE OF BALD PARCEL FOR 146.72 FEET TO AN INTERSECTION WNITH THE
SOUTH LINE OF THAT CERTAIN PARCEL OF LAND DESCRIBED IN OFFICIAL
RECORD BOOK-3351&6 AT PAGE 1802 OF THE AFOREMENTIONED PuBLIC -
RECORDS) THENCE S.89°S4°4S"E. ALONG SAID SOUTH LINE FOR &41.17
FEET} THENCE N.O*OR°'34"E. ALONG THE EAST LINE OF GALID- FARCEL
FOR 25446.2b FEEY TO AN INTERSECTION WITH THE AFOREHENTIONED
SOUTH LINE THAT CERTAIN PARRCEL ‘OF LAND DESCRIGED IN DEED
BOOK BR% AT PAGE 437 OF THE AFODREMENT]JONED PUBLIC RECORDS|
THENCE N.B9°48'47°E. ‘ALONG SAID BOUTH LINE FOR 773.83 FEET 10
AN INTEASECTION WITH THE AFOREMENTIONED WESTERLY RIGHT OF WAY
LINE OF THE FORNER S.A.L. RAILAOADI THENCE N.LE?11°01"d, ALONG "
SALD UWESTERLY RIGHT OF MAY LINE FOR '0190 3! FEET 10 THE POINT

OF BEGINNING. “ s
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In re: Investigation into the proper ) DOCKET NO. B890216-TL
application of Rule 25-14,003, F.A.C., )
relating to tax savings refund for ) ORDER NO. 241306
1988 and 1989 for GTE FLORIDA, INC. )

)

ISSUED: 471791

The following Commissioners participated in the disposition of
this matter:

THOMAS M. BEARD, Chairman
J. TERRY DEASON
BETTY EASLEY
GERALD R. GUNTER
MICHAEL McK. WILSON

ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE
BY THE COMMISSION:

I. BACKGROUND

By Order No. 223%2, issued December 29, 1989, GTE Florida
Incorporated (GTEFL or the Company) and the Office of the Public
Counsel (OPC) were directed to submit briefs on the legal question
of whether the Commission is now precluded from making an
adjustment based on GTEFL's sale of the Quad Block property by any
legal impediment arising from the Company's accounting practices or
the property's treatment in prior proceedings.

In Order No. 22352 we directed our Staff to prepare a
recomnendation as to the appropriate action, if any, regarding the
gain on the sale of the land. The Order alsc stated judgement
would be reserved on the adjustments proposed by OPC in its briet.
By Order No. 23143, we determined that no further adjustment should
be made for the sale of the land.

In the course of Staff's investigation an audit was performed
on GTEFL's records. As part of the Staff's audit of the sale of
the Quad Block property, it became apparent that certain records of
GTEFL no longer exist. These records were destroyed by GTEFL in
conjunction with the Company's records retention and disposal
procedures. These procedures were premised on the FCC's Part 42 of
the Code of Federal Regulations qovorning record retention, as
amended in 1986.

The Commission's rule on record retention, 2%5-4.020(3),

Florida Administrative Code, was adopted in 1978; it incorporated
by referance the then current version of the FCC's Part 42. Prior

03116 A=l iRy
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of accounts had to be retained permanently. In addition, cash
vouchers had to be retained for a period of time ranging from three
to forty years, depending upon which accounts the cash vouchers
supported. On August 22, 1586, the FCC changed Part 42 to leave
the retention period for any particular record (with the exception
of toll raecords) to the discretion of the individual carriers.
Despite the restrictive provisions of Section 120.54(8), Florida
Statutes, that a..."rule may incorporate material by reference but
only as such material exists on the date the rule is adopted...®
and the fact that the relevant FPSC rule was last adopted March 31,
1976, GTEFL updated its record retention procedures to comply with
the 1986 version of Part 42 and to reduce the amount of material
being maintained.

At the June 19, 1990, Agenda Conference, during our initial
consideration of the appropriate action to pursue regarding GTEFL's
destruction of records, GTEFL questioned the validity of Rule 25-
4.020(3). According to GTEFL, a copy of the FCC Part 42 Rule that
was incorporated by reference into Rule 25-4.020(3) was not on file
with the Secretary of State as required by Rule 1S8-1, Florida
Administrative Code. GTEFL further argued that its destruction of
records was not a violation of Rule 25-4.020(3) since that Rule
incorporates the "current®™ Part 42 of the FCC's Rules. ' This
argument is premised on the FCC's revision to Part 42 in 1986 that
shortened the duration for retention of interstate records.

We deferred consideration of the destruction of records issue
in order to investigate GTEFL's allegations regarding Rule 25~
4.020(3) .

II. VALIDITY OF RULE 25-4.020(3)
Rule 25~4.020(3), Florida Administrative Code, states that:

All records shall be preserved for the period of time
specified in the current edition of Part 42 of the Rules
and Regulations of tha Federal Communications Commission
entitled "Preservation of Records of Communication Common
Carriers.”

The Rule was last amended on March, 31, 1976. The Rule must be
read in conjunction with Section 120.54, Florida sStatutes, entitled
*Rulemaking: adoption procedures.™ This statute states, in
pertinant part:
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Purguant to rule of the Department of State, a rule may
incorporate material by reference but only as such
material exists on the date the rule s adopted. For
purposes of such rule, changes in such material shall
have no effect with respect to the rule unless the rule
is amended to incorporate such material as changed. No
rule shall be amended by reference only.

Section 120.54(8). Under the Secretary of State's Rules, Rule 1S-
1, Florida Administrative Code, a document that is incorporated by
reference must be filed along with the Rule which incorporates the
document. This provision has been substantially the same since
1976,

From our review of the Rule and its history, two things appear
to bs reasonably certain. First, a copy of the FCC Part 42 Rule
that is incorporated by reference in Rule 25-4.020(3) is not
currently in the Secretary of State's files. It should be noted,
however, that the Secretary of State's Office does not appear to
have had a document tracking system in place at the time the Rule
was filed that fully recorded what was actually filed., Second,
Rule 25-4.020(3) was properly filed with the Secretary of State and
published in the Florida Administrative Code.

It is clear that the text of Rule 25-4.020(3) was properly
adopted, filed and published. While a copy of the FCC's Rule is
not currently on file with the Secretary of State, it is certainly
not clear that it was not filed with Rule 25-4.020(3). Moreover,
if it was not filed with Rule 25-4.020(3), it can reasonably be
presumed that the Secretary of State would have rejected the Rule
at that time as improperly filed. Conversely, since the Rule was
accepted as filed and published in the Florida Administrative Code
it can be presumed that FCC Part 42 was filed when the Rule was
adopted. The document's subsequent disappearance cannot be
attributed as a failure to comply with the Secretary of State's
rules. Such disappearance cannot invalidate a propesrly adopted
Rule. Accordingly, we believe that Rule 25-4.020(3) is valid.

IIT. COMPLIANCE WITH RULE 25-4,020(3)

In conjunction with a Commission audit of Quad Block property
transactions directed by order of the Commission, Staff auditors
requested in part "all accounting entries, original source
documents that support entries, tax returns and supporting
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workpapers for the period of acquisition and sale of the property
by GTEFL, General and Subsidiary Financial Ledgers, deeds and
Property Appraisals."” The Company responded, in part, "All other
documentation and supporting transaction, correspondence, original
accounting entries retained by the company are available on
microfilm at the company retention center for inspection today,
October 9." When the field auditor visited the Company's record
retention center on October 12, 1989, he found that the Company had
failed to retain various records and documents which include, but
are not limited to, cash vouchers for the years 1952 through 1979
and certain cash receipt vouchers and general ledgers. Retention
personnel reviewed the status of the vouchers requested by the
audjitor and determined that they had been destroyed on October 11,
1989.

The Company argues that it is in compliance with our Rule
because its record retention policy is in compliance with the
current edition of the FCC Part 42 as revised on August 22, 1986.
The Company further argues that:

Prior to this date, FCC Part 42 required carriers to
retain cash vouchers for forty (40) years. A driving
factor behind the Commission‘’s revision of Part 42 was to
reduce the existing record retention and reporting
burdens being experienced by the carriers. Basically,
the FCC, with the exception of toll records, left the
retention period of any particular record to the business
practices of the individual carrier.

The Company has not denied that under the previous FCC Part 42 the
records should have been maintained. The thrust of the Company's
argument is that the Company is in compliance with the new FCC Part
42.

In investigating the destruction-of-records matter, our Staff
pursued two issues: (1) whether the destruction of some documents
as a result of a change in the corporate policy governing record
retention violated the Commission's Rule; and {2) whether the
destruction on October 11, 1989, of particular records that had
been requested by our Staff auditor on October 2, 1989, was an
attempt to circumvent the Commission's audit of the Quad Block
property transactions. On November 9 and 17, 1989, depositions
were taken of five GTEFL officlials and employees; those transcripts
consist of nearly 600 pages and are supported by a volume of
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exhibits. On March 2, 1990, we inspected GTEFL's record center and
conducted interviews with three employees.

A. DESTRUCTION OF RECORDS _

In investigating the Destruction Issue, depositions were taken
of four Company enployees., These enployees either had direct
knowledge of the events surrounding the October 11, 1989,
destruction of records or responsibility for either implementing
the newly-adopted records retention policy or gaining access to the
records for our auditor. A deposition was taken of the supervisor
of GTEFL's records retention center. This person has had this
responsibility since 1982 and has first-hand knowledge of the
former and current retention policies, as well as the destruction
of the particular records in question. Depositions were also taken
of the manager responsible for administering the records retention
function and the two individuals responsible for obtaining access
to records for our auditor in connection with this audit,

Additionally, our Staff inspected the records center and
intervieved the person responsible for both locating the records
sought by Staff auditors, as well as for implementing the Company's
records destruction policy. This individual participated in the
October 11th destruction of records that included some of those
being sought by our auditor.

After reviewing the evidence gathered on the Desatruction
Issue, it does not appear that the October 1l1th destruction of
records was devised to circumvent the Commission's audit of the
Quad Block property transactions. Our auditor's request for
records was specific and comprehensive and, as such, was adequate
to inform Company personnel of the particular records he was
seeking. It appears that a breakdown in GTEFL's interdepartmental
communications caused this failure to stop the destruction of the
particular records sought by our auditor.

B. CHANGE IN RECORDS RETENTION POLICY

In investigating the Policy Issue, GTEFL'Ss General Counsel was
deposed because he was the official who had responsibility for
records retention at the time the Company's policy governing this
matter was changed following the FCC's relaxation of its
requirements. In addition, the attorney in the General Counsel's
office who determined that the proposed records retention policy
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change would be in compliance with our requirements was also
interviewed.

Based on our review of this information, it appears that the
Company violated the Commission's record retention rule by
implementing a policy of destroying records which were required to
be retained. While none of the evidence tends to show that GTEFL
intended to vioclate the Rule through implementing such a policy, we
find that the Company's action was "willful" in the sense intended
by Section 364.285, Florida Statutes. We believe that in
authorizing the Commission to fine regulated utilities for
"willful®™ acts, the Legislature was not limiting this authority
only to circumstances in which the Commission finds that the
utility set out on a course of action with the intended purpose of
violating one of its rules.

Utilities are charged with knowledge of our rules and
statutes. Additionally, "[i]t is a common maxim, familiar to all
minds, that ‘ignorance of the law' will not excuse any person,
either civilly or criminally." Barlow v, United States, 32 U.S.
404, 411 (1833). Thus, any intentional act, such as the scheduled
destruction of documents, would meet the standard for a "willful
violation."

In our view, "willful®" implies intent to do an act, and this
is distinct from intent to violate a rule. In order to measure the
intent of GTEFL, it is appropriate to examine its actions
regarding: (1) the safeguards established to insure compliance
with Commission rules; (2) the steps taken, or not taken, to halt
destruction of documents sought by the Commission; (3) the
systematic destruction of documents in violation of our Rule; and
(4) the failure to seek an interpretation of the Rule in question
prior to destroying documents. It is uncontroverted that GTEFL
adopted a policy of destroying records and willfully implemented
it. GTEFL's behavior in this instance appears to rise to the level
of a "willful violation" of the Commission's Rule. Accordingly,
such conduct warrants the imposition of a penalty.

Procedures are in place for a utility to use in seeking
clarification of our requirements. If GTEFL was uncertain of its
record retention obligations, there was adequate opportunity for
the Company to seek clarification under these procedures. Such
clarification should have been obtained prior to the permanent
destruction of documents.
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C. THE APPROPRIATE PENALTY

In quantifying the appropriate fine for this violation, we are
guided by two principal concerns: (1) the harm to the ratepayers
from the potential damage to the Commission's ability to audit the
Company's records; and (2) the duration of this destruction's
effect on future audit procedures.

By Order No. 23143, we determined that no adjustment should be
made for the Quad Block property because the costs associated were
never recovered from GTEFL's ratepayers. Therefore, it does not
appear that the ratepayers have been directly harmed by the
violation. 1In addition, as discussed above, there does not appear
to be any attempt to destroy the specific documents requested.
However, the apparent general viclation of the Commission's record
retention rules cannot be ignored. In view of this apparent
viclation, pursuant to Section 364.285, Florida Statutes, we find
it appropriate to require GTEFL to show cause why it should not be
fined $5,000 for violation of Rule 25-4.020(3), Florida
Administrative Code.

IvV. AUDIT PROCEDURES REPORT

Notwithstanding any of the above, it also appears from the
investigation that the GTEFL employees responsible for locating the
records requested by our auditor and delivering them to him failed
to act with due diligence in satisfying our auditor's request for
inspection of records. The individual in charge of locating the
accounting records being sought called an employee of the records
center and discussed the records being sought. She did not read
the request to the records center employee. Instead she asked him
to search for records referring to "Quad Block" and "Tampa City
Center.” 1In addition, the rascords center employee was asked to
look for general ledger "level run® records for 1972 through 1980.
Rather than securing all the documents requested by our auditor,
the individual responsible for locating records further concluded
that our auditor could request the specific portions of the records
when he arrived at the records retention center and thereby locate
the particular documents sought. These actions cause two concerns.
First, perhaps too much interpretation of audit record requests is
required because communication between employees appears to be
inadequate. Additionally, in order to minimize the amount of
records being inspected, the Company may be forcing auditors to
narrow their record requests,
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Accordingly, we find it appropriate to require GTEFL to
implement new policies to govern its employees' response to audit
record requests. GTEFL employees should . furnish all possible
records that an auditor seeks to inspect. Moreover, the Company's
current procedures should be changed in order to rely less on
interpretation and communication between various employees and less
on forcing the auditor to seek fewer records. Therefore, GTEFL
shall submit a report detailing the procedures that the Company
intends to implement in order to accomplish these objectives. This
report shall be filed within 60 days of the issuance of this Order.

Based on the foregoing, it is

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that GTE
Florida Incorporated shall show cause in writing why it should not
be fined §5,000 for violation of Rule 25-4.020(3), Florida
Administrative Code. It is further

ORDERED that any response filed by GTE Florida Incorporated
shall contain specific statements of fact and law. It is further

ORDERED that any response to this Order shall be filed within
20 days of the date of this Order. 1t is further

ORDERED that upon receipt of a response as outlined above, and
upen GTE Florida Incorporated’'s request for a hearing, further
proceadings will be scheduled by-the Commission, at which time the
Company will have an opportunity to contest the violations alleged
above. It is further

ORDERED that GTE Florida Incorporated's failure to respond in
the form and within the prescribed time frame will constitute
admission of the viclations alleged above and a waiver of the right
to a hearing.
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By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission, this lst
day of APRIL '

ivision of R¥Cords and Reporting
(SEAL)

TH

Commissioner Gerald R. Gunter dissented from the Commission's
decision in Section III of this Order.

NOTICE OF FURTHER PROCEEDINGS OR JUDICIAL REVIEW

The Florida Public Service Commission is required by Section
120.59(4), Florida statutes, to notify parties of any
administrative hearing or judicial review of Commission orders that
is available under Sections 120.87 or 120.68, Florida Statutes, as
well as the procedures and time limits that apply. This notice
should not be construed to mean all requests for an administrative
hearing or judicial review will be granted or result in the reliet
sought.

This order is preliminary, procedural or intermediate in
nature. Any person whose substantial interests are affected by the
action proposed by this order may file a petition for a formal
proceeding, as provided by Rule 25-22.037(1), Florida
Administrative Code, in the form provided by Rule 25-22.016(7) (a)
and (f), Florida Administrative Code. This petition must be
received by the Director, Division of Records and Reporting, at his
office at 101 East Gaines stre.t, Tallahassee, rlorida 32399-0870,
by the close of business on _April 21, 1991

Failure to respond within the time set torth above shall
constitute an admission of all facts and a waiver of the right to
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re: Application for Water ) DOCKET NO. 930133-WS

and Wastewater Certificates in ) ORDER NO. PSC-94-0171-FOF-WS
Lake County by LAKE YALE ) ISSUED: 02/10/94

CORPORATION d/b/a LAKE YALE )

UTILITY COMPANY. )
)

The following Commissioners participated in the disposition of
this matter:

JULIA L. JOHNSON
DIANE K. KIESLING

BY THE COMMISSION:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN by the Florida Public Sexvice
Commission that, except for the granting of the motion to dismiss
and granting certificates, the action discussed herein is
preliminary in nature and will become final unless a person whose
interests are subatantially affected files a petition for a formal

proceeding, pursuant to Rule 25-22.029, Florida Administrative
Code. .

Background

On February 3, 1993, Lake Yale Corporation d/b/a Lake Yale
Utility Company (Lake Yale or utility) filed an appllcation for
certificates to provide water and wastewater service in Lake
County. The utility has been in existence since 1%687 and is
currently serving 199 mobile homes located in Sandpiper Mobile Home
Manor, Sandpiper Lake Yale Estates, and Kings Peninsula. Lake Yale
is also the developer of the mobile home parks. The utility will
serve 360 equivalent residential connections (ERCs) in its final
phase of development.

The cost for utility service to the residents of the mobile
home parks is currently included in the lot rents. However, to
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promote water conservation, the St. Johns River Water Management
District (SJRWMD) is requiring Lake Yale to individually meter each
lot and implement a rate structure whereby the greater the amount
of water used, the more the customer will pay.

Since the cost for utility service will no longer be recovered
through the tenant's rent and because Lake Yale will be receiving
compensation for utility service, it was advised of the necessity
of filing an application for certificates. As stated previously,
Lake Yale filed its application on February 3, 1993.

On May 28, 1993, the Sandpiper Mobile Homeowners Association
(Sandpiper) filed an objection to the application. Sandpiper
objected to the formation of the utility because of an agreement
with Lake Yale under a Prospectus which provides for provision of
water and wastewater service as part of the monthly rental fee and
that its formation would greatly increase costs to the homeowners.

In an attempt to resolve the cbjection, a customer meeting was
held on August 25, 1993. Approximately 75 people attended the
meeting, including utility owners, residents of the mobile home
parks, and representatives of SJRWMD. We understand the objections
the residents have against formation of the utility. However, we
believe the overall interests of the citizens of the State are
better served if all water customers are metered and are required
to pay for all water used. .

In a Memorandum of Understanding which exists between the
Florida Water Management Districts and the Commission, the two
agencies have agreed to a joint goal to ensure the efficient and
conservative utilization of water resources in Florida. Also,
according to the Memorandum of Understanding, a cooperative effort
will be made to implement an effective, state-wide water
conservation policy. Further, the Memorandum of Understanding
states that the Florida Water Management Districts shall be
responsible for evaluating and monitoring water withdrawal rates
and for identifying and requiring various potential improvements
necessary to provide proper resource management. The Commission is
responsible for making recommendations relative to the economic,
financial and ratemaking aspects associated with implementing the
necessary improvements identified by the Florida Water Management
Districts in order to provide efficient use of water resources.

Motion to Dismiss Objection

As stated previously, on May 28, 1993, Sandpiper filed an
objection to the notice of application. Lake Yale filed a Motion
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to Dismiss Objections dated October 19, 1993. Sandpiper did not
file a response to the utility's motion.

In the motion to dismiss, Lake Yale states that: 1) the
Commission must disregard the homeowner contracts, and as grecedent
therefore cites Order No. 21680, isgssued August 4, 1989,
Contipental Country Club, Inc., W 324 So.2d 155
(Fla. 1975), and Miami Bridge v, Railroad Commigsion, 20 So.2d 356
(Fla. 1944); 2) the objection is frivolous in view of the mandate
to Lake Yale by the St. Johns River Water Management District; 3)
the Commission Staff met with the customers on August 25, 1993, and
explained in detail that all water must now be sold on a metered
basis, which would require elimination of the flat rate and
installation of meters on each unit; and 4} the customers® rent, if
the application is approved, will be reduced accordingly.

We find that the utility's Motion to Dismiss has merit.
Sandpiper's basis for its objection appears to be the existence of
the prospectus. With respect to agreements between utilities and
customers or other parties, contract disputes are matters which
must be settled by the circuit court. The Commission has exclusive
jurisdiction over utilities with regard to service, authority, and
rates pursuant to Section 367.011, Florida Statutes. The
Commission must set rates which are juat, reasonable, compensatory,

and not unfairly discriminatory, pursuant to Section 367.081,
Florida Statutes.

In Order No. 21680, issued August 4, 1989 (Application of
Continental Country Club, Inc., for an increase in water and
wastewater rates in Sumter County, Florida), the Commission found
that a pre-existing contract is not determinative in setting rates
for a utility in accordance with Chapter 367, Florida Statutes. .
The Commission's finding is supported by case law, which basically
provides that, despite the fact that utilities may have pre-
existing contracts conceining rates, when the utility comes under
the jurisdiction of the Commission, the Commission has the
authority to change the rates when deemed necessary in the public
interest. In fact, the Courts have also stated that contracts with
public utilities are made subject to the reserved authority of the
state. State v, Burr, 84 So. 61 (Fla. 1920), and H, Miller & Sons,
Inc. v, Hawking, 373 So. 2d 913 (Fla. 1979).

Even further and more recent, in Public Service Com'n v.
Lindahl, 613 So. 24 63 (Fla. 2d DCA 1993), the Court found that the
Commission's authority to raise or lower rates, even those
established by a contract, is preemptive. Id, at 64. In Lindahl,
the utility customers residing in Shady Oaks Mobile-Modular Estates
moved to enjoin the utility from billing and collecting the newly
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.approved rates on the basis of a 1972 deed restriction which
limited the charge for water and wastewater service. The Court
specifically stated that the deed restriction did not supersede the
Commission order approving the rate increagse, and when the
Commission issued certificates to Shady Oaks, its jurisdiction over
the charges for such services was comprehensive. JId, at 64.

In consideration of the foregoing, we £ind that Sandpiper's
basis for objection is not sufficient to deny the Lake Yale's
Motion to Dismiss. Therefore, Lake Yale's Motion to Dismiss is
granted. It should be noted, however, that upon receipt of the
objection, an administrative hearing was scheduled to be held on
July 22, 1994. That hearing date shall remain in the event a
protest is received to the portion of this Order issued as Proposed
Agency Action.

Application

The application is in compliance with Section 367.045, Florida
Statutes, and other pertinent statutes and administrative rules.
In particular, the application contains a filing fee in the amount
of $300, pursuant to Rule 25-30.020, Florida Administrative Code.
Lake Yale also provided evidence in the form of a warranty deed
that the utility owns the land upon its facilities are located, as
required by Rule 25-30.033(1) (j), Florida Administrative Code.

Adequate service territory and system maps and a territory
description have been provided, as prescribed by Rule 25-
30.033(1) (1), (m) and (n), Florida Administrative Code. The
territory which Lake Yale has requested to serve is described on
Attachment A of this Order and incorporated herein by reference.

Lake Yale provided proof of compliance with the noticing
provisions set forth in Rule 25-30.030, Florida Administrative
Code, including notice to the customers in the proposed territory.
As discussed previously, an objection to the notice of application
was filed on May 28, 1993, by Sandpiper.

Although Lake Yale has been satisfactorily operating the
system since 1967, it has hired Mr. Robert Stewart of Plant
Technicians, Inc. to operate and maintain the water and wastewater
plants. Mr. Stewart ig a certified plant operator with over eight
years of experience in water and wastewater utility operations.
Therefore, we believe that Lake Yale has the technical ability to
provide service to the requested territory. 1In addition, from
information filed with the application, it appears that Lake Yale
has the financial ability to provide service to the area.
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As discussed previously, Lake Yale is currently serving three
mobile home parks in the requested territory. According to Lake
Yale, there are no other utilities within the surrounding area
which could provide service to the mobile home parks.

Therefore, we find that it is in the public interest to grant
Lake Yale Certificates Nos. 560-W and 488-S to serve the territory
described in Attachment A of this Order.

Rates and Return on Equity

Lake Yale is currently serving 199 mobile homes located within
Sandpiper Mobile Home Manor, Sandpiper Lake Yale Estates, and Kings
Peninsula and anticipates serving 360 ERCs at buildout. The
utility was constructed in 1967 and upgraded in 1986 and 1990. The
water and wastewater treatment plants, transmission/distribution
and collection gsystems are designed to serve 378 ERCs. Lake Yale
is disposing of its effluent by means of percolation ponds since
its wastewater system is too small to dispose of the effluent by
means of spray irrigation.

Normally, in original certificate applications, rates are
calculated which will allow the utility to earn a fair rate of
return on investment when the treatment plants reach 80 percent of
capacity. It is anticipated that Lake Yale will reach 80 percent
of capacity in 1997. From the information provided by Lake Yale,
we were able to calculate proforma schedules of rate base,
operating income and capital structure to be used in determining
initial rates.

Lake Yale provided the actual construction costs of the water
and wastewater systems. These costs have been found to be
reasonable. Utility plant-in-service for water has been adjusted
to include the cost for meters and meter installations.

Since the utility did not include an amount for contributions-
in-aid-of-construction (CIAC) in its filing, we have adjusted CIAC
for water and wastewater to reflect the service availability
charges discussed later in this Order. Accumulated depreciation
and CIAC amortization have been adjusted to reflect the changes
made to utility plant-in-service and CIAC.
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Our approved working capital allowance reflects 1/8 of
operation and maintenance expenses, which is consistent with
current Commission practice. Calculation of rate base is shown on
Schedules Nos. 1 and 2, with adjustments shown on Schedule No. 3.

Lake Yale provided operation and maintenance expenses for
water and wastewater based on the existing 199 ERCs. These
expenses have been adjusted to be consistent with the number of
ERCs that can be served when the treatment plants reach 80 percent
of design capacity. Depreciation expense for the water and
wastewater systems has been adjusted to reflect the adjustments
made to utility plant-in-service.

Operating revenues and the corresponding regulatory assessment
fees have been adjusted to a level which allows the utility the
opportunity to earn a 8.5% percent overall rate of return. The
Schedule of Operations is reflected on Schedules Nos 4 and 5, with
adjustments shown on Schedule No. 6.

The utility's capital structure has been adjusted to reconcile
with rate base. We find the appropriate return on common equity
for this utility to be 10.97 percent using the current Commission
leverage formula authorized by Order No. PSC-93-1107-FOF-WS, issued
June 29, 1993. The returm on equity of 10.97 percent shall be used
in future proceedings involving such things as calculation of
allowance for funds used during construction (AFUDC) and interim
rates. The capital structure for Lake Yale is shown on Schedule
No. 7. The schedules are being presented only as tools to aid in
establishment of initial rates and are not intended to establish
rate base.

Lake Yale did not propose specific water or wastewater rates.
The rates set forth herein have been calculated using the base
facility charge rate structure and are based on a revenue
requirement of $57,743 and $88,616 for the water and wastewater
systems, respectively. Lake Yale shall charge its customers the
following rates and charges until authorized to change by this
Commission in a subsequent proceeding.
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Residential and General Service
Monthly Service
Meter Size Base Facility Charge
5/8" x 3/4" $ 9.21
3/4" 13.82
1+ 23.03
1-1/2" 46.05
2" 73.68
3" 147.36
4" 230.25
6" 460.50
8" : 736.80
Gallonage Charge
per 1,000 gallons $ 1.69
WASTEWATER
Regidential
Monthly Sexvice
All Meter Sizes $ 9.52
Gallonage Charge
Per 1,000 gallons $ 2.42
WASTEWATER
Geperal Service
Monthly Service
Meter Sjize ‘ Bage Pacility Charge
5/8* x 3/4° $ 9.52
3/4¢ .14.28
1+ 23.80
1-1/2" 47.60
2n 76.16
3 152.32
4" 238.00
6" 476.00
a- 761.60

Gallonage Charge
Per 1,000 gallons ~$ 2.90
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Lake Yale has not requested to collect customer depaslts and

nohe are approved herein. The miscellaneous service charges
requested by the utility are consistent with Staff Advisory
Bulletin No. 13, Second Revised. Pursuant to Section

2.08(C) (17) (k) of the Administrative Procedures Manual, these
charges will be approved administratively when the tariff is
approved.

Since Lake Yale did not request sgspecific rates, the tariff
filed with its application is incomplete. Lake Yale shall file
tariff sheets reflecting the rates and charges approved herein
within 30 days of the effective date of this Order. In addition,
Lake Yale shall file a proposed customer notice for the Commission
staff's approval within 30 days of the effective date of the order.
The tariff sheets will be approved upon verification that the
tariff sheets are consistent with the Commission's decision, upon
expiration of the protest period, and upon verification that the
proposed customer notice is adequate. The rates shall be effective
for meter readings on or after 30 days from the stamped approval
date on the tariff sheets.

Sexvice Avajlability Charges

Lake Yale requested meter and installation fees to be
collected from future customers connecting to the water plant. The
utility did not, however, specify what the charges should be. We
find a charge of $125 to be appropriate for a 5/8" x 3/4" meter and
it is approved.

Although this utility did not request plant capacity charges,
we find it appropriate to establish plant capacity charges for
future connections. We find that plant capacity charges of $250
per ERC for the water system and $425 per ERC for the wastewater
system are appropriate and these charges_ are hereby approved.

According to our analysis, these charges will result in a
contribution level of approximately 75 percent when the systems
reach buildout, which is consistent with Rule 25-30.580, Florida
Administrative Code. Our analysis of the service availability
charges approved herein are shown on Schedule No. 8.

AFUDC

The utility's capital structure has been utilized to calculate
its AFUDC rate. Using a return on equity of 10.97 percent results
in an annual AFUDC rate of 8.59 percent and a monthly discounted
rate of 0.689106 percent.
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Pursuant to Rule 25-30.033(4) (c), Plorida Administrative Code,
the effective date for the AFUDC rate shall be the date the
certificate of authorization is issued to the utility. Schedule
No. 9 reflects our calculation of the appropriate AFUDC rate.

Based on the foregoing, it is, therefore,

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that the
Motion to Dismiss Objections filed by Lake Yale Corporation d/b/a
Lake Yale Utility Company, 37802-32 County Road 452, Leesburyq,
Florida 34788 is hereby granted. It is further

ORDERED that Lake Yale Corporation d/b/a Lake Yale Utility

Coﬁpany is hereby granted Certificates Nos. 560-W and 488-S. It is
further

ORDERED that the return on equity for Lake Yale Corporation
d/b/a Lake Yala Utility is 10.97 percent, which shall be used for
future proceedings involving such things as calculation of AFUDC
and interim rates. It is further

ORDERED that Lake Yalae Corporation d/b/a Lake Yale Utilicy
Company shall charge its customers the rates and charges approved
in the body of this Order until authorized to change by this
Commission. It is furcher

ORDERED that Lake Yale Corporation d/b/a Lake Yale Utility
Company shall submit a tariff reflecting the rates and charges

approved herein within 30 days of the date of this Order. It is
further

ORDERED that the rates shall be effective for meter readings

on or after 30 days from the atamped approval date on the tariff
sheets. It is further

ORDERED that the service availabilicy charges approved in the
body of this Order shall be effective for connections made on or

after the stamped approval date on the tariff sheets. It is
further

ORDERED that the annual AFUDC rate for the water and
wastewater system is 8.59 percent, with a monthly discounted rate
of 0.689106 percent. This rate shall be ertective as of the date
of this Order. It is further

ORDERED that the provisions of this Order setting rates and
charges and a return on equity for Lake Yale Utility Company,
issued as proposed agency action, shall become final and effective
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unless an appropriate petition, in the form provided by Rule 25-
22.036, Florida Administrative Code, is received by the Director,
Division of Records and Reporting, 101 East Gaines Street,
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0870, by the close of business on the
date set forth in the "Notice of Further Proceedings or Judicial
Review" attached hereto. It is further '

ORDERED that in the event this Order becomes final, this
Docket shall be closed.

By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission, this 10th
day of February, 1994.

STEVE TRIBBLE, Director
Division of Records and Reporting

(SEAL)

LAJ ﬁyh_Acélﬁir,QLgéﬁ,g=a,£
~ Lhi¢f, Bureau of Records

The Florida Public Service Commission is required by Section
120.59(4), Florida Statutes, to notify parties of any
administrative hearing or judicial review of Commission orders that
is available under Sections 120.57 or 120.68, Florida Statutes, as
well as the procedures and time limita that apply. This notice
should not be construed to mean all requests for an administrative
hearing or judicial review will be granted or result in the relief
sought.

As identified in the body of this order, our action setting
rates and charges and a return on equity is preliminary in nature
and will not become effective or final, except as provided by Rule
25-22.029, Florida Administrative Code. Any person whose
substantial interests are affected by the action proposed by this
order may file a petition for a formal proceeding, as provided by
Rule 25-22.029(4), Florida Administrative Code, in the form
provided by Rule 25-22.036(7) {(a) and (f), Florida Administrative
Code. This petition must be received by the Director, Division of
Records and Reporting at his office at 101 East Gaines Street,
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0870, by the close of business on March
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3, 1994. In the absence of such a petition, this order shall
become effective on the date subsequent to the above date as
provided by Rule 25-22.029(6), Florida Administrative Code.

Any objection or protest filed in this docket before the
issuance date of this order is considered abandoned unless it
satisfies the foregoing conditions and is renewed within the
specified protest periocd.

If the relevant portion of this order becomes final and
effective on the date described above, any party adversely affected
may request judicial review by the Florida Supreme Court in the
case of an electric, gas or telephone utility or by the First
District Court of Appeal in the case of a water or wastewater
utilicy by £iling a notice of appeal with the Director, Division of
Records and Reporting and filing a copy of the notice of appeal and
the filing fee with the appropriate court. This filing must be
completed within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this
order, pursuant to Rule 9.110, Florida Rules of Appellate
Procedure. The notice of appeal must be in the form specified in
Rule 9.900(a), Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure.

Any party adversely affected by the Commission's final action
in this matter may request: (1) reconsideration of the decision by
filing a motion for reconsideration with the Director, Division of
Records and Reporting within fifteen (15) days of the issuance of
this order in the form prescribed by Rule 25-22.060, Florida
Administrative Code; or (2) judicial review by the Florida Supreme
Court in the case of an electric, gas or telephone utility or the
First District Court of Appeal in the case of a water or wastewater
utility by filing a notice of appeal with the Director, Division of
Records and Reporting and filing a copy of the notice of appeal and
the filing fee with the appropriate court. This filing must be
completed within thirty (30) days after the issuance of this order,
pursuant to Rule 9.110, Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure. The
notice of appeal must be in the form specified in Rule $.900(a),
Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure.
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ATTACHMENT A
v r i a " n
Terrjtory Descxiption

The following described lands located in portions of Sections
24,25, Township 18 South, Range 25 East, Lake County, Florida:

Section 24, Township 18 South, Range 25 East, Lake
County, Florida. ‘

Section 25, Township 18 South, Range 25 East, less right-
of -way for County Road 452.

Begin 1802.38 feet North of the Southeasc corner of the
Northeast 1/4, Section 25, Township 18 South, Range 25
East, Lake County, Florida, from said point of beginning
"run North along the East line of the Northeast 1/4 of
Section 25 to the Southeast corner of Section 24,
Township 18 South, Range 25 Bast: Thence continue North
along the East line of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 24 to
the waters of Lake Yale; thence run Westerly along and
with said waters to the West line of the East 1/2 of the
Southeast 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 24; thence
run South along gsaid West line to the South line of
Section 24; thence along said Section line run West to
the East line of the West 1/2 of the Southeast 1/4 of
Section 24; thence along said East line run North to the
waters of Lake Yale; thence run Northwesterly along and
with said waters to a line that is 25.00 feet South of
the North line of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 24; thence
run West to the West line of the Southeast 1/4; thence
continue 125.00 feet; thence South to a pocint that is
138.44 feet north of the North line of the Southeast 1/2
of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 24; thence South
86°47'40" East 316.3%8 feet; thence South 00°14'40" East
261.54 feet; thence South 89°58'06* West 191.41 feet to
the West line of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 24; thence
along said West line run South 00°14'40" Bast 1176.80
feet to the North 1/4 corner of aforesaid Section 25;
thence run South along the Mid Section line to the
Northeasterly right-of-way line of County Road C-452;
thence Southeasterly along said right-of-way line to the
East line of the Northwest 1/4 of the Northeast 1/4 of
Section 25; thence run North along said Bast line to a
point that is West of the point of beginning; thence run
East to the point of beginning.
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Lake Yale Utility Company DOCKET NO. 930133-WS
Schedule of Water Rate Base Schedule No. 1
At 80% of Design Capacity
Balance .
Per Commission Commission
Description Filing Adjust. Vote
Utility Plant in Service 224,451 25,713 250,164
wand 0 0 0
Accumulated Depreciation (68,035) (25,748) {93,783)
Contributions - in—aid—of - Construction 0 (34,5C0) (34,500)
Accumulatad Amortization of C.1A.C. 0 2,581 2,581
Plant Held for Future Use 0 0 0
Working Capital Allowance 3.633 8§13 4,246

TOTAL 160,049 {31,362) 128,687
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Lake Yaie Utility Company DOCKET NO. 830133—-WS
Schedule of Wastewater Rate Base Schedule No. 2
At 80% of Design Capacity
Balance
Per Commission  Commission
Description Filing Adjust, Vote

Utility Plant in Service 350,410 0 350,410
L.and 0 0 0
Accumulated Depreciation (113,999) (32,291) (146,290)
Contributions —in—aid— of—Construction 0 {29,100) (39,100)
Accumulated Amortization of C.1A.C. 0 2,402 2,402
Working Capital Allowance 7,805 (788) 7,017

TOTAL ‘ 244216 ____(69.777) 174,439
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Schedule No. 3
Lake Yale Utility Company
Schedule of Adjustmepts to Rate Bage
Deacripcion Watexr Wastewater

.To include cost for meters and

meter installations. $25,713 5 )
Accumulated Depreciation
To reflect adjustment made to UPIS. ($25,748) ($32,291})

To reflect Commission approved service

availability charges. (534,500} ($39,.100}
CIAC Amortizacion

To reflect adjustment made to CIAC. $ 2,561 $ 3,403‘
Working Capital Allowance

To adjust working capital to resflect
the adjustment made to operating

and maintenance expenses. $ 613 $( 788)



| FPSC 2:232

FPSC

ORDER NO. PSC-94-0171-FCF-WS
DOCKET NO. 930133-WS

PAGE 16
Lake Yale Utility Company DOCKET NU. 920133-WS
Schedule of Water Operations Schedule No. 4
At 80% of Design Capacity
Balance
Per Commission Commission
Description Utility Adiust, Vote
Operating Revenues 0 57,743 57.743
Operating and Maintenance 29.063 4,901 33,964
Depreciation Expense 12,227 . (4,473) 7,754
Taxes Other Than Income 2,375 2,598 4,973
Income Taxes 0 0 Q
Total Operating Expenses — X 3,026 46,691
Net Operating Income {43,665) 54,717 11,052
Rate Base 160,049 ' 128,687

Rate of Retum -27.28% 8.59%
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Lake Yale Utility Company DOCKET NO. 330133-WS
- Schedule of Wastewater Operations Schedule No. 5
At 80% of Design Capacity
Balance
Per Commission  Commission
Description Utifity Adiust. Vote
Operating Reverues 0 88,616 88,616
Operating and Maintenance 82,438 (8,303) 56,135
Depreciation Expensa 16,980 (7.267) 9,713 ,
Taxes Other Than income 3,799 3,988 7,787
Income Taxes 0 0 0
Total Operating Expanses 83.217 (9.582) 73,635
Net Operating Income {83.217) 98,198 14,981
Hate Base 244 216 174,438

Rate of Retum ~34.08% 8.59%
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Schedule No. 6
Lake Yale Utility Company
Adjustments to Scheduyle of Operations
Operation and Maintenance

To adjust operational and maintenance
expenses to reflect the number of ERCs
the utility will be serving at

80% of capacity 34,901 (86,303)
Deprecjation Expenges

To reflect adjustments made to UPIS (54.473) J[(87.287)
Taxes Other Thag Income

To reflect requlatory assessment fees
associated with operating revenue $2.598 _$3.988
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Lake Yale Utlity Company

Scheduls of Net Plant to Net CLAC,
At 100% of Design Capacity
DOCKET NO. 330133-WS

Account Account
Number Descripdon

101.00 Uity Plant in Service
104.00  Accumulsted Depreciation
Net Plant
7100 CUAC,
27200  Accum. Amortzation of CLAC.

Net CLAC,

Net C.1LAC./ Net Plart

Gross to Gross Minimum Contribution Level

Commission Vote

Water
269,451
(12.336)

147,11

138,000
(28.523)

;‘.42%

42.57%

— *ys

Scheduta No. 8

Wastewater

350,410
{178.580%

1;‘352

153,425
24.014)

129,411

73.31%

A

* Includes $125 Meter and Meter Installation Fee and
a $250 Plant Capacicy Charge.

Tota

74.90%

51.92%
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Lake Yale Utility Company Schedule No. 9
Commisaion Approved AFUDC Rats Docket No. 930133-wS
Adjustad Percant Discounted
Capitalization Utility Capital of Cost Weighted Monthly
Class of Capital Per Utility Adjustments Structurs ‘Capital Ratas Cost Rata
Common Equity ’ §6,943 64,307 121,250 40.00% 10.97% 4.39%
Long Term Debt 185,009 (3,133) 181,876 §0.00% 7.00% 4,.20%
short-Term Debt ] q ] 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%
Customer Deposits 0 ] 0 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%
Customer Oeposits ¢ g ] 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%
Tax Credits - Zero Cost 0 [ ] ] g.00% 0.00X 0.00%
Tax Credits - Veightad Cost [ ] ] 0 4.00% 9.00% 0.00%
Defurred [ncome Taxes 0 0 Q 0.00% 0.00% 0.00%

e s 0

Total 241,952 §1.174 303,128 100.00% 8.59% 0.829106%
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In ze: Application of CONTINENTAL
COUNTRY CLUB, INC. for an increase
in water and wastewater rates in
Sumter County, Florida.

DOCKET NO. 881178-WS
ORDER NO. 21680
ISSUED: 8-4~89

A N N S S’

The following Commissioners participated in the
disposition of this matter:

APPEARANCES :

BETTY EASLEY
GERALD L. GUNTER

B. KENNETH GATLIN, Esquire, and KATHRYN
COWDERY, Esquire, of Gatlin, Woods., Carlson
and Cowdery, The Mahan Station, 1709-D Mahan
Drive, Tallahassee, Florida 32308

On behalf of Continental Country Club, Inc.

CHRISTOPHER P. JAYSON, Esquire, of the firm
John T. Allen, Jr., P.A., 4508 Central Avenue,
St. Petersburg, Florida 33711

On  behalf of the ontinenta un
ent H ners' Associ n nc

JOSEPH GAYNOR, Esquire, of the firm Robbins,
Gaynor and Bronstein, 150 2nd Avenue North,
§t. Petersburg, Florida

On behslf of Continental Country Club RO, Inc.

PETER SCHWARZ, Esquire, and STEPHEN BURGESS,
Esqiire, Office of Public Counsel, c/o Florida
House of Representatives, The Capitol,
Tallahasses, Florida 32399-1300

On _Dbehalf of the Citizens of the State of

Florids

SUZANNE F. SUMMERLIN, Esquire, Florida Public
Service Commission, 101 East Gaines Street:
Tallahassee, Florida 32399

half of the Commission 144

WILLIAM BAKSTRAN, Esquire, Florida Public
Service Commission, 101 East Gaines Street,
Tallahassee, Florida 32399

Gounse] to the Commissioners
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FINAL ORDER SETTING RATES AND CHARGES,
ESTABLISHING SERVICE AVAILABILITY POLICY

AND CHARGES, MISCELLANEQUS SERVICE CHARGES,
AND METER INSTALLATION CHARGES, AND RELEASING

ESCROW ACCOUNT CONTAINING INTERIM SERVICE
AVAILABILITY CHARGES

BY THE COMMISSION:
BACKGROUND

On Jsnuasry 13, 1987, the Sumter County Board of
Commissioners adopted a resolution pursuant to Section 367.171,
Florids Statutes, transferring jurisdiction over the
privately-owned water and wastewater utilities to this
Commission. By Order No. 19854, issued on August 22, 1988, we
granted Continental Country Club, Inc., (Continental or the
utility) water and wastewater cecrtificates under the
grandfasthering provisions of Section 367.171, Florida Statutes.

Continents] serves approximately 780 mobile home lots, a3
104-unit master-metered condominium complex called Sandalwood
Condominium, a clubhouse, sales and msintenance offices, and a
pool. The cost of water and wastewater service is presently
included in the monthly maintenance fee for the mobile home
lots. These maintenance fees were previously established by
court order for most lot owners. The maintenance fee is an
aggregate charge for various - community services including
garbage collection, lawn care, pool maintenance, street
lighting, and recreational and boat storage facilities. The
customers in the condominium complex are charged a per unit
amount for water and wastewaster services. The general service
customers are not billed for water and wastewater service.

In its grandfather application, Continental asked this
Commission to set separate utility rates for the mobile home
lot owners, but new utility rates were not requested for
general service customers or for the Sandslwood Condominium.
In Order No. 198%4, we agreed that revision of utility rates
was probably needed. We observed, however, that previously
existing rates were generally vcetained in a grandfather
proceeding and, accordingly, denied the requested revision of
utility rates. Instead, we ordered Continental to file a rate
case. :
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The utility filed its completed mininumn filing
requicements (MFRs) on November 23, 1988, and that date was
established as the -official date of £filing. The utility's
filing is based on the projected test ysar ending March 131,
1990, wusing actual data for the base period ended June 30,

1988, and expected expansion costs for the water system.

By Order No. 20639, issued on January 20, 1989, we
suspended the utility's proposed rates. We did not suthorize
an interim rate increase. However, we did aspprove interim
service availability charges., subject to refund.

Upon our own motion, a hearing was held on this matter on
May 31 asnd June 1, 1989, in Leesburg, Florida. At the outset
of the hearing, oral argument was heard on the Office of Public
Counsel’s ti o mit sues of Fact or in the Alternative
Motion for mmary Judgment and Request for Hearing (OPC's
Motion). The panel took OPC's Motion under advisement.

Continental, the Office of Public Counsel (OPC), the
Continental Community Resident Homeowners Association, Inc.
(CCRHA or the Homeowners), the Continental Community Resident
Homeowners Organisation, inc. {CCRHO), and our  Stafl
participated in the hearing. Testimony and exhibits were
received from various expert snd customer witnesses on the
issues identified in Prehesring Order No. 21287, issued May 25,
1989, in this proceeding. CCRHA, or the Homeowners, were
represented by legal counsel for the group of mobile home park
customers who had (€iled a lawsuit against Continental,
Continen Coun ne. vs. James A. Savoi . in
the Sumter County Clrcuit Court (the circuit court case).
CCRHO intervened with legal counsel at a very late point in the
procesding to represent the mobile home patk customers who have
recently contracted to purchase the entire Continentasl
development. The utility, OPC and the Homeowners filed post
hearing statements or briefs subsequent to the hearing.

FINDINGS OF FACT

Having heard the evidence presented at the public hearing
held on May 31 and June 1, 1389, and having reviewed the briefs
of the parties and the recommendstions of our Staff, we now
enter our findings and conclusions.
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WHAT CONSIDERATION SHOULD THIS COMMISSION GIVE TO THE
HOMEOWNERS® CONTRACTS AND THE TWO COURT __DECISIONS

CONSTRUING THEM?

The parties in this matter have fundamentally conflicting
views on the sppropriste legal interpretstion to be given to

Continental Country Club, Inc. vs., James A. Savoie, et al., the
decision rendered by the Circuit Court in and for Sumter
County, Florida, and Continental Country Club v. Savoie, 538
S0.2d 464 (Sth D.C.A. 1988), the appellste decision rendered by
the Fifth District Court of Appeal. Those court decisions were
genersted by & dispute between the Homeowners and an earlier
owner of Continental over the appropriste maintenance fee to be
charged the  homeowners for various <community services,
including garbage collection, lawn care, pool maintenance,

street lighting, recreationsal and boat storage fascilities, and
water and sewer services (the package of services).

When the Homeowners purchased their lots from earlier
owners of Continental, they received varying contracts and
deeds including varying provisions setting out either a
specific maintenance fee amount or a formula to be utilized for
calculating the appropriste maintenance fee amount to be paid
for the package of services. Because the earlier owner of
Continental charged in excess of what the Homeowners considered
to be the appropriste maintenance charges, they filed suit in
Sumter County Circuit Court. For the Homeowners whose
contracts and deeds provided for the calculation of the fee
based on Continental's “out of pocket® expenses incurred in
providing the services, that Court determined that the
appropriate maintenance fee charges should not include elements
for depreciation, interest or any return on investment.

Continental appealed the Circuit Court's decision to the
Fifth District Court of Appeal (the Sth DCA). The Sth DCA
affirmed in most respects the Circuit Court's decision
regarding the Homeowners®' contracts, except that part stating
the Homeowners had the right to require Continental to charge
the Sandalwood Condominium the same maintenance fee per
condominium unit charged each resident of the mobile home park.

Throughout this proceeding, therefore, it has been the
position of the Homeowners, both the CCRHA and the CCRHO, and
the OPC that these coutt decisions require this Commission to
set rates that reflect the terms of the Homeowners® covenants
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and restrictions as interpreted by the two court decisions.
The OPC's Motion requested that we grant the Homeownetrs summary
judgment or, at least, .limit this proceeding to only those
issues left open after full acceptance of the terms of the
Homeowners® contracts. The OPC has repeatedly stated that we
should set the rate base of this utility st zero because the
Homeowners have contributed all of the assets of the utility by
the purchases of their lots. They assert that any rates we set
should reflect the specific terms and provisions of the
Homeowners® varying contracts.

The OPC has asrgued throughout this proceeding, as well as
in its Post-Hearing Brief, that this Commission will “impair"
the vested rights of the Homeowners, in violation of Section
367.011(4), Florida Statutes, if it does not set rates which
honor their contracts. OPC points out that Section 367.011(4),
Florida Statutes, states in part:

This chapter shall not impair or take away
vested rights other than procedural rights
ot benefits.

The OPC slso argues that this Commission will violate the
legal doctrines of res judicata, collateral estoppel, and
cquitublc estoppel if it does not presume that the utility has

. +« .feceived contributions which eliminate that portion of
rate base which requires recovery of depreciation, interest and
8 return on equity." (OPC's Brief, Page 1) The doctrine >f
res judicats is the rule that a final judgment or decree on the
merits by a court of competent jurisdiction is conclusive of
the rights of the parties in all later suits on points and
matters determined in that former suit. In order to apply, the
parties, the cause of action, and the relief sought must be
identical to that involved in the ¢former suit. Collateral
estoppel is the principle that a judgment in a prior action may
be conclusive where a subsequent suit is based on a different
cause of action. The doctrine of equitable estoppel means that
when one has induced another to change his position to his
detriment by some action or omission, one cannot then raise
legal or statutory defenses to avoid the consequences of that
action or omission. All of these doctrines are cited by OPC to
support the proposition that it is inappropriate for this
Commission to set rates in any fashion that does not follow the
conclusive determinations of the two court decisions regarding
the terms of the contracts between Continental ad the
Homeowners.
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Continental filed a Response to OPC'sS Motion and asrgued at
the hearing that it should not be granted because Chapter 367,
Florida Statutes, sets out the appropriate elements of
tate-making for this Commission to consider. The utility also
srgued that the doctrines of res judicats, collateral estoppel
snd equitable estoppel do not apply in this proceeding because
the court decisions involved different issues.

We find that this Commission must set rates for this
utility pursuant to Section 367.081(2), Florida Statutes, which
requires that we:

« + . Eix rates which are just, ressonable,
compensatory and not unfairly discriminstory.
In every such proceeding, the commission
shall consider the value and the quality of
the service and the cost of providing the
service, which shall include, but not be
limited to, debt interest, the requirements
of the utility for working capital;
msintenance, depreciation, tax, and
operating expenses incurred in the operstion
of all property used and useful in the
public service; and a fair return on the
investment of the utility in property used
and useful in the public service.

Section 367.081(2), Florida Statutes, clearly dictates how
this Commission shall set rates. We must consider the cost of
providing the service and this cqonsideration shall include debt
interest, depreciation and s fair return on the investment of
the utility in property used and useful in the public service.
The current owner of Continental, Redmsn Industries, Inc.,.
acquired this utility in a Chapter 11 reorganization bankruptcy
proceeding in August, 1986. Therefore, it is clear that the
current capitslization of the utility has been provided by the
current owner. We cannot ignore the requirement set forth in
Section 367.081(2), Florida Statutes, to provide a fair return
on thast investment because such would be an unconstitutional
*taking® of private property for the public use. MNor can this
Commission ignore all of the other elements so clearly set
forth in the statute as those that must be considered in
setting rates that are "just, reasnnable, compensatory, and not
unfairly discriminatory.”
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It 4is aevident that the provisions of the Homeowners'
contracts and the decisions of the courts construing them
squarely collide with our mandate set forth in Section
367.081(4), Floridas Statutes. To set rates that address all of
the peculiarities of each of the several classes of contracts
(created by the different maintenance fees in existence at the
differsnt time periods in which the individual Homeowners
purchased lots), not to mention the separate arrangement under
which thae Sandslwood Condominium was served, would be to
discriminate amongst all the customers., both present and
future. Such a permanent type of discrimination could not be
considered to fall within the realm of not “unfairly
discriminatory”.

We are not without guidance on this issue from the
courts. In Cohee v. Crestridge U%ilitics Corp., 324 S0.24 155
{(2nd D.C.A. 1975), a case very similar to the instant case in
that a group of homeowners had sued a utility for increasing

its rates prior to the Commission receiving jurisdiction over
the utility, the Second District Court of Appeal stated that:

As a tesult of the Pasco County Commission
resolution and the Public Service Commission
order granting the water certificate, the
operation of Crestridge's water service |is
now clesrly under the jurisdiction of the
Public Service Commission. Fla.Stat,
Section 367.171 (1973) Thus, Crestridge
argues that the issuance of the water
certificate was tantamount to the approval
of the water rates which were being charged
when the certificate was issued. On the
other hand, the plaintiffs contend that the
courts rather than the Public Service
Commission have jurisdiction since the
plaintiffs® claims are for breach of
contract. In support of their position they
point to Fla.Stat. Section 367.011(4) (1973)
which provides that Chapter 367 (the Water
and Sewer Regulatory Law) *shall not impair
or take away vested rights other than
procedural rights or benefits.*

The Supreme Court in Miami Bridge Co. v.

Railroad Comrission, 1944, 155 Fla. 366, 20
$0.2d 31%6, stated:
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The State as asn attribute of
sovereignty is endowed with
inherent power to regulate the
rates to be charged by a public
utility for its products or
service. Contracts by ©public
service corporations for their
services or products, because of
the interest of the public
therein, are not to be classed

with personal and private
contracts, the impairment of
which is forbidden by
constitutional provisions. 16

C.J.S8. Constitutional Law, PP
766~773, Section 327.

Therefore, despite the fact that Crestridge
had a pre-existing contract concerning its
rates, now that Crestridge {is under the
jurisdiction of the Public Service
Commission, these rates may be ordered
changed by that body. The Public Service
Commission has suthority to raise as well as
lower rates established by a pre-existing
contract when deemed necessary in the public
interest. State v. Burr, 1920, 79 rla. 290,
84 So. 61.

The Court went on to reverse the lower court's summary
judgment for the utility, stating that the plaintiffs were
entitled to an adjudication of whether the utility had breached
its contract by going to the higher rates prior to the
Commission‘'s jurisdiction snd that this could only be done in a
court of law. Nevertheless, the Court also said, asfter setting
out the full text of Section 367.081(2), Florids Statutes, that

« » .it would appesr that the Commission would not even be
suthorized to take into consideration the pre-existing contract
in its determination of reasonable rates.” Although this was
not the question before the Court, it does throw some light on
the instant factual situation.

Miller & Sons, Inc. v. Hawkins, 373 So0.24 913 (Fla.
1919). thc Florida Supreme Court held that this Commissicn

could modify a private contract between 8 developer and 3
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utility as & valid exsrcise of the police powsr.

stated:

The Commission’'s decision was based upon the
well-settled principle that contracts with
public utilities are made subject to the
reserved authority of the state, under the
police power of express statutory or
constitutional asuthority, to modify the
contract in the interest of the public
welfars without unconstitutional impalrment

of contracts. Midland Realty Co. v. Kansas
City Power & Light Co., 300 U.S. 109, . . .

Miami Bridge Co. v. Railroad Commission, 155
Fla. 3866. . . .The Commission felt, and the

Utility nasturslly agreed, that excluding
Miller from the suthorized increase would be
unjustly discriminstory. Furthermore, the
effect of ruling in favor of Miller would
have been to allow s private party to
circumvent by contract the police power of
the state, which is impermissible. n
Dry Goods Co. v. Georgia Public §ggvi§§
Commission, 248 U.B. 372, . . . .

Miller does not dispute the validity of the
general rule but argues it is inapplicable
where there has been no express finding that
the contract is unressonable and adversely
affects the public interest. Central Xansas
Power Co. v. State Corporstion Commission,
181 Xan. 817, 2316 P.24 277, 286 (195%7)
{“contracts ceannot be waived aside by mere
lip service invocstion of the police
power”). wWhile it is undoubtedly true that
contrasctual asgreements under constitutionsl
protection may not be easily disregsrded,
such was not the case in the instant
Orders. The test for specificity in
Commission orders is that they contain “a
succinct and sufficient statement of the
ultimate facts upon which the Commission

relied . . . .° Occidental Chemical Co. v.

The

Court
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8Y0, 351 8§0.2d 336, 341 (Frla.1977); Deel
otors, Inc. v. Dept. of Commerce, 2%2 So0.2d
389 (Fla. 1lst DCA 1971). The Commission
directly addressed this issue in Order
7851. We agree with the following excerpt
from that order:

X

we beljeve the plain and
unequivocal mandates of Section
387.101, Florida Statutes, that
service availability charges and
conditions be just and reasonable,
a fact too well known to require
further discourse, coupled with
references to “public welfare” and
application of legsl rates without
discrimination, spell out
sdequately the “public interest or
welfare®. We do not believe there
is any magic attached to the
words, but such may be enunciated,
without their use. Such was done
in Order No. 7650.
PSC Order 7851 at 2.

Both of the above cases give us guidance as to our
authority to modify contracts. In the instant case, we find
that we must disregard the contracts in order to set rates for
this utility in accordance with Chapter 367, Florida Statutes.
We do not come to this decision without great concern for the
Homeowners, but we see this as our only legal choice.

THE PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION'S PRIMARY JURISODICTION

Hill Top Developers v. Holiday P;ngg Service, 478 So.2d
368 (Fla.2nd DCA 198%), gives some irection as to the
appropriste relationship between this Commission and the courts
of the State of Florids when it comes to matters over which we
have been given exclusive jurisdiction pursusnt to Section
367.011, Florida Statutes. In the Hill Top case, the central
issue was whether a trial court had subject matter jurisdiction
to enforce a charge imposed by a3 regulated utility without such
charge first receiving the approval of this Commission. The
utility had filed suit in circuit court to enforce a charge
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against a developer for which it had not received prior
Commission approval. The circuit court awarded the utility the
balance of the unapproved service availability charges it had
attempted to collect from the develcoper. When the developer
appealed the decision, the Second District Court of Appeal
overturned the trial court’'s decision citing the primary
jurisdiction of the Public Service Commission over the water
and sewer rates of the utility and the preemption doctrine.
The Court stated:

This matter should have been determined by
the trial court through application of the
judge-made “primary jurisdiction" doctrine,
recognized in Florida, State ex rel. Shevin
v. Tam Elec ¢ Company, 291 So.2d 45, 46
{Fla. 24 DCA 1974), which is designed and
intended to achieve 8 “proper relationship
betwaen the courts and administrative
agencies charged with particular tegulatory
duties.” Unjted States v. Western P.R. Co.,
:3%2 U.S. 89,63, 77 S.Ct. 161, 1 L.Ed.28 126
(1956). In gg;aug* Motor Express, Inc. v,
lt*nha. 475 F.24 1086 (S5th Cir.1973), the
United States Court of Appeals for the Fifth
Circuit explicated the doctrine in terms
distinctly pertinent to this matter when it
was before the trial court:

« + . primary jurisdiction comes
into play when a court and an
administrative agency have
concurrent Jjurisdiction over the
same matter, and no statutory
provision coordinates the work of
the court and of the agency. The
doctrine operates, when
applicable, to postpone judicial
consideration of 2 case to
administrative determination of
important questions involved by an
agency with special competence in
the area. It does not defeat the
court’'s jurisdiction over the
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case, but coordinates the work of
the c¢ourt and the agency by
permitting the agency to rule
first and giving the court the
benefit of the agency's views. . .
475 F.24 at 1091-1092.

As logical as applicstion of the primary
jurisdiction doctrine to the matter at hand
would have been, it was not followed. The
trisl court's entry of a judgment in favor
of HPSC thus requires us to consider still
another principle commonly known as the
“preemption doctrine.” That doctrine, also
recognized in Florida, Maxwell v. School
Board of Broward County, 330 S0.24 177 (Fla.
4th DCA 1976), insures that a legislatively
intended allocation of Jjurisdiction between
sdministrative agencies and the judiciary is
majntained without the disruption which
would flow from judicial incursion into the

province of the agency. See Lgmtgt%
nternational Union of Morth Americs, L

$17 v, The Greate Orlando _ Av on
Authority, 385 So.2d4 716 Fla. Sth DCA

1980). We conclude: upon the present record
that the power and asuthority of the PSC are
preemptive. It is plain Deyond any doubt
that in formulating Chaptez 387, the
Legislature desired exclusive jurisdiction
to rest with the PSC to requlate utilities
such a3 the HPSC and to fix charges for
service availability. Section 367.011(2) and
367.101, Fla.Stat.; see Richter v. Florida
Power Corp., 366 S0.24 798 (Fla.2d DCA
1979). The trial court, by asserting its
jurisdiction and awarding HPSC a judgment,
literally cast itself in the role of the
PSC. It is by honoring the jurisdictional
exclusivity of the PSC that the very
collision which has occurred here between an
administrative agency and the  judiciary
would have been avoided. Stated
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difterently, in entering a judgment in favor
of HPSC, the trial court placed its
fmprimatur upon the service availability
charge assessed against HID and denied to
the PSC its statutorily delegated
responsibility to determine the validity of
that charge.

Finally, our disposition of this matter in
no measure offends Article I, Section 21 of
the Florida Constitution. Access to the
judiciary is not foreclosed by our decision;
resort to the judiciary is avsilable
following utilization of the administrative
process. Section 350.128(1), Fla.Stat.;
Scholastic Systems, Inc. v. LeLoup, 1307
S0.2d 166 (Flas. 1974). Once a charge of
this kind becomes finally determined in

: accordance with thas statutory scheme, @
juridically cognizable debt would exist if
the charge were not satisfied.

We do not find that the courts that rendered the two
decisions regarding the Homeowners®' contracts acted improperly
by distegactding our primary jurisdiction over the subject
matter. To the contrary, it has been established that neither
court was made aware of this Commission's Jurisdiction.
Although OPC has arqgued that this lack of knowledge was the
failure of the utility and that it should not, therefore, work
to the utility's benefit, we believe that the significant fact
is that these courts did not have any opportunity to recognize
our primary jurisdiction in the matter of water and sewer rates.

WHAT IS THE IMPACT OF THE BANKRUPTCY OF CONTINENTAL ON
THIS COMMISSION'S RATE-SETTING IN THIS PROCEEDING?

On our request, the parties discussed in their briefs the
question of what impact Continental's bankruptcy had on the
obligation of the wutility to honor the Homeowners®' and
Sandalwood contracts. OPC counsel stated that his conferences
with attorneys possessing such expertise made him confident
that the validity of these contracts has not been impaired and
that the utility must honor them.
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The utility, on the other hand, stated that Continental‘s
reorganization extinguished any obligation on its part to honor
these contracts. In their brief, the Homeowners argued that
Redman Industries, Inc., had the legal opportunity to asbandon
these contracts in that proceeding, and since it d4id not do so,
the utility must be held to honor them.

We find that our concern with these contracts does not
turn on the determination of whether they were extinguished in
the bankruptcy proceeding. As has been set out above, the
contracts must be disregarded if we are to set rates for this
utility pursusnt to Section 367.081(2), Florida Statutes. For
this reason, we hereby deny OPC*'s Motion.

WHAT CONSIDERATION SHOULD THIS COMMISSION GIVE THE
SANDALWOOD CONDOMINIUM MASTER AGREEMENT? WHAT

ADJUSTMENTS, IF ANY, ARE APPROPRIATE TO REFLECT THAT
AGREEMENT?

Both the OPC and the Homeowners "have proposed that we
should set rates that honor the Sandalwood Master Agreement.
Pursuant to that Agreement and an Addendum thereto, the
Sandalwood Condominium paid a $10,000 tap on fee and agreed to
pay the rates set out therein. However, it was established at
the hearing that these rates were not actually chsrged by the
utility nor paid by the Sandalwood Condominium owners. What
sppears to have been happening is that, for the three years
prior to our receiving jurisdictjon, the utility was asccepting
and Sandalwood Condominfum was paying $1872 as s flat rate for
both water and sewer service, although this arrangement was not
contained in any contract. Conflicting evidence was presented
a8 to why the utility was not charging s gallonage charge and
whether it had the authority under the Agreement to charge for
sewer at sll.

OPC and the Homeowners argue that the rates we
grandfathered in for Sandalwood Condominium in our
certification proceeding prior to this rate case were
incorrect, It is unclesr from the evidence presented that the
rates we grandfathered in are incorrect. The utility explained
that it had not been charging a gallonage charge, although it
was authorized to charge one by its Agreement and the Addendum,
because the Sandalwood Condorinium master meter was in need of
repair. Therefore, we do not find it appropriaste to order any
refund of the rates we put into effect in the grandfather

proceeding.
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The OPC and the Homeowners have alsc argued that, if we
decide to disregard the Master Agreement, we should require the
utility to refund the $10,000 tap on fee paid by Sandalwood
Condominium as consideration for {ts contract. Even though we
find that we must disregard the Agreement as to the appropriate
rates for this utility, the appropriate rate-making treatment
must be given to the payment of the $10,000 tap on fee. The
utilicty has treated the $10,000 tap on fee as a contribution-in-
aid-of-construction (CIAC), which in our view is the
appropriste rate-making treatment focr the tap on fee.

In addition, OPC and the Homeowners have asserted that the
utility should refund the 89,646.51 paid by the Sandalwood
Condominium for the repair of a lift station. We find such »
refund inappropriate because we cannot discern from the record
in this proceeding whose responsibility it was to do such
repairs. It is as likely that it was the Sandalwood
Condominium's responsibility to do such repairs ‘as it is that
it was the utility's. We have made no adjustment in reference
to this amount because the record is 30 unclear as to its
nature. If it were to bs considered an addition to plant, we
would offset such an addition with & matching asdjustment to
CIAC. Therefore, because these adjustments would result in no
impact on the utility's rate base, we find no adjustment is
nesded. Therefore, the utility will not be earning any return
on this 89,646.51 repair cost.

ARE ANY ADJUSTMENTS REFLECTING THE HOMEOWNERS® CONTRACTS
APPROPRIATE?

As we have already discussed, we find that we must
disregard the Homeowners' contracts in setting rates for this
utility, Therefore, we must likewise deny the fundamental
adjustment proposed by OPC and the Homeowners--that this
utility’'s rate base be considered to be zero since, pursuant to
the Homeowners® contracts, all of the utility's investment has
been contributed.

In the event we do not set rates pursuant to the
Homeowners® contracts, OPC and the Homeowners have proposed
that the utility should be required to impute CIAC subsequent
to 1982. The wutility has calculated CIAC Dby imputing
contcibutions for the years 1973-1982. However, it did not
impute contributions for the years after 1982. To the OPC's
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and the Homeowners®' argument that the utility should impute
contributions for the years since 1982, the utility's response
is that the costs incurred for water and wastewater system
improvements during the prior ownership were capitalized as
fizxed assets for both book and tax purposes. Therefore, the
utility believes it would not be appropriste to impute
contributions since 1982, ,

OPC states in its brief, however, that the utility's
Witness MacFarisne failed to carry the burden of proof when
cross-examined regarding Continentsl's federsl tax return for
1983. Witness MacFarlane agreed that no depreciation expense
was claimed in 1983 under the category described as 15-year
public utility property. Therefore, OPC states that the record
does not support the utility's position that post-1982
improvements were capitalized. Howew=r, Witness MacFarlane 1id
attempt to reference another entr: osn the 1983 tasx return
whereby depreciation of utility asser: might be claimed under a
different category. He did not expound on that point. Since
the subject tax returns were in OPC's possession prior to the
hearing,: OPC had adequate opportunity to discover whether
deprecistion of utility plant might be elsewhere on the tax
schedule. OPC's line of questioning was restrictive. We do
not find that the suggestion that, becsuse no entry appears on
s particuler 1line of the tax return schedule that OPC
teferenced, demonstrates that the utility's position that the
formar owner capitalized the improvements to the water and
wastewater systems occurring after 1982 is not accurate.
Therefore, we find the adjustment proposed by OPC and the
Homeowners is not asppropriaste.

QUALITY OF SERVICE

The quality of service determination is based on testimony
regarding compliance with state regulations and customer
testimony from the public hesring. Witness Noblitt provided
testimony regarding compliance with the Department of
Environmental Regulation's (DER) requirements. She {indicated
that the capacity of the water plant was marginal prior to the
improvements. The improvements include two new larger pumps at
existing wells in combination with elevated storsge. Also, an
suxilisry power generator was required as asn emergency power
source. These improvements should be completed by the end of
June and will provide sufficient capacity to meet current
demands without service interruptions, thereby, maintaining DER
requirements.
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The water quality meets all state and federal maximum
contaminant levels. Witness Noblitt further indicated that
there was no need for sdditional treatment based on a review of
the chemical analyses. Witness Ebbitt testified that the
wastewater plant was in compliance with all DER requirements.
The facilities were maintained properly and had sufficient
capacity to mest current demands.

Approximately 15 customers provided testimony at the
hearing on May 31, 1989. The majority of those customers
indicated that the quality of service was satisfactory, some
even said very good. There were two customers that complained
about rust in the water. Both customers indicated that the
ptoblems occurred at the Sandslwood Condominium near Buildings
243 and 24. This appears to be an isolated occurrence and may
be due to Sandslwood's service connectiona. Another possible
explanation is the high iron content at Well #1. However, any
problems that may have resulted from this well have been
eliminated since the well was retired in the design of the new
water plant modifications.

The intervenors in this case 4id not provide positions on
the quality of service in their prehearing statements or in
their briefs. Based on the utility's complisnce with state
regulations and the customer testimony, we (£ind that the
quality of service provided by this utility is satisfactory.

RATE BASE

To establish the utility's overall revenue requirements,
this Commission must determine the value of the utility's rate
base, which represents the investment on which the utility is
given an opportunity to sarn 8 reasonsble return. A utility's
rate base consists of various components, including net utility
plant-in-service, working capital, et ceters. Attached to this
Octder as Schedules Nos. 1-A and 1-B are our calculation of the
utility's water and sewer rate bases. Our adjustments to rate
base are itemized on Schedule No. 1-C.

Plant-in-Service
1) Pre-August, 1986, Construction Costs - Continental's

application included schedules depicting the actual and, in
some respects, the best estimates of the cost of constructing
the water and wastewater systems. The expenditure for plant
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construction affects the rate base calculation in two
respects: first, as a measurement of the investment in plant
snd second, as 8 basis for evsluating the requested acquisition
sdjustment. Continental was reorgsnized in August, 1986,
pursuant to 8 plan of reorganization submitted by Redman
Industries, Inc., s principal creditor of the former owner.
Redman contends that its investment i{n the utility system in
1986 was $1,813,600. This amount exceeds the reported cost of
plant facilities added before 1986, when accumulated
depreciation snd CIAC are also considered. Because the
reported acquisition price exceeded the original cost amount
({net plant less CIAC), a "positive" acquisition adjustment was
recorded, which amount the utility contends should also be
included in the rate base determination.

Utility Witness MacFarlane agreed that some of the
reported construction costs before August of 1986 should be
sxcluded because of incomplete documentation. This removal of
undocumented plant reduces the net plant investment amount in
the projected test Year. Before considering related
deprecistion, the reduction is $45,389 foar the water division
and $36,047 for the wastewater division. Subsequent to the
hearing, the utility prepared accounting schedules to show how
this correction and other adjustments discussed during the
hearing ultimately affect the rate base calculation. Those
schedules indicate that the net reduction to plant tor the
projected test year would be $30,149 for the water division and
$30,061 for the wastewater division. We find it sppropriate to
remove these undocumented charges from the rate Dbase
calculation.

2) Original Investment in Plant - As slready discussed,

certain plant construction costs before 1986 were inadequately
documented and the utility agreed that reducing the plant
balance was appropriate. Witness MacFarlane also agreed that
certain distribution and collection facilities serving the
Sandalwood project should be considered contributed
properties. Further, retirement of certsin water transmission
mains in 1984 and 198% also affects the original cost amount as
of August, 1986. When these plant reductions, plant
retirements, and incressed CIAC provisions are considered, the
original cost of construction {s sccordingly reduced. Removsl
of undocumented plant charges and plant retirements sffects the
CIAC imputation proposed by Witness MacFarlane. When the plant
and CIAC asccounts are adjusted based upon evidence in the
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recorcd, arrd their related accumulated depreciation and
amortization accounts are likewise adjusted, the resulting net
original cost balance is $1,220,280. This amount represents s
$187,612 reduction relative to the $1,407,892 amount reported
in the MFRs. The original cost balance at August 31, 1986, is
used to measure the acquisition adjustment, without regard to
whather that provision should be included in the rate base
amount. Therefore, based upon svidence in the record, we find
the original cost of construction to be $1,220,280 at August
31, 198s.

1) Reclassification of Well #] - The utility's water

supply system previously included four wells. Pursuant to a
plan submitted to DER, Well #) will be removed from service.
That facility will be used as a source of irrigation. Well #)
was installed in 1973 at an approximate cost of $10,000. Since
that well will be removed from utility service, but not
abandoned, Witness MacFarlane agreed that facility should be
classified as non-utility property. This reclassification
results in a $10,000 reduction to plant with a concurrent
$4.35%55 offsetting adjustment to asccumulated depreciation.
Depreciation aexpense i3 also reduced §$311. We find it
appropriate to reduce net plant investment by $5,64% to reflect
the removal of Well #1 from utility service. Well #3 will
remain in use as & backup source for smergency service.

4) 1983-1983% Plant Additions - In its brief, OPC contends
that there were plant additions in 1983 through 1985 that were
installed to replace or refurbish plant as s result of neglect
or bad installation. OPC recommends that all costs associated
with the repairs/replacements of distribution lines and
collection lines should be removed from rate base. The costs
were identified as all post-197¢ water mains and services
;mountinq to $206,407 and post-1974 sewer lines amounting to

34,130.

In 1981, Utility wWitness Springstead’'s enginesring firm
prepared a feasibility report on Continental. The report
recommended that new 6 inch and 8 inch mains should be
installed where needed to provide adequate fire flow capacity.
Witness Springstead explained that the utility system was
designed at the time that it was built as a RV park. Later,
the concept was changed to s mobile home park. A study on the
water use revealed a high consumption of 533 gallons per day
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per capita. It was determined that the Phase 1 and 2 water
mains were not adequately sized for present demands and fire
protection, and would have to be replaced with larger mains.

Replacement of the water mains in Phase 1, the original
Continental service area, occurred in June, 1984. The Phase 1
srea 1is described in Witness Springatead’'s testimony as the
Continental area, which is separate from the Timberwoods area
where the water mains were to be refurbished or replaced due to
bad installation. The cost for the Phase 1 replacements was
$102,990. This cost is half of the $206,407 OPC erroneously
excluded from water mains due to neglect or bad installation.
This work was necessaty to correct the wunderdesigned
distribution system, caused by the obvious unforeseen change in
the character of the service area.

The temaining costs that OPC contends should be excluded
from rate base were incurred for either the Timberwoods ares or
then undeveloped areas. The feasibility report indicated that
new 6 inch and 8 inch mains should also be installed in the
Timberwoods ares where needed to: provide adegquate flow
capacity. Also, the water mains in the north portion of the
Timberwoods sres needed to be refurbished except where they
were to be replaced, and service connections needed
rebuilding. The sreas needing refurbishing were areas that had
leaking Joints and leaking connections at the mechanicsl
fittings. Witness Springstead indicated that there were some
problems with the initial installation. There were also
undeveloped areas that needed new water mains.

The record does not provide s distinct breakdown of costs
for replacement or refurbishment of water transmission mains in
the Timbarwoods area. It does appesr, however, that at least »
portion of the 1985 plant additions resulted from problems with
the initial 1installstion. The need for the post-1974
{mprovements to the distribution and collection 1lines is
undisputed. We believe that it is inappropriate to disallow
costs for correcting the deficiencies of the system since such
s regulatory response would give a new owner of a utility no
incentive to make necessary improvements.

Based on the evidence thst certain costs were necessary to
correct the underdesigned system and were not due to neglect or
bad installastion, and that the remaining costs were due either
to new construction or to correct deficiencies to improve the
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quality of service provided to the customers, we find no
adjustments to the post-1974 distribution and collection lines
are sppropriate.

S) Retirement of Water Transmission Mains in 1984 and 1985

According to Witness MacFarlane, water transmission mains that
were installed in 1973 (Phase 1) were retired in 1984 upon
installation of lines with greater capacity for fire fighting
capability. Trending replacement costs back to the date of
original installation, a8 $24,400 estimate of the original
construction cost was reported, If the retirement of the
initial construction cost was treated as an extraordinary
retirement. Witness MacFarlane agreed that the amortization
treatment afforded extraordinary retirement losses (S years)
would have been completed before the projected test year.

Witness MacFarlane testified that it was his understanding
that replacement only occurred in the initiasl ares of
development (Phase 1), and that the mains installed in 1974 in
the newer section (Timberwoods) were later refurbished, but not
replaced. Utility Witness Springstead, however, testified that
some mains in the Timberwoods section were replaced because of
faulty installation. The record does not revesl the extent of
mains replaced in Timberwoods. It is, however, evident that
transmission mains in the Timberwoods asrea were retired and
some concurrent reduction to the original cost of construction
is, therefore, appropriate. Based upon the evidence in the
record, we find it appropriate to reduce plant by $24,400 to
reflect the retirement of mains in Phase 1. Absent any showing
by the utility to the contrary, we find $24,400 to be
reasonable estimate of the original cost of the mains retired
in the Timberwoods area in 198S. Therefore, we find it
appropriate to reduce plant-in-service by $48.800 to reflact
the approxzimate cost of tranamission mains retired in 1984 and
1985, A concurrent adjustment of $20,109 tbo remove the
accumulated depreciation related to this combined $48,800
teduction to plant is also appropriate. Because the utility
agreed that an extraordinary retirement entry was in order, the
sccumulated depreciation sccount is charged with less than the
$48,800 plant construction cost.

Although the test year plant accounts weare increased to
show the estimated cost of new pumping and chlorinastion
equipment, pro forma adjustments to show reticement of the
replaced equipment were not presented. Witness MacFarlane
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prepared an exhibit to show the approximate cost of the retired
pumping and chlorination equipment. That exhibit shows an
ordinary retirement entry, whereby the $6,789 estimated
original cost of the replaced equipment is removed from the
plant account and equally removed from accumulated
depreciation. Based the record, we hereby approve this $6,789
pro forms adjustment to the plant and accumulated depreciation
accounts.

6) Acquisition Adjustment of 1,813,600 Inappropriate -
The $1,813,600 acquisition price that was assigned to the
utility assets for bookkeeping purposes, which is also the
basis used for the utility's requested acquisition adjustment
in this case, was derived from an appraisal report prepared by
Mr. Walter Lampe. That report indicates that Mr. Lampe, a real
estate appraiser, was rendering his “Opinion of Value® with
regard to four separate parcels: vacant acreage, mobile home
lots, an smenity package, and the utility plant.

According to testimony by Witness MacFarlane, Mr. Lampe
evaluated each parcel independent of the others. Mr. Lampe did
not base his appraisal upon an allocation of the actual cost
related to the reorganization of Continental. when the full
measure of cash paid and obligations assumed under new
ownership by Redman Industries, Inc., was determined, some of
Mr. Lampe's appraisal values, including the amount assigned to
the utility properties, were adopted. However, the actual
obligations exceeded the $6,479,000 appraisal amount reported
by Mr. Lampe. It appears that the actual acquisition price
relating to this reorganizatian was at least $7,970,000.
Witness MacFarlane testified that a revaluation of the acquired
properties was necessary sSo that the asset values would
correspond to the added cash investments and assumed
obligations. Witness MacFarlane testified that he believed the
revaluation was performed pursuant to generally accepted
sccounting principles.

Therefore, we find.that the $1,813,600 amount that was
assigned, rightly or wrongly, to the utility system was not the
result of an allocation procedure.

The utility has asked this Commission to include an
scquisition adjustment 1in the rate base calculation. Our
policy has been that rate base inclusion of an acquisition
sdjustment is permitted only to the extent extraordinary
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measures attend a transfer of utility ownership. On August §,
1985, a bankruptcy court approved a plan for reorganization
for Continental whereby the former owner, Donald W. Freeman,
relinquished his ownership of the company's stock, conditions
weres 3set forth to govern payment of creditors, and the
proponsnt of the plan of reorganization, Redman Industries,
Inc., provided $100,000 in new equity capitsl. Redman
Industries, Inc., was previously the single largest creditor of
‘Continental. Following reorganization of Continental, an
overall revsluation of the company's asssets was deemed
necessary since the total obligations that survived the
bankruptcy case and the new capital investments exceeded the
recorded book value of the company's assets. That revasluation
included an assignment of $1,813,600 to the company's utility
assets. That sum corresponds to the “Opinion of Value*®
prepared by Mr. Walter Lampe, in his capacity as appraiser
svalusting the worth of four asset castegories: vacant acreage,
mobile home lots, an amenity package, asnd utility properties.
The record indicates that Mr. Lampe used a discounted cash flow
approach to evaluate the utility system based upon s stream of
projected income.

The utility contends that the acquisition price of this
utility system should be the $1,813.600 appraisal amount in
August, 1986, and that this amount should be considered the
beginning point for measuring its investment {n utility
properties. Because this acquisition price’ exceeds the
previously recorded cost of plant facilities (lesa CIAC and
related resecrve accounts), a "positive" acquisition asdjustment
is recorded. The original cost of the acquired plant
facilities, a3 adjusted to reflect removal of undocumented
charges, retirements, and adjustments to CIAC, was $1,220,280
a3 of August, 19%986. Thus the positive acquisition adjustment
to be considered in this case is $591,320. This balance |is
reduced by subsequent amortization asnd used and useful
corrections to yield the utility's proposed provision for an
acquisition adjustment in its rate base calculation.

OPC Witness Effron testified that the utility's proposed
acquisition adjustment should not be included in the rate base
calculation. He testified that the original cost amount should
not be disturbed simply due to a change in ownership. He also
testified that an objective basis for concluding that the
acquisition price exceeded original cost was missing. Since
Continental’'s asssets were acquitred in the aggregate, there
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being no separate cash expenditure for each parcel independent
of the others, Witness Effron argued that the reported
scquisition price merely represented the subjective judgment of
the appraiser, which should not be relied upon as the real
purchase price of the utility system.

Mr. Lampe was not present at the hearing to explain his
basis for appraisal of the utility system. Nor were the work
schedules prepared in support of his $1,813,600 appraisal
amount available for inspection. Witness MacFarlane reported
that Mr. Lampe testified on July 2%, 1986, before the
bankruptcy court as to the “"liquidation® value of Continental's
property. Recalling Mr. Lampe's testimony, Witness MacFarlane
reported that Mr. Lampe testified that the utility assets had
sn average liquidation value of $1,2%0,000. Since the
liquidation value would apparently represent 80% of the
non-liquidated value, Witness MacFarlane concluded that the
range of values would be from $1,300,000 to $1,813,600. Since
Mr. Lampe did not attend the rate case hesring, (it |is
impossible to determine why the uppermost value was teported in
his appraisal letter of August 12, 1986,

Witness MacFarlane produced preliminary schedules prepared
by Mr. Lampe that indicated that the possible range of values
for the utility would be between $1,163%,000 and $1,73%0,000.
Both values represent the present vslue of a3 stream of future
revenues reduced by exsctly 50% to represent income after
expenses. The lower and upper valuation amounts correspond to
average monthly bills of $30 and $45 ©per resident,
respectively, with lesser per unit charges for the Sandslwood
project. Witness MacFarlane did not know how Mr., Lampe
established those projected bills. Witness MarFarlane did not
know how the S0% provision for expenses was determined. He
agreed that rates would be higher {f projected rates were
designed to yield recovery of an ascquisition adjustment.

Witness MacFarlasne acknowledged that our policy regarding
rate base inclusion of an acquisition adjustment requires some
showing of extraordinary measures. He testified that, = his
view, the bankruptcy of Continental was an extraordinsry event.

We agree with OPC Witness Effron that the reported
acquisition price is not s proper indicator of the actual
purchase price for the utility assets. The $1,813,600 reported
amount is not the bottom nor even the midpoint of the possible
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values, but instead the “highest™ possible amount. The
valuation is based upon & stream of future income, but the
derivation of the monthly billings {is totally unexplained.
Also unexplained was the assumption that expenses would exactly
equal 50V of revenuas. The utility’'s own application shows
that expenses exceed 30V of revenues, and those revenues are
designed to yield 3 return on the requested acquisition
adjustment. Since asn objective “purchase price® cannot be
determined from the record, 8 comparison with the original cost
amount cannot be made, which cancels any consideration of an
acquisition adjustment.

Also disturbing is the premise that s company emerging
from bankruptcy, where some debts are generally discarded,
would arrive at » larger investment in utility plant equipment
than before. We reject the proposition that the Company's
former bankrupt condition is cause for incressing the
investment in plant facilities. Even gqiven the lack of
adequate support for Mr. Lampe's appraisals, the lower scales
of his proposed ranges are not nmuch different from the original
cost amount.

The utility contends that fits bankruptcy is an
extraordinary or unusual event that would justify including its
teported acquisition price in the rate base equation.
Bankruptcy proceedings may be wunusually unpleasant for
creditors, and a creditor's assumption of equity ownership and
responsibility an unusual result. The record reveals that some
market value assessment of Continentsl's assets was needed.
The record does not demonstrate that these conditions justify
allowing & rate base balance in sxcess of original cost.

If the original cost amount understated the worth of the
utility asssets upon reorganization, a sound basis for
concluding so0 is needed. Nr. Lampe's appraisal under present
value {ncome assumptions, with unexplained premises concerning
revenues and expenses, provides no assurance that this method
yielded the more correct estimate of their worth. wWe find it
sppropriaste to deny the utility's request for an acquisition
adjustment.

7) Pro Forma Adju n Meter Ingtallation and Sundr
Water Plant Improvements - In its MFRs, the utility requested

water plant improvements and meter installation costs to be
included in the projscted test year ending March 31, 1990. The
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estimated costs of the water plant improvements and meter
installations were $208,15%54 asnd $87,192, cespectively. The
utility supported the meter installation cost by including the
invoices and general ledger reports in Exhibit 135. The actual
cost was only slightly higher than the estimate. The majority
of the work was completed prior to the projected test year.
There was $11,763 spent during the first month of the projected
test year to complete the work., OPC did not mention the meter
installations in its brief. Therefore, we find it appropriate
to allow $87,192 as an addition to rate base.

The water plant improvements were substantiated by utility
Witness Springstead. The improvements include new pumps,
pumphouses, chlorinators, plant piping, a8 standby generator, a
telemetering system, and activation of the elevated storage
tank. The need for the improvements is undisputed. DER
Witness Noblitt stated that the modifications to the system
would gqgreatly improve the utility's ability to meet current
demands. Utility Witness Springstead testified that the water
plant {improvements were for the existing customers, and if
additional lots are constructed, additional capascity would very
likely bs needed.

The water plant improvements were contracted by Merideth
Environmental Services for an initial cost of $206,77%. The
contract was revised on April 14, 1989, to include a detention
tank and temporary electrical controls to wells 2 and 4, which
resulted in a revised cost of $219,039. The utility also
provided invoices totalling $18,414 for the engineering work on
:hcsg;?jcct. The total cost for the water plant improvements

s $237,45%3.

The improvements had not been completed at the time of
the June 1, 1989 hearing. The pumps were placed in service in
May and connected to the elevated storage tank, but the
pumphouses, telemetry asnd chlorination systems were not
completed by the hesring. The standby generator had been
delivered but not placed into service. The completion date for
81l the work was scheduled for June 10, 1989,

In its brief, OPC argued that since only one-third of the
cost of the improvements were on-line by the hearing datc, all
costs assocliated with current plant {improvements, which have
not been placed in service, should be removed from plant in
service. An alternate position as stated in its brief was that
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the improvements should be removed for that portion of the test
year when they are not going to be in service. Also, expenses
should be adjusted to sliminate direct costs known not to have
occurred. .

Utility Witness MacParlane testified that the projected
test year ending March 31, 1990, was chosen becasuse the plant
improvements were scheduled to be completed before Marcn 131,
1989. Continental askad for a projected test year in order to
include the improvements 100\, not 75\ because they may not be
in service for three months of the projected test vyear.
Witness MacFarlane indicated that had he known that they would
not be in service until June, he would have probably asked for
3 projected test yesasr ended June of 13990 rather than March of
1990. He further stated that the improvements are recognizable
and becsuse they w#ill be in service by the time these rates are
established, they should be included 100%.

We are persuaded by the utility for several ressons. The
need for the improvements is undisputed. The improvements are
basically for the existing customers and improve the quality of
service provided by the utility. The improvements will be
completed by the end of June, 1989, which places them in
service for 9 months of the projected test year. The plant
will be in service by the time the approved rates go into
effect. We find it reasonable to conclude that the projected
test year was chosen to include the. extrasordinsry amount of
plant additions in their entirety. and an unforessen thres
month delay should not cause a reduction to the costs.
Furthermore, we note that the projected test year expense for
purchased power was reduced by” $7,029, mainly due to the
efficiency of the two new pumps in combination with the
elevated storage. We find that it is inappropriaste for the
customers to benefit from the full amount of reduced purchased
power costs due to the plant improvements while the utility is
allowed only a portion of those improvements in rate base.

Theretore., we find it appropriate to allow $237,453 for
the water plant improvements asnd $87,192 for the meter
instsllations, or a total pro forma plant addition of $324,645.

8) Used and Usefu] Adjustments -~ The utility performed

used and useful analyses in the MFRs for the historical test
year ended June 30, 1988, and for the projected test year
ending March 31, 1990. The projected test year calculations
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utilize the historical data asnd incorporste the pro forms water
plant modifications., The modificstions include new 500 gallon
per minute (gpm) pumps at Wells #2 and #4, in combination with
s 100,000 galion elevated storage tank, Well #1 will Dbe
retired because of high iron content., Well #3 will continue as
backup to the potable water system and used as & primary source
for golf course irrigation.

In the water source of supply, both OPC and the utility
used 8 capacity of 960,000 gallons per day (gpd), which is the
18 hour equivalent of the capacity of the two new wells (1000
gpm x 1440 gpm/day x 16/24). The fite flow demand used by .
both was also the same at 1500 gpm for three hours, The
nominal difference in the calculations is due to the maximum
dasily demand. The utility used a historical maximum demand of
708,000 gpd, while OPC used the average day times a theoretical
peaking factor of two to srrive at 3 demand of 681,246 gpd. It
is unknown why OPC Witness Demezs attempted ¢to use a
theoretical number when historical data was avasilable. One
possible explanation might be that the meter installation
program could have an effect on historical data. However,
Witness Demeza added that when s customer is metered, there is
8 reduction in the water that is used but only for a short
period of time. Therefore, historical data still appears
appropriste in the maximum day demand calculation. The
resulting used and useful calculations are 1005 by the utility
and 99% by OPC. The difference is immaterisl for rate-setting
purposes, Therefore, we find the source of supply based on
historical data to be 100% used and useful .

The utility reguested 50V of the cost of Well #3, which
provides the backup capacity should one of the remaining two
wells break down. The primary use for Well #3 s golf course
irrigastion. The utility argued that if wWell #3 did not exist,
it would be required to drill a third well for the required
redundancy capacity. At the hearing, Witness Demeza explained
that the capacity of Well #3 was recently reduced from 825 gpm
to 180 gpm for the potable water system, due to DER's
requirement of s 30 minute chlorine contact time. In its
brief, OPC argued that if Well #3 can only produce 180 gpmnm,
despite its 82% gpm capacity, rate base should be reduced
proportionately. We agree and find well #3 (180 gpm/825 gpm)
to be 22% used and useful. This results in s $3,982 reaguction
to rate base. :
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The eslevated storage tank went into service in May 1989.
Utility Witness MacFarlane explained the reasons why it should
be considered 100% used and useful at his deposition, the
relevant portions of which wete submitted into the record. The
100,000 gallon tank can just barely meet the peak hour demands
plus fire flow requirements. OPC made no sdjustment to storage
in jits brief. Therefore, we find the elevated storage tank to
be 100% used and useful.

The water transmission and distribution and wastewater
collection and pumping systems all have the ssme used and
useful calculation. B8oth the utility and OPC divide the units
served by the developable lots with service to reach a 91.%%
used and useful. The utility uses margin reserve to reach »a
97% used and useful and then rounds off to 100%. At 37%, it is
cbvious that the existing systems are not overdesigned for
future growth.

OPC's disagreement is with the allowance of margin
reserve. OPC Witness Demeza testified that margin reserve
should be the responsibility of the owner, not the user of the
utility. Witness Demezs contends that it is a challenge for
the engineer snd owner to find the most cost effective systen
that will asccept asdditions when required by additional
development. The fallacy in this testimony is that » utility
must have sufficient plant to accept additionsl connections
today, but not be compensated until some future date. Under
this theoretical scensrio, 8 utility could never be compensated
in & rate case for the required additional capacity until its
scrv:cc stes is completely built-eut and its plant completely
utilized.

Utility Witness MacFarlane testified that this Commission
has recognized in its regulation of all types of utilities that
protecting service quality while maintaining an ability ¢to
serve new customers is an obligation of a utility. He ststed
that {if supply and treatment facilities are exactly matched to
existing customer needs, then the addition of just » few more
customers can cause 3 deteriorastion of the current customers’
service quality. We agree that 3 margin reserve is appropriate
in used and useful calculations. Therefore, we find the water
transmission and. distribution and wastewater collection and
pumping systems to be 100% used and useful.

The wastewater treatment plant has a capacity of 400,000



CITE as 89 FPSC 8:171 FPSC

gpd. Both the utility and OPC use the average day of the
maximum month (171,000 gpd) and divide by the capacity to reach
s 43% used and useful. The only difference in the final
calculations is .that the utility adds a margin reserve to reach
a used and useful of 45%. Since we have found a margin reserve
is appropriate for the previously mentioned reasons, we find
the wastewater treatment plant to be 45\ used and useful,

The final wused and useful calculation s for the
wastewater genersl ' plant-equipment account. The utility
requested 100% used and useful and OPC recommended a used and
useful of 43%. Neither the utility nor OPC provided adequate
support for their calculations. it appears OPC arbitrarily
assigned the 43% used and useful from its wastewater plant
calculations. Because the general plant account contains
equipment that is used for existing customers, we find it to be
100% used and useful.

9) Contributions-in-Aid-of-Construction -~ When our used
and useful calculation {includes an allowance for additional

customer growth, also described as a margin of reserve, it has
been our policy to offset that growth consideration by the
sdditionsl CIAC that will be collected when those customers are
connected. That this trestment is a matter of Commission
policy was acknowledged by Utility Witness MacParlasne asnd OPC
Witness Effron. Witness MacFarlane testified that he disagreed
with this practice of {imputing CIAC to correspond with
projected customer growth. Witness Effron testified that this
offsetting treatment was appropriaste.

Witness MarFarlane arqQued that the imputation of future
CIAC diminishes the utility's ability to earn a fair rate of
return on its continuing investment in plant needed to serve
incremental customer growth. Since some investment in margin
of reserve will also be needed in future periods, reducing the
present margin of reserve by future CIAC is improper in Witness
MatFarlane's opinion.

Witness Effron testified that he did not prepare margin of
reserve calculations since he wss not sn engineer, but {f the
margin of reserve was intended as an allowance ¢for future
customer growth, *. . .it would only be fair and consistent to
recognize any CIAC that might be commensurate with that growth
taking place.”
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The record includes testimony both supporting and opposing
the imputstion of CIAC as asn offsetting sdjustment to the
margin of —reserve provision. If the margin reserve is
considered 8 continuing investment in additional capacity,
which capacity must be replenished as future customers connect
so that adequate capacity will exist for even later customer
growth, the practice of imputing future CIAC does diminish the

* sllowsnce afforded this continuing investment. If the margin
reserve is intended as & matching provision particular to that
specific customer growth occuring 18 months asfter the approved
test yesar, then the offsetting of future plant and future CIAC,
both being post test year conditions, has merit. Thersefore. in
sccordance with our policy, our calculstion of raste base
includes additionsl CIAC to rapresent mater connection fees and
service avsilability charges for the 5S4 customers counted in
the margin of service provision. The corresponding adjustmants
are $50,760 (5S4 x $940) for the water division and $59.,400 (54
x $1,100) for the wastewater division.

The utility's MFRs included s schedule to depict the CIAC
amounts for the projected test year. The reported balances
were $114,420 for the water division and $239,080 for the
wastewster division. The reported amounts included s $10,000
cash contribution received from Sandslwood Condominiums and
$2,636 for metsr installation costs in 1983 and 1984. The
remaining balances, or $106,784 for the water division and
$234,080 for the wastswater division, would reportedly
correspond with the imputation procedure described in Rule
25-30.870, Florids Adainistrative Code. Pursuant to this Rule,
it competent substantisl evidence as to the amount of CIAC is
not submitted, CIAC shall be imputed to the extent plant costs
have besen recorded for tax purposes as expsnsss relating to
land sales, assuming tax information is availasble. It tax
information {s wunavailable, the imputed CIAC shall be in
proportion to the cost of water distribution snd transmission
facilities and sewage collection facilities.

Utility Witness MacFarlane testified that his inquiries
disclosed that plant construction costs after reorgsnization of
Continentasl have been capitalized both for book and tax
purposes. He also testified that construction costs wers
likewise capitalized during ownership by the immediate former
owner. Because he was unsure about the accounting treatment
employed by earlier owners, Witness MacFarlane imputed CIAC to
the extent that previously constructed transmission,
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distribution, and collection facilities “could have been
charged to cost of sales for tax purposes ss the lots were
sold”. To compute his imputed CIAC amount, Witness MacFarlane
added 1982 and earlier construction costs for mains, services,
meters, and hydrants (totalling $346,937) for the water
division and mains, manholes, and 1lift stations (totalling
$710,235) for the wastewacer division, and dividing these
construction totals by 922 developable lots, per unit charges
of $376 and $770 were calculated. Since 284 lots were sold
before April of 1982, the total CIAC amounts would be $106,784
and $2108,680 pursuant to this calculation.

The reported CIAC in the MFRs for the wastewster division
was incorrectly added, which error in summation resulted in a
$1%,400 overstatement of CIAC. Since errors in calculastion sare
properly corrected when noted, we find an immediate $15,400
reduction to the reported CIAC for the wastewater division to
be appropriate,

Witness MacFarlane testified that the distribution and
collection facilities serving the Sandalwood project should
properly be considered contributed properties. This adjustment
increases CIAC by $28,000 and $59,400 for the respective water
snd wastewater systems, Witness MacFfarlane also agreed that
certain construction costs should be omitted because of
incomplete documentation. However, Dbecause the previously
discussed imputation amount included $31,325 for meters that
were undocumented, a corresponding $9,6%6 ($31,325/922 x 284)
reduction to CIAC also results. The imputed CIAC also includes
a proportionate share of $48,800 in transmission mains that
were retired in 1984 and 1985. When that amount s removed
from the plant investment column, the portion which is
considered contributed property must be excluded for
consistency. The corresponding adjustment is $14,768
($48,800/922 x 284). Therefore, we find it asppropriate to
reduce CIAC for the water division by the combined 824,424
smount relating to retirement of mains and removal of
undocumented plant.

Pursuant to our Order No. 20639, issued on January 20,
1989, we authorized collection of {interim service availability
charges. Witness MacFarlane asgreed that collection of these
payments would increase CIAC and correspondingly reduce rate
base. Assuming that, on aversge, three customers would be
sdded each month, pre-test year new CIAC would be $5,040 and
$6,600 for the water and wastewater systems, For the projected
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test year, on an asverage basis, the additionsl CIAC would be
$15,120 and $19.800 for the water and wastewater systems. We
have included these adjustments to the CIAC account in our
determination of rate base.

AsS has been our policy, we find it appropriate that
additional CIAC be recognized as an offset to the margin of
reserve allowance. Those adjustments add $50,760 and $59,400
to the respective water and wastewater CIAC balances

Based on all our asdjustments above, the corrected CIAC
amounts are $191,316 for the water division and $368,880 for
the wastewater division. These are also the appropriate CIAC
totals for our rate base calculation.

OPC Witness Effron testified that additional CIAC should
be imputed for years subsequent to 1982, based upon additionsl
customer connections multiplied by the $376 unit water cost and
the $770 unit wastewater cost provided by Witness MacFarlane.
Witness Effron noted that his proposed adjustment was based on
pre-1982 construction costs. His adjustment is apparently
based upon the assumption that the price for esch lot sold
after 1982 included some measure of pre-1982 construction
costs. No esvidence to support that position was presented by
Witness Effron.

Utility Wwitness MacFarlane testified that, before and
following reorganization, Continental had capitalized
construction costs both for tazx and bookkeeping purposes.  § 4
those costs were not deducted for bookkeaping purposes or tax
purposes, there is no obvious correlation between the price of
a lot and the cost of building utility systems.

During cross-examination, Witness MacFarlane was ashed
whether depreciation relative to the claimed investment in
utility assets was reported on a particular line in the tax
return of Continental, which category reafers to use of
accelerated cost recovery (ACRS) for 1S-year public utility
property. Witness MacFarlane agreed that water and sewer
assets would be included in the category of 1%5-year public
utility property if the filing party claimed ACRS rates. He
also agreed that no depreciation expense was reported by
Continental on this particular line from 1982 to 198S.

Witness MacFarlane indicated that depreciation relative to
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the utility assets for Continental may have been reported
elsewhere on the tax depreciation schedule. Since the subject
tax returns were in OPC's possession before the hearing, the
opportunity to discovery whether depreciation of utility plant
was reported on another line or whether sccelerated
depreciation was sctually claimed was readily asvailable. OPC's
questions regarding a particular line on the tax return were
restrictive and Witness MacFarlane's testimony that utility
assets were capitslized was not disproved. Since Continental
was not operating as 3 regulated public utility before this
Commission's requlation, and, except with regard to Sandslwood,
customers were charged maintenance fees rather than separate
water and sewer charges, it is unclesr whether 15-year ACRS
rates would apply in Continentasl’'s specific case,

10) Accumulated Depreciation - The bslances teported for
accumulated deprecistion in the MFRs, or $243,1%5 for the water
division and $321,029 for the wastewater division, included
sums which relate to undocumented plant. The reported balance
for the water division did not include adjustments to reflect
tetirement of replaced water mains, a pro forma adjustment to
reflect replacement of pumping and chlorination equipment, or a
teclassification of Well #1 to a non-utility account. An
addition to water plant in 1988, which was incorrectly
classified to a maintenance account, necessitates a further
adjustment. The reported balance for the wastewater division
included depreciation that was accrued subsequent to retirement
of 8 package treatment plant, which resulted in an
overstatement of that account., We find an adjustment to
reflect the actual cost of certain water plant improvements to
be appropriste, which adjustment necessitates a further
correction to the reserve account. When these various
sdjustments are consideted, the corrected accumulated
depreciastion, after used and useful adjustments, is $192,784
and $314,127 for the respective water and wastewater divisions.

11) Rotkin? Capital - The utility's requested allowance
for working capitasl is based upon the formula spprosch, whereby
one-aighth of the utility's operating expenses is used as an
estimate of working capital needs. OPC Witness Effron
testified that the formula approach was an arbitrary method of
computing working capital which does not accurately address the
utility's actual cash working capital requirements. Witness
Effron testified that the formula approach wss based upon the
assumption that a utility incurs expenses about 45 days before
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recovery of those costs from customers. Witness Effron argued
that while the formula approach might aspprozimate the lag in
collection of revenues, it did not consider the offsetting
consideration that & lag in payment in expenses would also be
sexpected. He suggested that the lag in psyment might surpass
the lag in collection of revenues. He recommended & zero
provision for working capitsl because a “positive® working
capitasl amount had not been estasblished.

Utility Witness MacFarlane testified that the formula
approach was widely recognized as & reasonable means of
estimating working capital. He reported that Continental pays
its creditors in a timely manner and because it renders service
before collecting receipts, it was entitled to an allowance for
working capital. Witness MacFarlane arqued that ", . .the
formula approach is justified when compared to & costly but
detsiled lead/lag study or s balance shset approach which is
virtually impossible due to the number of nonregulated
operations conducted by Continental Country Cludb, 1Inc.".
During cross-examination, Witness MacFarlane admitted that some
expenses, such as electricity and interest, are typically paid
after the benefits are received by s utility. In its brief,
OPC argues that the utility has failed to establish its need of
a working capital asllowance.

This Commission has adopted the balance sheet approach to
measure & utility‘'s working capital rcequirement because it
yields s more exact caslculation of the utility's actual working
capital condition during the test year. Absent evidence that
the balance sheet approach would yield greater current and
deferred assets than matching liabilities, it has been our
practice to exclude working capital from the rate base equation.

Recently, in Docket No. 880881-WS, we initiated
procesdings to streamline procedures relating to water and
sewer rate cases. By Order No. 21202, we directed our Staff to
initiate rulemaking regarding the use of the formula approach
to calculste working capital with the added condition that. a
separate provision for deferred charges would not be
permitted. This simplification of the working capital equation
is expected to result in reduced rate case expenses. However,
our decision was to jnjtiste rulemaking, not to change our
policy by that Order.

Obviously. the formula approach is but an estimate of
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utility's need for working capital. Witness MacFarlane
testified that a balance sheet approach was “virtually
impossible® because of the unregulated activities of
Continental. The wutility's application includes a bslance
sheet for the total company, which schedule does show an excess
of current assets over current liabilities, but because of the
magnitude of the amounts listed therein and the descriptions of
the accounts, it appears likely that the portion related to the
utility operation would be small. The cost of preparing »
detailed lead/lag study of a complicated, month by month
analysis of balance sheet accounts, where many nonregulated
activities must be identified and excluded, would have
contributed to increased rate case charges and a corresponding
request for greater revenues. It is not improbable that
revenues for recovery of those added rate case charges would
approach, if not surpass, the revenues associated with the
currently requested working capital provision. In addition, it
may be appropriste to consider that the utility did not request
8 separste allowance for its deferred rate case charges, which
amount alone would exceed the requested working capital amount.

We find it appropriate to approve the use of the formula
approach to compute working capital. Because the utility
operation was inextricably intermingled with other community
service operations and because development activities by
Continental add a further separstion complication, the balance
sheet approach for measurement of working capital is difficule,
if not impossible, to apply in this somewhat unique case.
Other than speculation about what & leads/lag study might
reveal, the only evidence in the record concerning the
utility's true working capital “needs is Witness MacFarlane's
testimony that Continental pays 1its creditors in a timely
fashion and Dbills its customers in arrears. The working
capital asllowance using the formula approach amounts are
S:Iinil for the water division and $13,798 for the wastewater
division.

12) Test Year Rate Base - Using the beginning balance and
the month-ending account balances for the test year, we find
$726,089% and $381,415 to be the respective rate base totals for
the water and wastewater divisions. The utility’'s water and
wutmuhpr rate base amounts are shown on Schedules Nos. 1-A
snd 1-B attached hereto. Our adjustments to the raste base
calculations are shown on the attached Schedule No. 1-C.
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COBT OF CAPITAL

1) Capital Structure ~ For the historical year ended June
30, 1988, Continental's capital structure was all debt

related. On the average, sbout 118 was payable to the
Internal Revenue Service. and an unsecured creditor fund, with
the remaining 89% owed to Continental‘'s parent company, Redman
Industries, 1Inc. That intercompany obligation was shown as
being equivalent to equity investment since Redman's capital
did not include any outstanding debt. Based upon those sources
of funding, an oversll cost of capital of 11.87% was reported
by the utility.

For the projected test yeasr ending March 31, 1990, the
liabilities to outside parties were reduced based upon
scheduled payments of principal, and a further obligation to
the parent company was added to represent the expected cost of
water plant improvements. However, becasuse Redman itself was
acquired by & highly leveraged company, the intsrcompany
obligation was adjusted to approximate the capital structure of
the new owner. As asdjusted, the utility's capital structure
consists of 9.5% equity investment and 90.5% debt. The
requested return on equity is 14.35\ and the weighted cost of
debt :s about 10.352%. The requested overall cost of capital is
10.88\. .

There is no evidence in the record to indicate that
Continental‘'s proposed capital structure should not be accepted
in this procseding. OPC Witness ‘Effron used the 10.08%.
weighted cost of capital derived from this capital structure to
portray the utility's return on investment in the event 3 rate
of return was granted in this casg. In its brief, OPC contends
that all capital] must be deemad contributed since recovery of
interest was not permitted in court decisions concerning the
maintenance f{ee.

We find it appropriste to accept the utility's proposed
capital structure to compute the cost of capitsl for this
proceeding. The utility's cost of capital is shown on asttached
Schedule No. 2, which slso shows & reconcilistion of sources of
funding with the combined water and wastewater rate base
amounts.

2) Return on Equity -~ The utility's requested return on
its equity investment is based upon the leversge formulas
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pursuant to our Order No. 19718, issued in Docket No.

880006-WS. Thst Order indicates that the appropriate return on

equity should be 14.35% when the equity portion of the capital

structure is 1less than 40%. The equity portion of the,
utility's capital structure is 9.46%.

All parties agreed, in their prehearing statements, that
the leverage formulas should be wused to establish the
appropriate return on equity investment ,if earnings were
included in the approved rates. Our policy has been that an
authorized range is established for the allowed equity return
for subsequent surveillance and interim rate considerations.
Using that range of 100 basis points around the allowed return,
the authorized range of reasonbleness would be 13.3% to
15.35%%. Based upon evidence of record, and prior agreement
concerning use of the current leverage formuls, and the
utility's capital structure, we find it appropriate to
establish a 14.35% return on equity investment.

3) Overall Rate of Return - The utility's requested return
on investment is 10.88%, which is also equal to the requested
cost of capital for this proceeding. The cost of capital is
determined by weighing the equity and debt portions in the
capital structure and their respective cost rates. There is no
evidence in the record to indicate that the utility's proposed
cost of capital is unreasonable., OPC Witness Effron used this
10.88% weighted cost to portray the utility's return on
investment in the event a rate of return was granted in this
case. Accordingly, based upon evidence in the record, we
hereby approve a 10.88% overall. cost of capital, with a range
of reasonableness of 10.78% to 10.97%. Attached as Schedules
Nos. 3-A and 3-B are the opersting income statements for the
respective water and wastewater systems. Our adjustments are
itemized on Schedule No. 131-C, with further discussion provided
below.

OPERATING INCOME

1) Professional Fees - Our audit report reviewed certain
errors in classifying consulting fees which relste to a
non-utility court case ($554) and the utility's application
($553) for s certificate from this Commission. Our auditor
proposed reroval of the 8554 non-utility expense and
capitalization of the 8553 fee related to obtaining a
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certificate. OPC Witness Effron adopted these proposed
adjustments in his prefiled testimony. Utility Witness
MacFarlane also agreed that these adjustments were
appropriate. Since there is no dispute reqarding these
corrections, we find it appropriate to reduce test year
expenses by $1,107 while adding $553 to the intangible plant
account,

. 2) Engineering Study - The utility requested a pro forma
adjustment of $1,860 to record an amortization of a $9300
engineering study on the existing system to be written off over
S years. The cost would then be 3plit between the water and
wastewater accounts, In its brief, OPC argues that the need
for this study has not been substantiated and the ratepayers
should not have to cover costs associated with identifying
engineering problems. However, Utility Witness MacFarlane
stated that the study identified certain arsas which
Continental must recognize as needing improvement. The study
csused most of the improvements under construction in the water
system. Witness MacFarlane further stated that, 4in his
opinion, this type of review should be done periodically by any
small utility in order to furnish safe and efficient service.
We agree and, therefore, find that the need for this study was
adequately explained. The utility provided copies of invoices
at the hearing supporting the $9300 cost. OPC arqued in its
briet that while Exhibit #16 was identified for the record, it
was never admitted into evidence. Exhibit #16 was not admitted
immediately into evidence in the afternoon session of the
hesring, howeve:, it was admitted into evidence in the evening
session. Therefore, we will allow the pro forma expense of
$1,860.

Ooth Pr orms Adjustments - Pursuant to a request by
a panel member, Witness MacFarlane prepsred a2 late-filed
exhibit to explain why operating expenses for the projected
test year were grester than those reported for the base yeasr
ended June 30, 1988. This information allows us to perform a
benchmark test. That exhibit shows inclusion of the following
pro forma adjustments to convert the June, 1988, base year to
the March, 1990, projected year:

$10,800 Employee hired to  assist in
maintaining water and wastewater
systems and to handle new meter
reading responsibility.
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$ 4,720 Additional wages to reflect field
superintendent devoting 100%
rather than 80% of his time to
utility matters.

$ 1,277 Employee benefits and insurance
relating to above wages.

$ 4,276 Increased annual expense | of
contract operator at treatment
plants,

$ 5,762 Estimated cost of separate billing
for utility service.

$ 7,200 Estimated expense for accounting
and reporting requirements, and
office personnel and management
time to operate the utility system
8s 8 distinct entity.

We find that each of the above pro forma adjustments should be
8llowed as reasonable amounts in the projection of test year
expenses.

4) Rate Case Expense

The utility's revenue request at the hearing date included
8 provision for recovery of pProjected rate case costs of
$60,000, which amount would be amortized over four years and
equally divided between the water and wastewater divisions. In
prefiled testimony, Witness MacFarlasne reported that the
utility would submit an exhibit to show actual costs as of the
hearing date and estimated completion costs. That exhibit
showing projected total rate case costs of $69,266 was admitted
into evidence during the hearing. The projected rate case cost
includes $11,900 for expenses during and subsequent to the
hearing, Our review of this exhibit d4id not reveal any
materias]l misstatement of actual costs. It is our policy,
qenerally, to permit admission of actual cost data to replace
obviously inexact estimates. Amortization of this amount over
four years will yield an $8,658 test yesr expense for the water
division and a similar amount for the wastewater division. The
record does not indicate that the revised rate case cost is an
unreasonable amount, and therefore its recovery {s not
unreasonable.
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$) Increassd Labor Costs - The utility's reported
expenses for the projected test year did not include s $7,.760
amount to represent increassed labor costs for the wastewater
division., Utility Witness MacFarlane proposed an adjustment in
his prefiled testimony to correct this error. OPC Witness
Effron agreed that this error should be corrected. We,
therefore, £ind it appropriate to approve the 87,760 adjustment
proposed by the utility and OPC.

6) Car  Insurance - After reviewing the components
included in a “management fee” charged to the wutility
operation, OPC Witness Effron proposed an adjustment to reduce
a $3,432 asnnual expense for car insurance to $1,200 unless the
utility could substantiate the reascnableness of the reported
expense. In his rebuttal testimony, Witness MacFarlane
disagreed with the proposed reduction for insurance, noting
that the expense related to use of & truck rather an
sutomobile. He further reported that Continental was charged
the sames insurance amount per truck as all other subsidiaries
of Redman Industries, Inc., which amount was $3,432.7¢ for the
fiscal year ended March 131, 1988, and $3,729.32 for the fiscal
year ended March 131, 1989. For car insurtance, the
corcesponding annual amounts were $1,373.10 and $1,491.73.
Witneas MacFarlane argued that the expense might be larger than
expacted because of the number of potential drivers and the
greater protection that corporations generally require.

During cross-examination, Witness MacFarlane sdmitted that
no documentation had besn submitted to prove that the cost to
Redman equalled the asllocated amount. Simply reporting that
the “truck” insurasnce is equally charged to each subsidiacy
does not demonstrate that the amount is & reasonable sum. It
is ctessonable to assume that the insured vehicle is a
maintenance truck wused within the service community in
Wildwood, that under these circumstances the large difference
between auto and truck insurance would seem to be diminished at
least within this community, and that this greater expense may
be due to greater insursnce rates in other areas or totally
different transportation equipment. The record doss not
support the resported $3,432 insurance amount, and we therefore
apptove OPC Witness Effron’s proposed $1,200 insurance
provision.

7) Misclassified Addition to Plant - During the hearing,
Witness MacFarlane agreed that a $1,900 test year maintenance
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expense was actuslly a misclassified asddition to plant asnd that
the expense should be reduced accordingly. Since that plant
item was subsequently retired, the correcting entry is charged
to sccumulated depreciation. Therefore, we find it appropriate
to reduce test year expenses for the water division by $1,900.

8) Amortizstion of Replacement Wastewster Pump - During
the hearing, Witness MacFarlane 3also agreed that maintenance

expense for the wastewater division should be reduced by %616
to amortize the replacement of 3 wastewater pump over two
years. We find it appropriate, therefore, to reduce test year
expense by this $616 amount.

9) Purchassed Power - The utility incurred 814,102 in
purchased power water expense for the historical test year, and
requested no changes to this account for the projected test
year expense. The utility performed an engineering estimate of
projected test year electrical usage for the proposed motors at
Wells #2 and #4, which was requested by our Staff since it
appeared some efficiency might be gained by using the proposed
latger more efficient pumps {in combination :with elevated
storage. Based on its engineering estimate, the utility agreed
to an $8,202 reduction to the projected test year purchased
power account. However, the utility used 91,004,000 projected
test year gallons in its calculastion, which included an assumed
consumption of 7500 gasllons per month - per equivalent
residential connection (ERC) and an allowable water loss of
108, We find 9,000 gallons per month per ERC to be more
sppropriate. This increases the projected test year
consumption to 98,166,000 gallons, After adding the 10%
sllowance for water losses, the revised projected test year
gallonage is 109,070,000 gallons., Using this gsllonage in the
estimated provided by the utility, the revised projected
purchased power expense is $7,073, which is s 87,029 reduction
to expenses. We find this asdjustment appropriate to match the
projections for both purchased power and test year gsllonage.

REVENUE REQUIREMENT

The appropriate revenue requirement for a utility results
from our independent consideration of its rate base, its cost
of capital, and its operating expenses,. Based upon the
adjustments discussed above, we find the utility's annual
revenue requirements to be $209,521 for the water division and
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$175,%523 for the wastewater division. These revenues are
designed to give the utility an opportunity to earn the
approved overall rate of return of 10.88%

RATES AND CHARGES
1) Meter Installation Charges - In its application, the

utility requested meter installation charges for the 1 1/2
inch, 2 inch and larger meter sizes,. Witness MacFarlane
testified that the utility planned to install the meters to
serve the remaining 100 lots in CCC at no charge to the
customers. However, any new development seeking service would
be master-metered and charged 3 meter installation charge.

We £ind that the utility's proposal to charge some future
customers, but not all, for meter installation is
discriminatory. Therefore, we find it appropriate to establish
meter insta)lation charges for all meter sizes for all future
customers.

2) 1n;gflm Service Avajlability Charges Made [%ngl -
Because Continental had no service availability policy or
charges when it came under this Commission's jurisdiction, over
800 customers in the mobile home park have connected with no
service availability charge. The utility's only CIAC consists
of a 810,000 contribution from Sandalwood and imputed CIAC.
The wutility's application proposes only meter installation
charges for meters 1 1/2 inch and larqer. No plant capacity
charges were requested.

By Order No. 20639, issued on January 20, 1989, we
approved interim service availability charges based on our
analysis of information in the utility's €iling regarding its
investment, capacity, and growth projections. Interim main
extension charges were approved for those areas in which water
and wastewater lines have already been installed by the
utility. The requirement of donated on-site and off-site lines
was approved for those areas where the utility has not
installed lines. Interim plant capacity charges for water and
wastewater were approved which we projected would achieve a 75%
contribution level at design capacity. The utility was
required to deposit all interim contributions into an escrow
account.
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Witness MacPFarlane indicated that if service availability
charges asre assessed, the utility would like to be on the low
end of the range, meaning the minimum level allowed by Rule
25-30.5%80, Florida Administrative Code. However, he also
acknowledged that the interim charges fall within the range set
by this Commission, of up to 75% of the net invested cost of
the plant.

Witness MacFarlane testified that the interim charge for
water would produce about a 38% CIAC level at design capacity
because of the number of existing connections (800 customers
connected with no service availability charge) versus the totsl
number of connections when the plant will be 100% used and
useful (the water plant is projected to be 100% used and useful
at the end of the projected test year). Becsuse the utility
did not collect service availability charges from the first 800
customers, the small number of future customers who will pay a
service availability charge will not be sufficient to generate
enough CIAC to achieve our 75% target CIAC level at design
capacity.

Our analysis of the interim water plant capacity charge
indicates that $340 per ERC represents about 8%5% of the total
cost of the water treatment plant cost per ERC. To generate 3
plant capacity charge which would result in the utility's
having a 75\ contribution level at design capacity would cause
the few temaining customers who connect to pay far more per ERC
than their fair share of the cost of the water system.

Witness MscFarlane also testified that, although the
wastewater system has 3 great deal of excess capacity, the
utility's CIAC level will meet Commission guidelines. The
utility currently has a8 24% contribution level. Because the
utility has so much excess capacity, and its projected growth
is so slow, 3 ERCs per month, the analysis required looking out
30 years into the future. However, within the next 10 to 20
years it appears that the interim wastewater plant capacity
charge will result in a contribution level which is within the
gquidelines of Rule 25-30.580, Florida Administrative Code., We
will not base our decision on a projection beyond 10 to 20
years because of the inherent uncertasinties regarding growth
and the changing regulatory standards for wastewater treatment
plants.

Witness MacFarlane also testified as to the utility's
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costs involved in installing meters. The contractor’'s bid to
install water maters and reset the meter box was $47 each. The
bid to locate the water service and install the meter was $142
each. Continental was to provide the meter. Locating the
service will only be necessary for the lots where 8 service was
previously installed. The cost of the meter, $50, should be
added to the contractor‘'s bid for the labor to install the
meters. Therefore, it appears that the interim meter
installation charges are in line with the actual cost to
install a new meter.

We find it oappropriate to make the interim service
availability charges final. The utility shall notify customers
and developers, in writing, of the actual cost to install 2°
and larger meters prior to the installation. The funds in the
escrow account 3shall be released to the utility upon the
effective date of this Order. The following are the utility’'s
proposed and the Commission-approved finasl service availability
charges:

Utilicy Commission-Approved
Proposed Final
Meter Instasllation
5/8° X 3/4° N/A $100
3/4° N/A 100
1" N/A 128
1172* $374 : 150
2" 464 Actual Cost
Over 2" Actual Cost Actual Cost
Water Plant Capacity N/A $340.00 per ERC
Water Main Extension (1) N/A $500.00 per ERC or
Donated On-site and OfC-site lines (2)
Wastewater Plant Capacity N/A $3%0.00 per ERC
Wastewater Main Extension (1) N/A $750.00 per ERC or

Donated On-site and Off-site lines (2)
{1) In those areas where the utility has installed lines

l (2) In those areas where the utility has not installed
ines

1) Miscellaneous Service Charges - Rule 25-30.345, Florids
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Administrative Code, provides that a utility may have
miscellanecus service charges. Staff Advisory Bulletin (SAB)
No. 13, Second Revised, defines tfour categories of
miscellaneous service charges and provides the typical charge
for each category. The utility's original request to collect
miscellaneous service charges did not include the specific
charges set out in SAB 13, Second Revised. However, Witness
MacFarlane acknowledged that it was the utility's intent to
request the charges contained in SAB 13.

The utility's existing tariff does not contain
miscellaneous service charges and the utility has never
collected those types of charges. Witness MacFarlane testified
that the utility's collection of the charges might generate
$600 to $1000 per year.

Upon consideration, we find it appropriste to authorize
the wutility to collect miscellaneous service charges, as
follows:

Type of Service Water Wastewster
Initiasl Connection $ 15 $ 18
Normal Reconnection 15 15
Violation Reconnection 13 Actual Cost
Premises Visit 10 10

When both water and wastewater services are provided, only
8 single charge is appropriate unless circumstances beyond the
control of the utility require multiple actions.

4) Customer Deposits - Rule 25~-30.311, Florida
Administrative Code, provides the guidelines for collection of
customer deposits. Witness MacFarlane testified at the hearing
that the reason the utility wanted asuthority to collect
customer deposits was only to guard against the situations of
bad-paying customers or rental type customers. It was not
anticipated that Continental would go ocut and secure deposits
from all of its existing ratepayers. That philosophy is
consistent with the Rule. We find it appropriate to authorize
the utility to collect customer deposits pursuant to Rule
2%-30.311, Florida Administrative Code.

S) Gallonage Cap for Wastewater -~ Witness MacFarlane
testified st the deposition that the utility's failure to
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request a cap on the gallons on which residential wastewater
customer bills will be calculated was an oversight. He
indicated that the utility proposed a3 6,000 gallon per month
cap. The cap recognizes that some water is used for irrigation
and other purposes which is not returned to the wastewater
system. Those gallons should not be included in the customer's
bill for wastewater service.

It is our policy to have a casp on the gallons used to
calculate residential wastewater bills. The cap represents the
maximum water usage that should be included to calculate the
residential wastewater Dbill. The utility's proposed cap of
6,000 gallons per month appears to be a ressonable estimate of
the maximum water usage for which residential customers should
be billed for wastewater service. We are persuaded by Witness
MacFarlane‘'s testimony that even if the water usage is greater
than that snticipated by the utility, the additional usage will
probably be for irrigation and should not be used to calculate
the residential wastewater Dbills. Therefore, we find |t
appropriste to approve » 6,000 gallons per month cap for
residentisl wastewater customers.

§) Appr fjate Bills and Gallons to Determine Ba
Facility Charge - The utility's proposed bills for water and
wastewater are based on the number of customers in the
historical test year plus sn estimated three additional
tresidential connections per month through the projected test
ysar. OPC Withess Effron proposed that the utility is legally
required to charge all lots for service, whether or not those
lots are individually owned and occupisd. He atated that the
number of bills should be increased Dby 1,050 to recognize
revenue from base charges to unoccupied lots. However, when
cross-examined at the hesring, Witness Effron repestedly stated
that he did not intend to sddress issues of rate design. In
OPC's brief, no mention was made of the additionsl bills.

Witness MacParlane refuted Witness Effron's testimony by
stating in his rebuttal testimony that those who use service
should pay for it. A utility cannot bill an empty lot which
does not have setrvice. He also pointed out the inconsistency
between Witness Effron’'s propossl and the concept of used and
useful adjustments. We find, therefore, that the number of
bills proposed by the utility for water and wastewater are
appropriate. We do not find it appropriate to add 1050 bills
for undeveloped lots, as OPC suggested. The utility's
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srguments that it cannot bill for service which is not rendered
and the proposal's inconsistency with the concept of used and
useful adjustments are persuasive,

There -was a substantial amount of conflicting testimony
regarding the number of gallons of water per bill which should
be used for the projected billing analysis. The wutility
proposes using an estimated 7,500 gasllons per residential bill
{250 GPD) and OPC proposes using an estimated 10,500 gallons
{350 GPD). The projected usage for Sandalwood Condominiums (6
inch meter) is based on the actual usage in the historic test
yesr.

Both Witnesses MacFarlane and Effron testified that,
currently, the residents of Continentsl are using in excess of
12,000 gallons of water per month. Witness MacFarlane
testified that his experience indicated that 12,000 gallons per
month is unusually high for a mobile home park. OPC Witness
DeMeza testified that the lawns are beautiful and most of the
water is for the lawns. Witnesses MacFarlane and Effron also
testified that they expected the usage to decrease with metered
rates. The discrepancy of opinion is how much the usage will
decrease when metered rates are implemented.

Witness MacFarlane testified that Rule 2%-30.0%%, Plorida
Administrative Code, regarding systems with a capacity or
proposed capacity to serve 100 or f[ewer persons, specifically
mentions that an ERC is equal to 250 GPD for the purposes of
that Rule only. Also, the customer demographics of Continental
would establish that the population is mostly retired people
with two persons per household. Therefore, 250 GPD is a better
estimate of the projected average consumption of the customers
of Continental than 350 GPD would be. The 350 GPD standard is
an assumption of 3.5 persons per household using 100 GPD. He
also testified that an estimate might be derived from a review
of other mobile home pasrks in the central Florida ares with
similar demographics and circumstances. The utility submitted
a series of billing analysis of other water utilities serving
mobile home parks, one of which had recently converted from a
master meter to individual meters. Those standards reflect
even less usage per month than the utility is proposing.

Wwitness DeMezs testified that even 350 GPD is
conservative figure, However, thast number was used as 2
minimum becasuse the Comrission has adopted it from DER. He
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*

testified that it will certainly not be anywhere nsar the 250
GPD and perhaps much higher than 350 GPD.

Witness Effron _testified that although Continental
consists of mobile homes, the nature of the homes more closely
resembles a development of single family residences than other
mobile home development. Therefore, he believes that it would
be reasonable to assume s usage pattern consistent with that of
single family residences will bs established when the customers
begin to be charged for water consumption, that being 10,500
gallons per month or 350 GPD. Both parties agree that the
water usage for the residents of Continental is unusually high
for & mobile home park, probably because of the generous
irrigation being done with free water. We are in a position of
predicting how much water the residents will continue to use
with metered rates for water service. We find that both
parties presented logicsl assumptions. The utility's
projection using 250 GPD based on two persons per housshold is
persuasive, as is OPC's position thst there will be some
conservation, but not as much as that proposed by the utility.

We find it appropriste, therefore, to use an aversge of
the two propossls, or 9,000 gallons per residential bill. The
projected usags for Sandalwood must be based on the historical
usage.

The utility’'s projected gallons for the wastewater billing
analysis are based on 1,500 gsllons per residentisl bill. OPC
offered no position on this particular assumption. Witness
MacFarlane testified that customers are billed for wastewater
service based on water usage, with a8 cap (for residential
customers). Therefores, that testimony contradicts the
utility's proposal to use 13,300 gallons per Dbill for genersl
service customers®' wastewater usage. The general service
customers will be billed for wastewater service based on water
usage, with no cap. Therefore, we find that the gallons for
general service customers' wastewater bills must bs the same as
the gallons projected for water usage.

An estimate of the appropriaste gallons to be used for
residential wastewater bills is complicated by the lack of a
billing analysis in this case. We normally use a consolidated
factor from a historical billing analysis which reflects the
water usage for all bills at the various usage levels up to the
proposed cap. The water usage in excess of the cap is excluded
from the consolidated factor. Without & billing analysis, we
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can only guess as to the appropriste gallons to use for
residential wastewater. The utility proposed 3,500 gallons per
bill. We are persuaded that that is a reasonsble projection of
the residential gallons which should be included, given the
proposed cap of 6,000 gallons. We, therefore, approve the
total gallons proposed by the utility for residential
wastewater bills.

In summary, we €find that the projected number of bills
proposed by the utility are appropriate. The gallons for water
should be based on an average of 9,000 gallons per residential
bill. The gallons for Sandalwood (6 inch meter) should be
based on the historical usage. The residential wastewater
gallons should be based on 3500 gallons per residential bill.
The general service wastewater gallons should be the same as
the water gallons. The following schedule represents the bills
and gallons we find appropriate to determine the base facility
and gallonage charges for water and wastewater.

Water Wastewater
Bills Gallons (000) Bills Gallons (000)
Residential 10.014 90,126 10,014 35,049
General Service
$/8° x 3/4° 84 756 84 756
3 12 1,728 12 1,728
6° 12 5,556 12 5,556

The €inal rates are based on the utility's approved
revenue requirements, the appropriate numbers of bills and
gallons, and the aspproved cap for residential wastewater
bills. The approved rates are designed using the base facility
charge rate structure. It is this Commission’'s policy to use
the base facility charge design because of its ability to track
costs and to give the customers some control over their water
and wastewater bills. Each customer pays his pro rats share of
the related costs necessary to provide service through the base
facility charge and only the actual usage is paid for through
the gallonage charge.

The approved rates for water service are uniform for
tesidential and general service customers. The approved rates
for wastewater service include a8 base charge for all
residential customers regardless of meter size with a cap of
6,000 gallons of usage per month on which the gallonage charge
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may be billad. There is no cap on usage for general service
wastewater bills. The utility's proposed rates were designed
using the base facility charge rate structure and no contcracy
positions wers taken. :

The utility's proposed wastewater gallonage charge is
uniform for residential and general service customers. The
utility stated that the rate structure already provides
differential charge because, unlike a residential customer with
a2 gallonage cap, & general service customer will be charged
wastewater gallonage charge based on 1008 of its water usage
whether or not all thst water consumption was returned to the
wastewater plant. Finally, considering the consumption charge
includes 100% of the return on the wastewater rate base there
seems to be a3 sufficient differential charge for tha cost of
wastewater service without creating & further differential in
the wastewater gallonage charge.

However, Witness MacFarlane testified that it is
Commission policy to set a differential between the residential
and :general service wastewater gallonage charges. The
differential {s designed to recognize that a greater portion of
the residential customer‘'s water will return to the wastewater
system than the water usage of residential customers.
Therefore, we include the standard differential in the approved
final wastewater gallonage charges

Customer testimony was offered at the hearing that
Sandalwood Condominium has been deducting the cost of the
electricity €or a 1lift station from its monthly bill. The
continuation of that practice was not offered as an issue in
this case and no provision has been made for it. Therefore,
the final rates set by this Commission are the only rates which
the utility will be authorized to charge and collect.

The approved final rates for water and wastewater are
shown on Schedules Nos. 4-A and 4-B. The approved rates will
be effective for meter readings on or after thirty days from
the stamped approval date on the revised tariff sheets. The
revised tariff sheets will be approved upon our Staff's
verification that the tariffs are consistent with our decision
and that the proposed customer notice is adsquate.

There are no outstanding matters pending in rthis case and,
therefore, upon the submission and our approval of revised
tariff sheets reflecting our decisions lerein, this docket may
be closed.
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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1) This Commission has primary jurisdiction to determine
the rastes and charges of Continental Country Club, Inc.,
pursusnt to Sections 167,011, 367.081, 367.082, and
367.101, Florida Statutes.

2) As the applicant in this case, the utility has the
burden of proof that its proposed rates and charges are
justified.

3) The Homeowners' contracts and the Sandalwood
Condominium Master Agreement conflict with the
Commission's mandate to set rates pursuant to Section
367.081(2), Floridas Statutes, and therefore, they must not
be considered in setting rates for this utility.

4) The two court decisions construing the Homeowners'
contracts and the Sandaslwood Condominium Master Agreement
must be disregarded because they conflict with this
Commission's requirement to set rates pursuant to Section
367.081(2), Florida Statutes, regarding the components to
be considered in rate-setting and Dbecause they were
rendered when this Commission had primary jurisdiction
over the setting of water and sewer utility rates in
Sumter County, Floridas.

$) The rates and chargés approved herein have been
determined pursuant to Section 367.081(2), Florida
Statutes, and are, therefore, just, reasonable,
compensatory, and not unfairly discriminstory, as required
by that statute and applicable case law.

6) We have considered known and imminent changes for this
utility, pursuant to Section 367.081, Florida Statutes.

Based upon the foregoing, it is, therefore,

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that the
application of Continental Country Club, Inc., for an increase
in its water and wastewater rates to its customers in Sumter
County, Florida, is granted to the extent set forth in the body
of this Order. It is further

ORDERED that the utility shall charge the approved final
water and wastewster rates, the service availability charges,
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and the misce laneous service charges set forth in the body of
this Order. t is further

ORDERED that the final rates approved herein shall be
effective for meter readings on or after thirty days from the
stamped approval date on the revised tariff sheets. It is
further

ORDERED that the service availability and miscellaneous
service charges approved herein shall be effective for service
rendered after the stamped approval date on the revised tariff
sheets. It is further :

ORDERED that the utility shall notify each customer of the
new rates and charges approved herein and explain the reasons
therefor. The form of 3such notice and explanation shall be
submitted to the Commission for its prior approval. It is
further

ORDERED that each of the specific findings of fact and
conclusions of law contained in the body of this Order ase
approved and ratified in every respect. 1t is further

ORDERED that all matters contained herein and attached
hereto, whether in the form of discourse or schedules, are, by
this refsrence, specifically made 1integral parts of this
Order. It is further

ORDERED that the escrow account. containing the interim
service avallability charges collected by the utility is hereby
released. It is further

ORDERED that upon the submission, and our approval, of
revised tariff sheets reflecting our decisions herein, this
docket may be closed.

By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission
this Ath day of ___ AUGUST . 1989 .

STEVE TRIBBLE, Director
Division of Records and Reporting

(SEAL)

SFS
b Chiet, u of Records
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CONTINENTAL COUNTRY CLUB, INC. OOCKET NO. 881178-w8
RATE BASE TOMEDRALE AHEDRLE NO. 1-A
TEET YEAR ENDING 3/31/%0
WATER OIVISION AERAGE TEST YEAR
TEST YEAR UTILITY UTILITY COMMISSION PER
ACCOUNT DESCRIPTION PER MFRE CORISTMENTS BALANCE ADTUSTMENTS COMMISSION
Plant in Service $ 1,147,700 8 s 1,147,700 S (B9,404)8 1,099,296
Land 2,000 2,000 2,000
Acoum Dapreciation (242,1%%) (243,158} 0,371 (192,784)
Acopuisition adiustmant 185,379 188,379 (188,379) [+]
Acoum Amortization (10,.378) {10,37) 10.378 0
CIAC (114,820) (114,420) {76.896) (191,31¢)
acoum Awortization 31,481 31,481 7.217 8.673
working Capital 0 12,202 12,202 (1,181) 11,021
] "0 12,2028 1,010,797 8 (283,0%M)8 726,895

XTI LTI2S

Z2ESLETTTIT  STTLITTILER N2 IXEE
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CONTINENTAL CONTRY GLUB, INC. COCKET NO. BS1178-48
RATE BASE SOEOLLE SOEDLE NO. 1-8
TEST YEAR ENDING 3/31/90

WASTEWATER DIVISION AVERAGE TEST YEAR
TEST YEAR UTILITY UTILITY  COMMISSION PER
ACCONT DESCRIPTION PER PFRS  ADRSTMENTS  BALANCE  AOJUSTPENTS COMMISSION
Plant in Servics $ 990,064 8 $ 990,854 8 (34,992)8 958,872
Land 8,000 8,000 8,000
acoum Deprecistion (221,029) . (321,029) 6,902 (314,127)
ccuisition Adjusteent 200, 564 200,564 (200,%64) 0
acom smortization (13,7) (11,799) 11,79% 0
c1ac (239,080) ) (239,080)  (129,800)  (343,880)
Acom amortization 62,093 42,093 27,6359 ”,.752
working Capitsl 12,%9 12,99 =9 13,790

s 86,613 3 12,99 8 .2 s (318.167)8 3,43

ZRTANTEIZNT  22RTTZJITAT  RLVXRABEIRZT ZRIRTZRTTIT REREIRIXSES
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CONTINENTAL COUNTRY QLUB, INC.
PATE BASE SOEDUE
REVIEW OF AQNUSTMENTS

PLANT IN SERVICE

1.

<.

3.
? ]
S.
6.
7.
8.
9.

Reclassify fees related to PSC cperating certificate
Adjustment to remove undocumented plant charges
Adjustment to reflect revised cost of plant irprovemants

. Adjsstmant to atsign Well #1 to non-utility account

Used and uzeful adjustment for wWell 83

Retiremant of transmission mains in 1984 and 19588
Retirement of pumping and chlorination equipment
Adjustes used and useful amount for wastasater plant
Rounding adjustrant

ACOMLATED CEPRECIATION

Adsed reserve for certificate cost
Ressrve related to uncoousmented plant
Acoed reserve related to revited cost of water plant

. fasignmant of Well 81 to non-utility account

UVsed and vseful adjusteant for Well 63

Astirevant of transwission mains

Retirement of puroing and chlorination eaquipment
Adjustment to reflect retirement of a 1588 plant addition
that wes initially clessified as an epense

Adjusteant to remove imoroper accrual of aspreciation

on retired 100,000 god package plant

ACQUISITION ADUSTMENT

Adistmant to remove acauisition adjustment reported
fn MFRS. T™his elimination would include any revision due
to a lesser original cost balance

ACOMLATED DEPRECIATION (ACQ ADJ)

Adjstmant to remove razerve relating to acauisition
sdjustmant

OOCKET NO. 881178-WS
SCHEDULE NO. 1-C

PAGE 1 OF 2
WATER SEWER
n 276
(43,389) (3%,%09)
29,298
(10,000)
(7,000)
(48,800)
(6,799)
241
(1)
(88,404) (34,972)
222223222 223TTRRTRR22TT
(18) (18)
18,240 8,448
(963)
4,388
3,018
20,109
6,799
1,841
1.472
80,371 6,902
222223222223 22222322222
(18%,379) (000.564)
SZEZXX22T22T22X 2BELBIT=2222
10,378 11,799
22T2L2T22T222 ges22222222
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CONTIMENTAL. COUNTRY Q.UB, INC.
RATE 8ASE SOEDULE
REVIEW OF RONUSTMENTS

CONTRIBUTIONS IN AID OF CONSTRUCTION

1. Property CIAC for Sandalwood project

2. Adjustmant due tO removal of unciocumented plant
ang plant retirenents

3. Correction of sunmation error in tFRS

4, Adjustrant to reflact collection of interim service
availibility charges and mater fess

S. Imputation of CIAC as offsetting sdjustmant to
margin of reserve provision

ACOMAATED AFORTIZATION (CIAC)

1. Assarve related to Sandalwood Property CIAC

2. Adjustsant to reserve to reflect recuced CIAC due
ravoval of undoocumented plant and retirements

3. Reserve related to collection of interis service
asvailibility charges and mater fess

4. Pro forme reserve rslated to isputed CIAC for
margin of reserve

WORKING CAPTITAL

Revision due to adjsstmants to operating snd
maintentance epenses uging formila approach

OOCKET MO. 88117848
SOEDULE MO, 1-C

PAGE 2 OF 2
WATER SEWER
(28,000) (59,400)
24,424
15,400
(22,50) (26,400)
(50,760) (39, 400)
(76.89%) (129,800)
$2ITTETNEZIRE 233EBREZER2E
11,483 24,532
(6.648)
n? 840
1,643 2.2%7
7,217 R
Z3TEXXXZENITE  EISTTRERIZIN:
-1181 ]

222132232322
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"CONTIMENTAL COUNTRY QLUB, INC.
COST OF CAPITAL SOEDWLE
TEST YEAR ENDING 3/31/90

DOCKET NO. 6881178-wS
SOEDLE MO, 2

BALANCE PR RATA PONBTED WEIGNTED

COMPONENT PER MFRS POIUSTMENTS BALANCE WEIGHT  COST COsT
Long Term Debt 7.771,45%8 (6,827,781) 943,677 B8 15% 10.4%5% 9.07%
Notes Payable 380,749 (334,533) 46,238 4.17% 9.26% 0.3
Notes Payable - IRS 111,338 (97,9%) 13,544 1.22% 8.9 0.07%
Quatomer OCeposits L] ] ] Q.08 0.00%
Comwon Eauity 863 498 (758,542) 104,883 9.46% 14.35%x 1.3\
Daferred Incoms Toms 0 [+) 0 Q.00% 0.00%
Irvestrant Tax Credits ] -] -] 0.00% 0.00%
9,127,260 (8,018,9%) 1,108,310 100.0M 10.88%
STXLTIIRZELTIZ RTLTTZTTTZTZ ZITSTTTILTTIXE SRXEREER 2TTT3I23:

Rangs of Ressonableness High Low
Cauity 18,385y 13.3%%
S2222222X2T2ELEY

Overall Rate of Asturn 10.98% 10.7%%
2222722122 222222
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conTiatuTa CRNTAT QLIB, 1AC. W1 0. MU
. SPORATING SCAEOWE Katont 0. 34
TEST vEM taolng /51/%

WATER BivISIOR oast rim e Mytal Commission
(1] SIRIIT  TOSY YEMA  COmISSIOR  ADJUSTED HIU L B
ACCOUNT DESCRIPTIOR WHILITY  aJusInEnIs (was) MIVEINEIS  TESY YIAR  (DECRIAZE]  TEST wm
Opersting Ravenves { ] CLUIY BLIs A (28100308 12,400 8 19,101 8 .54
Osarating Frpanses oo
Ossrations ¢ Mt 6 TILMSE AL Nals (Veu)s Ml ] .1
Depraciation TR, 15,60 .01 {3.101) .56 39,500
Asertitstion - icn M) 4,40 1.0% [K_ {6,000) [ ] ]
Mortitation -~ Maer [ ) ] /] 1] 13
Toves Niber o Income .18 Liq 10,9 {4.17%) 4,413 (R ] 1.600
Iscons Tanes ’ ] R ) L% .19} ] L1 119

Oosrating Ivpenses § MaN NS NSt s (MR g LIS 1044

Gerating fncess & (NL.3IB1  20.0M 0 1AM (DA (LieMSNE 10,09 nw
$IISILILBLE  SUIEEILENNS  BIUNIITIIEL  BIIITFIIIEL ILIIITINIT  BEILEILNEEE  BaLBirsNLNLL

tate bins § Law § M (] T,
33532832312 31333323218 338882833828
fate of Maturn nm -15.9 10.m

13331332382 23333288822 13233318802
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COMTINITAL COMIRY AW, 1K, nctt W, WIN-n
OPERATING SOMOLE SCBAL 0. 30
TEST YEMR EROING 3/31/%

SASTEUATER DIVISiON st vtm aJuste aeven Commission
L1 YTy TEST YIM COMNISSION  a0lustEd INCREAST L 211
MCONT DESCRIPTION TILITY  apJusTMERtS (WS} MJUSTRERTS  TIST YEMR  (DECRUASE)  TEST MM

............. LY

Ooerating fRevenees L) 10,3508 000388 221.3% 8 {207,510 15,406 8 160,057 ¢ 113,923
.‘f"i" Txpengss coveerssacn  censmemcans resrmscaces

Operations ¢ Mtce § BIMS 190028 (03028 4318 18,3050 $ e
boyracistin nm (3.21¢) 17,9% {9,923) 13,081 13,081
foortization -~ Aca M) 5, 1% 1.1 (r.7u1) ] (]
Aoortization - Bher ] " ” ”m 9
Tonss #ther Than [ncoes L .M .70 {s.19) K" 4,001 8,500
Iscons Toxes ’ Ll 1.1 (2,m) ] .an an

Serstiog Lxponses $ 1M NS 1M (s 1Nl AT S 15,00

foorsting Income 0 (AN, 200)8 102,323 ¢ %6115 8 (109.32)8 (115,387)8 154,008 8 0nn
TITITITLTIT  STIATEILILT  STPTIITEITT  STTTILILEST  RTETTTALE  DITELLITLITT  Seresrerssse

fate lame 1 m s M ¢ mus
13212882012 11322223208 srrrsaereses
Rate of Seters n.m ‘nm .m

23283232288 2222282228 (12323311113
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CONTINEMTAL COUNTRY QLUB, INC.
OPERATING SOHEDAE
REVIEW OF ADJUSTIMENTS

OPERATING REVEMES

Adjustiment Lo ravove revenus incrsats per MFRS. Adjustad
tast ywar revenues correepond to billing of Sanaawood
project only.

OPERATING EXPENSES

-

1. Raclassify fees related Lo PSC cperating certitfizate

2. Propoted reauction to venicle insurance per OPC Witness

3. Adjustaunt to reflect reciasd slectricity cost related
installation of new plant equipment

4, Adhstmant to reflect incremed esployes wages that wars
omitted in MFRS

5. Adjustmant tu reflect increased rate case pansg

6. AJjustaent tu remove misclassified plant cost

7. Adpustemt tu amortize repair cout over twd years

CEFRECIATION EXPENSE

1. Rsaction de to ramoval of unooumentsd plant costs,
verious retiremants, and increwssed CIAC

2. Increase Jue Lo use of actual cost Of Plivit lwge ovesants

2. Usedt 2w utatul agpeemont for well 82

4. Reviserd usel g uvisful eqanse for smastaater plant
wpon ramoval of old WWTP from cepreciable base

5. Ettect of mputing Ul 3 off st Lo murgin of roser v

AORTIZATION CDXFENEE - AR A0

Ad Jmtmant 1O romae JCrMISILION AdFsatsent Do tad

in MFRE. TiiL gi.mination would include any revazion dus
L0 « losze rigainai Qust batance

TREL QTR TN INCOME TAXE
adCR Erovisicn Tor 3'mss 1 aceIDts LA, Sonsistant witly
revanue reiction

COCKET NO. 881178-wS
SOEDULE MO, 3-C

PAGE L OF 2
WATER SEWER
(2%1,003) (207,94)
2233TIR3I22 332X 23222
(3%4) {583)
(1,116) (1,116}
(7.,029)
7,760
1,158 1,158
{1,9%00)
(s16)
(9.441) 4,633
3335323z 23 SEZZ23E33322
(8,207) (10,%81;
)\,
(224)
:.3“
(1,00%) (2,287
(5.181) (9,95,
23IBTASRTRES 33333288212
{,0m0) (r.,721;
22333333343 ERXXB2322RT
(¢,27%) (9,198
233332233k TSP IR


http:la1'1't.UX

CITE as 89 FPSC 8:203

FPSC

CONTINENTAL COUNTRY CQLLS, INC.
OPERATING SCHEDULE .
REVIEW OF ADJUSTMENTS

INCOME TAES

Renove proecssed provision for {income tax esoense

OPERATING REVENES

Provision for soditional reverues to permit recovery of
coerating ooenses, dworeciation, snd taoas and to yisld a
10.88% return on investment

TRES OTHER THANT INCOME TAXS

Incressed provision for gross receipts tax due to greater
revernus amount

DEOrE TAES

Income toowms relsted to adissted revenus reuirement

OOCKET NO. 8811788
SCHEDWLE MO, 3-C

PaGE 2 OF 2
WATER SEWER
(3,19%) (2,211)
szzssslsess zeERRNREIETT
197,101 160,057

22LTT22T22TT ETEELITRTTIRD

4,98 4,001
TI=TITTTIXR ERTTINTXIIRT

2,23 1,171
TTTTTTITISZT  TIITIIIRNTIR



FPSC CITE as 89 FPSC 8:204

Schcdu.J No. 4A

Continental Country Club, Inc.
Schedule of Current, Requested, and Approved Rates

- — - - .- -

Monthly Water Rates

Otility Commission
Current Requested Approved

Residential

Base Pacility Charge:
Meter Size:

3/0%x3/4" $0.00 $11.97 $8.19
1" $0.00 $29.9) $20.47

1-1/2*% $0.00 $59.85 $40.94

a" $0.00 $95.7¢ $65.50

3= $0.00 $191.52 $131.00

- $0.00 $299.52 $204.69

™ $0.00 $598.50 $409.38
Gallonage Charge per 1,000 G. $0.00 $1.61 $1.22

General Service

Base PFacility Charge:

Meter Size: .
5/8%%3/4% $0.00 $11.97 $8.19
1 $0.00 $329.93 $20.47
1-1/2% $0.00 $59.03 $40.94
" $0.00 $95.7¢ $65.50
- L $0.00 $191.92 $131.00
[ R $0.00 $299.52 $204.69
| L $0.00 $598.50 $409.38
Gallonage Charge par 1,000 G. . $0.00 $1.61 $1.22
Sandalvood Condominium
Base Facility Chargse:
Per Unit $6.50 N/A N/A

Gallonage Charge per 1,000 G. $0.77 N/A N/A
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Continental Country Club, Inc.

Schedule of Current, Requested, and Approved Rates

Monthly Ssver Rates

Utilicty Commission
Current Regquested Approved

Meter Size:
All Meter Sizes $0.00 $10.54 $6.80

Gallonags Charge per 1,000 G. $0.00 $2.61 $2.26
(Maximum 6,000 G.)

General Service

Base Facility Charge:
Meter Size:

S/8"x3/4" $0.00 $10.5%4 $6.80
b Ry $0.00 $26.38 $17.00

1=1/2*% $0.00 $52.70 $34.00

" $0.00 $84.32 $54.41

e $0.00 $168.64 $108.81

4" u $0.00 $263.%0 $170.02

(4 $0.00 $527.00 $340.03
Gallonage Charge per 1,000 G. $0.00 $2.61 $2.71

Sandalwoéd Condominium

Base Facility Charge:
Per Unit $11.5%0 N/A N/A

Gallonage Charge per 1,000 G. $0.20 R/A N/A
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A. A. REEVES III
£730 Ashley Court
Sarasoia, Floride 34241

(813) 925-4514

My experience in the ulility field includes waler, wastewater, ges, electric and cable
television.

I began my carecr in 1958 at Georgie Power Company in ihe Central Billing Office
jocated in Atlanta, Georgia. Over the nexi ten years, ] worked in every position in
the Department in'regard Lo the oversll cusiomer billing and accounting system for

approximately | million customers.

in 1968, ] moved to FL.Myers, Florida and worked al Port{ Myers Construction (FMC),
s unit{ of Gulf American Corporation. FMC wes theland development company for the
Plorida communities of Cape Coral, Golden Gate, Barefool Bay and Kio Kico in Arizona
which included land ciearing, canal dredging, drainage, road conﬁruct;on. waler

mains and wastewaler collection systems.

In January of 1969, General Acceptance Corporation (GAC) purchased Gulf American
Corporation. In July of 1969, the decision wes made Lo sel up a separate corporation
for the utilities for regulation purposes and to build a professional utility ieam.
Because of my prior utility experience, ] was {ransferred {rom FMC to the new GAC
Utllities Inc. (QUI) &s controller: My first assignment was to set up the books and
records of all of the utiiities which GAC owned which included Cape Coral in Lee
County, Golden Gate and Remuda Kanch in Collier County, Barefool Bey in Brevar

County, Poinciane Utilities Inc. and River Ranch in Tolk and Osceola Counties and

North Orlando Utllities localed in Orange County.

In 1971, GUI purchessd Consolidated Water Company (CWC), CWC is & utility holding
company which owned Northern Michigan Waler Company. Indiene Cilies Watler
Corporation, Missouri Cities Water Company,Ohic Suburban Water Company, Celifornia
Cities Water Company, and Floride Cities Water Company (FCWC). FCWC hed four
operating division, South and North Lee County, Sarasota County, Hillsberough
Couniy end Polk County. In addition, PCWC ziso had 2 subsidiary company, Norih
Filoride Weater Company, which owned the wafer system in the Cily of Marisnne.
Beceuse of the number of corporations and divisions in Floride, we combined and
ceniralized {he manegemeni{ and wmccouniing offices of {he Floride companies in
Saresote County. ) functioned as Controller and Chief Financial Officer of &ll Florida
Divisions. In addition {o the waler and westewaler companies, ]| was responsible for
the contro) of Barefoot Bay Propene Gas Company, & propane ges distribution system
located in the Barefoot Bay Project. I also had charge of the accounting for Americsn
Ceblevision Company, 2 cable television company with five divisions.

4s Controller of the Florida Operutions, I reported {o the General Manager and was
responsiple for the books and records of the six (0) corporetions which had & total
of 16 divisions in 10 counties in Florida and one in Arizonea.

My respensibililiesincluded monthly financial roports,budgets,accounting, customer
billing, reports to the Floride Public Service Commission (PSC), financing, banking,
rete casc adminisiration. purchasing,accounts paysable, guartierly and annuel r‘*uurts
Lo bundholders, intangibic lux preparalion, gross r::cv.uta,\}.a_;,,euori;ng,,_

05028 #AYe3a
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In 1977,1 was promoted to Vice President and Assisian{ General Manager. During that
{ime, I set up 2 computer service company, Aqua Ulility Consultants, Inc. (AUCI).
AUC! was sel up to provide computerized utility accounting customer billing for this

corporation as well as outside clients.

In 1979, 1 was promoted {o Executive Vice I’reszdem and Chief Qpcratmg Officer. 1

held this position for iwelve years.

As the Exccutive Viee President and Chicf Operaling Officer, ] was responsible for the
complete control of {he Florida companies. In this capacity, ] was heavily involved
with cngineering companies, rale consullants, developers, regulatory agencies
(Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Department of Environmental Regulation

(DER), Water Management Districts, County Commissions, Public Service Commission,
Depariment of Natural Resources, etc.).

FCWC was the fourth larges! private ulility in the Statec of Florida, FCWC was Lhe
mos!{ profitable of the CWC subsidiaries. Because of their superior operating
performance, two FCWC plants were awarded the E.L. Phelps Award for the Best
Operated Advanced Wastewater Treatment Planis in the Stale 13 out of {he last 15
years. FCWC was featured es & profile company in the Water Magazine in 1991.

It Oclober of 1991, 1 resigned {rom FCWC to pursue activity in the utility consultmg

area.,

Over the las{ 34 years in the ulilily mansgement business, ] have been involved in
many rale cases and sales of weler, wastewater and cable television systems.

I have Yeen involved In the invesligalion of t{he purchase of several
water/westewater utllifies. My involvement included analyzing the Vbooks and
records, employvee complement, rate orders, financial statements, annual reports, PSC
reports, operating reports, on—site visils, preparation of Furcheses Agrecments, elc.

While I was with PCWC, I negotiated the sale of several companies and divisions. My
first was when Florida Gas Corp. purchased the asseils of North Orlando Waler
Company. Then, 1l was involved wilh the sale of our water and waslewater operations
in Cape Coral to the City of Cape Coral. FCWC then sold three small watler divisions
in Polk Countiy fov & developer by the name of John Wood, FCWC then sold the
subsidiary, North Florida Water Company, to {he Clity of ¥arianne. In each of {hese
sales, 1 put together the entire sales package which included the Purchase

Agreement, receivables, invoices....

Since resigning from FCWC, ] have been managing & waslewater utlility, North Fort
Hyers Utility lnc., loceted in North Lee Counly end serving as a rate consultant to
Nartmen & Associales (HAI), experi witness in court proceedings, end olher related
projecis. My invoivement with HAIl was the mvcstxga‘uon of the raie increese filing
by General Development Utillty (GDU) in the City of Palm Bay and Norih Port. In this
capacity, I reviewed GDU's applicalion for a test year, minimum filing requirements
(MTR) and exhibits filed with the ¥FR, such as workpapers, offering slatements, DER
Construction and Operaling Reports, PST orders, EPA reportis, water managemnni
reporis, legal pleadings, elc. I prepared interrogalories, Production of Documents
requesis, wilnesses Leslimony and accounting adjustments for the attorneys in voth

{he North Port and Palm Bay rale procesdings.
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION ' == =iV i/~

IN RE: Application of

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.
for extension of wastewater
service in Lee County, Florida.

Docket No.

T ot s St gt

APPLICATION FOR AMENDMENT TO
CERTIFICATE OF AUTHORIZATION

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC. ("NFMU"), by and through its
undersigned attorneys, and pursuant to Sections 367.045(2), Florida
Statutes, and Rule 25-30.036, Florida Administrative Code, files
this Application for Amendment of Certificate 247-S to extend its

) . /
service area, and in support thereof states:

1. ° The exact name of the Company and the address of its

is:

¢

principal business offic
NORTHAFORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

Post Office Box 2547
Fort Myers, Florida 33902

2. The name and address of the person authorized to rsceive
notices and communications in respect to this application is:
Martin S. Friedman, Esquire
Rose, Sundstrom & Bentley, LLP

2548 Blairstcone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301

3. It was originally believed that a certificate amendment
was not necessary co sarve Buccaneer Estates since the exclusion
language on Fourth Revised Sheet No. 3.2 of the NFMU Tarif:f

refarences the DPSC cercificated arsa of Buccanesr Mobile Estatss,
g salas Rangl &Y
RECER

N

RPBC-SYREAU OF RECORLS
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and Buccaneer Mobile Estates does not have a PSC certificated area

for wastewater service. However, Office of Public Counsel recently

brought to NFMU’s attention a pleading filed in 1988 in Docket No.
871306-SU which could be interpreted to the contrary. Thus, out of

an abundance of caution, this Application is being filed. The

property proposed to be served was possibly excepted from the legal
description of NFMU’s Certificate Amendment in Docket No. 871306-
SU, Order No. 19059, issued March 29, 1988, which extended NFMU's
territory to include virtually all of unincorporated Lee County
North of the Caloosahatches River, West of I-75, and East of the

City of Cape Coral. This property consists of the Buccaneer

Estates mobile home community presently being served by the park

owner with the cost of such services included as a part of the lot

rents and has thus been exempt from obtaining a wastewater

certificate. A copy of the Wastewater Agreement for the provision

of wastawater service to Buccaneer Estates was provided to the

Commission in accordance with Rule 25-30.550, Florida Administra-

September 4, 1998, and was subsequently approved

tive Code on

pursuant to the raferenced Rule. A copy of the Wastewater

Agreement is also attached hereto as Exhibit "A". The service
availability charges paid by the park owner are sufficient for NFMU
to construct the off-site facilities to serve the property. NFMU

has constructed the force main which is necessary to serve the

property and is, in fact, currently serving the property. Thers



are no other utilities which could possibly serve the mobile home

community.

4 The provision of wastewater service to this property by

NFMU is consistent with the Lee County Comprehensive Plan.

5. A copy of the deed to the wastewater plant site is

attached hereto as Exhibit "B".

6. A description of the territory proposed to be served,
using township, range and section references is as follows:

Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Lee County.
That part of the North ¥ of Section 35 lying
East of State Road 45-A (also known as U.S.
Highway 41 Business) except the South ¥ of the
Southwest ¥ of the Northeast ¥ of said Section

35.

7. NFMU will serve this property with its existing waste-

water treatment plant.

8. NFMU uses spray irrigation as it primary method of
effluent disposal with deepwell injection as a backup.

9. A detailed map showing township, range and section with
the proposed territory plotted thereon are attached as Exhibit "C".

10. Service to this property reguired the construction of a

main. The main connects to NFMU’s force main aleong U.S. 41

Business and costs approximately of $50,000.

11. NFMU operates 1ts wastewater system pursuant to DER

Permit No. FLA(Q14548-268241 which expires October 3, 2000, and

authorizes the operation of a 2.0 MGD extended aeration wastewater

treatment facility with tertiary filtration and reclaimed water to

a 1.7 MGD golf course irrigation system, with a back-up systam for

0

I intection well of 2.0 MGCD. The collecticn

3



system Lo connect Buccaneer Estates was constructed pursuant to a

general permit.

12. The construction of the collection system will be

financed by service availability charges collected from the Mobile

Home Park. There will be no material impact in NFMU’s capital

structure.

13. The territory to be served consists of 971 mobile homes.

14. There will be no material impact as NFMU’s monthly rates

or service availability charges due to the small relative size of

the projecrt.
15. Attached as Exhibit "D" to the original Application are
the original and two copies of the revised tariff sheets reflecting

the additional service area. A copy of the revised tariff sheets

is attached to each copy of the Application. The original

Certificate is attached hereto.
Ar=ached as Exhibit "E" is the Affidavit that notices

16.

were provided to the entities on the list of entities provided by

the Commission.

17. Late Filed Exhibit "F" is the Affidavit that notices were
given to the customers in the property to be served.

18. NFMU will £file the Affidavit that the ‘notice Was
published in accordance with Commission Rules as Late Filed Exhibit

i 1
an.

o]
8]

19. In accordance with Section 367.045(2) (c}, Flori

a

)
A1)

ached hersco as Exhibit "H" is an Afficdavic that NFM

it

Statutes, at

h
[
u

SC a tarifif and annual repor

"
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20. NFMU’s rates were last established based upon the
application of the 1997 price index on August 19, 1997, pursuant to

file WS-97-0113. NFMU’s last general rate case was in Docket No.

790677-S resulting in Order No. 10152. NFMU’s current service

availability charges were established by Order No. 16571 in Docket

No. 860184-SU.

21. The extension will serve less than 2,000 ERCs, so the

appropriate filing fee is $1,000, which is attached.

%ﬁépectfully submitted on this
L day of December, 1998, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 Blairstone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301
(850) 877-655%

Byi}i C,U—%/{t;; sesd4 éﬂ'&/

MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN

nfmu\buc¢canesr. axc



CHRIS H. BENTLEY, P

E MARSHALL DETERDING
MARTIN 5. FRIEDMAN, PA.
JOMN R JENKING B A,
STEVENT. MINDUN, PA.
DagEN L SHIPeY

Wetiam £ SUNDITROM, BA.
DIANE D. TREMOR, 24
JOMN L WHARTON

Law OFricEs

Rosk, SunpsTROM & BENI@FT}_I:TLE I

e O T
2548 BrurstonE Puves Drive 'V 0

Tatrasassez, FLorma 32301

(850) 877-6355

T LN
TR - L u I MALING ADDRESS
gt LTI POST OFFICE BOX 1567
yte PleNAD TALLAHASSES. AORIDA 333021567
Seprcember 4, 1998 TELECOPIER (850) 6561029
VIA EAND DELIVERY
ROBERT M. . ROsg
OF Counset

Bayo, Dirsctor

Mz, Blanca S.
Flerida Public Service Commission
2540 Shumzrd Ozk Boulavar
Tallzhasses, Florida 3239%-0850
Re: North Fort Myers Utilitiss, Inc.
Wastewater Acresement wich SnowBirdLand Vistas, Inc. and MEC-
DeANZA Financing Limited Partnership
Qur File No. 15315.29

Pursuant to Commission Rule 25-30.530, Florida Adminiscrativa
Code, enclosed is a copy of & Wastawater Acraement entarad into
between North Fort Myers Utilities, Inc. and SnowBirdLand Viscas,
Inc. and MEC-DeANZA Financi for wastewater
service to the Buccanesr E : Utility Inc.’s
iastewater trsatment plant ty ©of 2.0 mgd.
The currsnt trezcment planc roximately 1.1
million gallons & dav and © is for 194,200
callons a 2y . Thers is s FMU’s existing
pli:‘lt to p‘:ov:.de wastawate Lhls Wastewatsr
Agraementc.

This Wastewatsr Agresment will have no noticeable impact on
the Utilicy’s rates due to the amount of demand being placed on the
NFMU wastewater system, and rasultant ravsnues.

In zccordance with the aforementioned Rule, we will dsem this
Agrsement approved if we do not receive notice from the Commission
©of its intenc to disapprove within thirty davs. Should you have
any questions regardiﬁg this Agreement, pl2ase do not hesitzats to
contac:s me
MSF/zrm
Znclcsurs EXHIBIT

Ioep
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Succaneer Estates
NANE OF PROJECT

WASTEWATER AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT made and entersd into this 24th day of August, 1998, by and

between SNOWBIRDLAND VISTAS, INC, an H!ino§§ corporation and MHC-DeANZA
FINANCING LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, an llincis Limited Parinership, hereinafier jointly
referred to as "Owmner,” and NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC,, a Florida corporation,

hereinafier referrad to as "Sarvice Cempany.”

WHEREAS, Owner owns or controls 3 wastewater calleclion, treatment and disposal
system serving lands located in Lee County, Fiorida, and described in Exhibit "A,” attached .
hereto and made a part hereof as if fully set out in this paragraph and hersinafter referred to as
the "Property," and the Property has been developed as Buccanesr Estates, which is a
manufactured home community consisting of 971 manufactured home Iots; and

WHEREAS, Service Company desires to provide, in accardance with the provisions of
this Agreement and Servica Company's Service Availability Policy described in Exhibit "B.”
attached heretc and made a part hereof as if fully set out in this paragraph, central wastewater
collection, treatment and disposal services to the Propeny and theresfter operate applicable
facilities so that the occupants of the manufactured hornes and cother improvements on the
Property will receive an adequate wastewater collection, treatment and disposal service from

Service Company;

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the premises, the mutual undertakings
and agreements herein contained and assumed, Owner and Service Company hereby covenant

and agree as follows:

1.0 The foregoing recitations are true and correct and incorparated herein.

2.0  Tne following definitions and references are given for the purpose of interpreting
the terms as used in this Agreement and apply uniess the context indicates a different meaning:

~Contribution-in-aid-of-Canstruction (CIAC)" - The sum of
money and/or (if applicable) the value of property represented by
the cost of the wastewater collection systemns including lift stations
and treatment plants owned by Owner, which Owner transfers, or
agrees to transfer, to Service Company at no cost to Service

Company to provide utility service to the Property.

(3)

(b) “Equivzalent Residential Connection (ERC)™ - A factor used to
convert a given average daily flow (ADF) to the equivalent number
of residential connections. For this purpese the ADF of one
equivalent residertial connection (ERC) is 275 gallons per day
(gpd). The number of ERC's contzined in a given ADF is

H.\RE SERVED\ EGALWPOCCS\GENERAL CWFBUCCANES SEWER'OF 148844 OCC



determined by dividing that ADF by 275 gpd. The determination of
the number of ERC's for the Property shall be subject to factoring
as outlined in Service Company's Service Availability Policy.

(c) "Point of Delivery” - The point where the pipes of Service
Company are connected with the lines of the Owner.

(d) "Service" - The readiness and ability on the part of Service
Company to furnish and maintain wastewater collection, treatment
and disposal service to the Point of Delivery {pursuant to
applicable rules and regulations of applicable regulatory

agencies).

3.0 Connection Charges. Owner hereby agrees tc pay to Sarvice Company the

following connection charges:

Contributions In Aid Of Construction: System Capacity Charges -
The contribution of a portion of the cost of construction of
treatment plants, and collection and disposal systems, described

in Exhibit "C."

Said connection charges shall be payable upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement.

3.1 Payment of the connection charges does not and. will not result in Service
Company waiving any of its rates or rules and regulations, and their enforcement shall not be
affected in any manner whatsoever by Owner making payment of the connection charges.
Service Company shail not be obligated to refund to Owner any portion of the vaiue of the
connection charges for any reason whatsoever, provided that Service Company performs its
obligations under this Agreement, nor shall Service Company pay any interest or rate of interest

upon the connection charges paid.

3.2 Neither Owner nor any person or other entity holding any of the Property by,
through or under Owner, or otherwise, shall have any present or future right, title, claim or
interest in and to the connection charges paid, provided that Service Company performs its
obligations under this Agresment, or to any of the wastewater facilities and properties of Service
Company, and all prohibitions applicable to Owner with respect to no refund of connection
charges, no interest payment on said connection charges and otherwise set forth in Sections 3.1

and 3.2 hereof, are applicable to all such persons or entities.

3.3 Owner shall not be entitled to offset any bill or bills rendered by Service Company

for wastewater service against the connection charges paid. Owner shall not be entitied to
offset the connection charges against any claim or claims of Service Company, except for any

claim alleging non-payment of the same.

4.0 On-Site Installations. As used herein, the term "on-site installations” shzll
include all wastewater coliection lines, faciiities and equipment at the Property, including the
three lift siations (but excluding the force main being constructed by Service Company tc
connect to Service Company's existing forca main loczted within the boundaries of the Propany

[collectively, the "force main"]), and constructed for the purpose of providing wasiawater

WHCLANWVOL 1\RE SERVEDW EGALWPDOCS\GENERALIDWFIBUCCANESISEWER\DF 148344.DCC
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collection, treatment and disposal service to the existing and proposed dwelling units on the
Property. However, the term “on-site installations” shall not include, and Owner shall retain
ownership of, the existing wastewater treatment piant at the Property (and Owner shall be
responsible for decomissioning the same following the connection of the Property to the facilities

_of Service Company).

4.1 Owner has constructed, at its cost, all existing on-site installations at the
Property. Owner shail convey the on-site installations to Service Company by quitclaim bill of
sale in the form of Exhibit "E,” attached hereto and made a part hereof as if fully set out in this
paragraph, without warranties, for the consideration described in Section 30.0 hereof, after
which time Service Company shall maintain the on-site instaliations and the force main in good
condition and repair and in compliance with ail applicable laws at all times, at its own cost and
expense. Owner shall also provide Service Company with non-exclusive easements necessary
for access, repair and maintenance of the on-site installations and the force main, which
easements shall be in the form of Exhibit "D,” attached hereto and made a part hereof as if fuily
set out in this paragraph. Service Company, at its own expense, shall maintain the on-site
installations so that infiltration is within limits reasonably acceptable within the wastewater

industry.

5.0 Off-Site Installations. Service Company hereby agress to pay for and cause to
be promptly performed the construction of the off-site wastewater collection system. The term
"off-site wastewater collection system” means equipment, including pumping stations, located
outside the boundaries of the Property and constructed for the purpose of connecting on-site
instailations to Service Company's mains. Service Company shail be responsibie for cperation
and maintenance of any off-site installations in good condition and repair and in compliance with

all applicable laws at all times, at its own cost and expense.

6.0 Agresment to Serve. Upon the completion of construction of the off-site
wastewater collection system and the other terms of this Agresment and Service Company's
Service Availability Policy, Service Company covenants and agrees that it will promptly connect
or oversee the connection of the on-site installations to the central facilities of Service Company
in accordance with the terms and intent of this Agreement. Service Company shall use its best
efforts to complete such connection by October 1, 1998. Such connection shall at all times be in
accordance with rules, regulations and orders of the applicable governmental authorities.
Service Company agress that once it provides wastewater collection, treatment and disposal
service to the Property and Owner or others have connected to its system, that thereafter
Service Company will continuously provide, at its cost and expense, but in accordance with the
other provisions of this Agreement, including ruies and regulations and rate schedules,
wastewater collection, treatment and disposal service to the Property in 2 manner to conform
with all requirements of the applicable governmental authority having jurisdiction over the

operations of Service Company.

7.0 Application for Service. Owner shall not have the right to and shall not connect
to the facilities of Service Company until formal written application has been made to Service
Company in accordance with the then effective reasonable written rules and regulations of
Service Company, which shall be provided to Owner in advance, and approval for such

connection has been granted.

WMHCLANWOL NRESERVEDUL EGALWPDOCSIGENERALIDWF BUCCANE SISEWER\DF 1468A4.00C
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7.1 If a commercial kitchen, cafeteria, restaurant or other commercial food
preparation or dining facility is constructed within the Property, Service Company shall have the
right to require that a grease trap be constructed, installed and connected so that all
wastewaters from any grease producing equipment within such facility, including floor drains in
food preparation areas, shall first enter the grease trap for pretreatment before the wastewater is
delivered to the lines of Service Company. Size, materials and construction of such grease trap

to be approved by Service Company.

7.2 No substance other than domestic wastewater will be placed into the wastewater
system and delivered to the lines of Service Company. Should any non-domestic wastes,
grease or oils, including, but not limited to, floor wax or paint, be delivered to the lines, the
resident of the Property making such delivery shall be responsible for payment of the cost and

expense required in correcting or repairing any resulting damage.

8.0 Exclusive Right to Provide Service. Owner, as a further and essential
consideration of this Agreement, agrees that Owner, or the successors and assigns of Owner,
shall not (the words "shall not" being used in a mandatory definition) engage in the business or
businesses of providing wastewater collection, treatment and disposal services to the Property
during the period of time Service Company, its successors and assigns provide wastewater
collection, treatment and disposal services to the Property, it being the intention of the parties
hereto that under the foregoing provision and also other provisions of this Agreement, to the
extent permitted by applicable laws, Service Company shall have the sole and exclusive right
and privilege to provide wastewater collection, treatment and disposal services to the Property
and to the occupants of such residences, buildings or units constructed thereon, provided that
Service Company performs its obligations under this Agreement. Service Company represants
and warrants that it is duly licensed to provide wastewater collection, treatment and disposal
service to the Property and that it will take all necessary steps in order to keep in good standing

all permits necessary to carry out this Agreement.

8.0 Rates. Service Company agress that the rates to be charged to Owner and to
the occupants of the manufactured homes and other improvements on the Property shall be
those set forth in the tariif of Service Company approved by the applicable governmental
agency. However, notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, Service Company, its
successors and assigns may establish, amend or revise, from time to time in the future, and
enforce rates or rate schedules so established and approved, which rates and rate schedules
shall at all times be reasonable and subject to regulation by the applicable governmental
agency, or as may be provided by law. Rates charged to Owner and to the occupants of the
manufactured homes and other improvements on the Property shall at all times be identical to
rates charged for the same classification of service, as are or may be in effect throughout the

service area of Service Company.

9.1 Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the contrary, Servics
Company may establish, amend or revise, from time to time, in the future, and enforce
reasonable written rules and regulations covering wastewzter collection, treatment and disposal
services to the Property. However, all such rules and regulations so established by Servics
Company shall be provided to Owner, in advance, and shall at all times be subject to such

regulations as may be provided by law.

WHCLAN\WVOL 1\RE SERVEDULESALWPDOCS\GENERAL\DWFRBUCCANES SEWER\DF 1468A2 DOC
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9.2 Any such initial or future lower or increased rates, rate schedules, and rules and
regulations established, amended or revised and enforced by Service Company from time to
time in the future, as provided by law, shall be binding upon Owner; upon any person or other
entity holding any interest in the Property by, through or under Owner; and upon any user or
consumer of the wastewater collection, treatment and disposal service provided to the Property

'by Service Company.
. 10.0 Binding Effect of Agreement. This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall
inure to the benefit of Owner, Service Ccmpany and their respective assigns and successors by

merger, consolidation, conveyance or otherwise. Any assignment or transfer of this Agreement
by either party shall be approved in writing by the other parly, which approval shail not be

unreasonably withheid.

11.0 Notice. Until further written notice by either party to the other, all notices
provided for herein shall be in writing and transmitted by messenger, by certified mail, return
receipt requested or by overnight delivery service, and if to Owner, shall be mailed or delivered

to Owner at;

MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership
¢/o Manufactured Home Communities, inc.
Two North Riverside Plaza, Suite 800
Chicago, lllincis 60606

Attn: President

with a copy to:

Manufactured Home Communities, Inc.
Two North Riverside Plaza, Suite 800
Chicago, lllinois 60606

Attn: General Counsel

and if to Service Company, at:

North Fort Myers Utility, Inc.
Post Office Box 2547
Ft. Myers, Fiorida 33902

with a copy to:

Martin S. Friedman, Esquire
Rose, Sundstrom & Bentley, LLP
2548 Blairstcne Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301

12.0 Laws of Florida. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of
Fiorida and it shall be and become effective immediately upon execution by both parties hereto,
subject to any approvais which must be obtained from governmental authorities.

WAHCLANWOL N\RESERVEDLESALWPDOCS\GENERALIDWFBUCCANEZ SEWERIDF 146844 DOC
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13.0 Costs and Attorney's Fees. In thg ssent Servi "
' : rvice i
required to enforce this Agreement by Court Procedings or otheavisgorgpainyt'or‘ Owngr y
otherwise, then the prevailing party shall be entitieg ecover from thé Oi/hens tuting suit or
incurred, including reasonable attorney's fees for adminjgey. proceedings tria;spaar;;y " COJ‘StS
gs, appeals.

14.0 Force Majeure. In the event that the a,. )
party to this Agreement is prevented or interrupted lnp:s?cfuﬂ;: c;fot;qx:nAgreement by either
control of such party, including but not limited to Act of gor - the publis Y cause beyonq the
emergency, allocation or other governmental restrictfgn‘mon the use o 8n$my,_ war, national
materials, rationing, civil insurrection, riot, racial or clyy fahits disorder or davaf ability pf fabor or
embargo, flood, tidal wave, fire, explosion, bomp Setonation Ul e;nﬁnstratxc‘m, strike,
hurricane, earthquake, sinkhole or other casualty or g\ o catas‘arr ha out, windstorm,
failure or breakdown of pumping transmission or othey Setiities QOvemr;z:rft T‘ lfnfcreseeable
orders or restrictions or regulations or requirements, L T acti'on of an al rules or acts or
or governmental authority or commission or board or or agent o}:’ Q?fe_rr;ment or public
enactment of any statute or ordinance or resoiution o $8tation or rule o Orjfcxa or officer, the
or decree or judgment or restraining orderdor injunction of... court. said pa;tuyfr;fza?{ :;fi; F<i:arcé‘er

-perf: long as said party useg g,. e : e
g;:. dsgicsha;g:, penarmance, so fong party ®8 ts3pst enorts to periorm in the event of

15.0 Indemmnification. Each party agreeg «, - . ‘
harmless from and against any and all liabilities, ””de?::nfi ael;d hekf the other party
(including reasonable attorney's fess) to which the otir . ‘may b f»or}zeczs;s- iﬂd expenses’
or arising out of the indemnifying party's performanes g Agreomvent TLilv oject f:y re'aﬁson. of
provision shall survive the actual connection of the WaStew;ter <ol f“t‘,s Ingemnification
Property to Service Company's wastewater system. ection system at the

MISCELLANEOUS P
RmoNs

16.0 This Agreement supersedes all previpy. o _ .
verbal or written, heretofore in effect between Own:?z:g’gz r:r ;’ipf&segtangns, e;fhe,:
to the matters herein contained, and when duly C3sgy Ccnstituteps ﬂ}:’ made with respect
between Owner and Service Company with respeggﬁe matters here' entire agreement
additions, alterations or variations of the terms of Agresment shaue;g Ccffa:ned. No
provisions of this Agreement be waived by either%A unIe;s such ad De vaiid, nor can
variations or waivers are expressed in writing and duligg, aitions, aiterations,

17.0  Whenever the singular number is us% Adree

ot ement a i
the context, the same shall include the plural, and ﬁ;%ulinge tem ininen:nghfg ;eqwred by
shall each include the others. uter genders

18.0  Whenever approvals or consents of 3B are requ ‘
) ired b :
Agreement, it is agreed that same shall not be ume%withhek? condit?:;:gge;rpdaerg tcdthrs
- ’ yed.

18.0  The submission of this Agreement for%aﬂon by Owner does ot consiiut
constitute

pry

3 ffer, but this Agresment becomes effective !
an offer, t d %@Oﬂ execution thareof by Service
Ccmpany and Owner, e

WMHCLANWVOLS \RESERVED\LEGAL\WF’OOCS\GENERAL\DWF\BUC%VER&D(: 146844 DOC

6



20.0 Failure to insist upon strict compliance with any of the terms, covenants or
conditions herein shall not be deemed a waiver of such terms, covenants or conditions nor shall
any waiver or relinquishment of any right or power hereunder at any one time or times be
deemed a waiver or relinquishment of such right or power at any other time or times.

21.0 Because of inducements offered by Owner to Service Company (i.e., the CIAC),
Service Company has agreed to provide wastewater collection, treatment and disposal services
to the Property. Owner understands and agrees that capacity reserved hersunder cannot and
shall not be assigned by Owner to third parties without the written consent of Service Company,
except in the case of a bona-fide sale, transfer or other conveyance of the Property. Such
consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. Moreover, Owner agrees that this Agreement is a
superior instrument to any other documents, representations, and promises made by and
between Owner and third parties, both public and private, as regards the provision of
wastewater collection, treatment and disposal service to the Property.

22.0 It is agreed by and between the parties hereto that all words, terms and
conditions contained herein are to be read in concert, each with the other, and that a provision
contained under one heading may be considered to be equally applicabie under another in the

interpretation of this Agresment.

23.0 This Agresment is binding on the successors and assigns of the parties hereto,
including any municipal or governmental purchaser of Service Company. This Agreement shall
survive the actual connection of the on-site wastewater collection system at the Property to
Service Company's wastewater system, and the sale of Service Company or Owner to any

party.

24.0 Service Company, its affiliates and subsidiaries, and their respective principals,
employees, agents and contractors (collectively, the "Service Company Related Parties") shall
comply with all applicable laws, codes, ordinances, rules and regulations in the performance of any
work on or about the Property pursuant to this Agreement. All such work shall be completed by
the Service Company Related Parties in a workmanlike and timely manner in accordance with
sound and generally accepted enginesring and construction practices and procadures. All such
work shall be conducted by the Service Company Related Pariies only during reguiar business
hours (except in an emergency), and in accordance with such reasonabie guidelines as Owner
may set forth regarding use of streets, storage of matenals, parking of vehicles and the like, so as
to cause minimal interference with the rights and convenience of Owner and the occupants of the
manufactured homes and other improvements located on the Property. Following completion of
any such work, Service Company shall restore the surrounding portion of the Property affected by

the work to substantially its condition prior to commencement of the work.

25.0 Service Company shall (i} promptly pay for all labor employed, materials purchased
and equipment hired by the Service Company Related Parties in connection with any work on or
about the Property pursuant to this Agreement; (i) keep the Property fres from any laborar's,
materialmen's or mechanic's liens and claims or notices in respect thereto arising by reason of any
such work; and (i) discharge any such lien, claim or notice within thirty (30) days after any such

lien, ciaim or notice is filed.

26.0 Service Company shall secure and maintain in effect during the initial connection
of the on-site wastewater collection system at the Property to the central faciiities of Service

WHCLANWOLT\RESERVEDLEGALWPDOCS\GENERALIDWFBUCCANEZISEWERDF 1468A4 DOC
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Company, at Service Company's expense, the following insurance, with the entities comprising
Owner and MHC-DAG Management Limited Partnership, an lllinois limited partnership (as the
manager of the Property) named as additional insureds: (i) Workers' Compensation and
Employer's Liability insurance as required by applicable law; (i) Commercial General Liability
‘insurance (occurrence form), including personal injury, with limits of not less than One Million
Dollars ($1,000,000) per occurrence and One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) general aggregate;
and (i) Business Automobile Liability insurance, including bodily injury and property damage
coverage, with a combined single limit of not less than One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) per
accident. All such policies of insurance shall require the insurer to give Owner at least thirty (30)
days prior written notice of modification or cancellation. Upon execution of this Agreement,
Service Company shall provide Owner with certificates evidencing such insurance. At all other
times during the term of this Agreement, Service Company shall secure and maintain in effect,
at Service Company's expense, insurance of such types and in such amounts as Service

Company shall deem appropriate in its prudent business judgment.

27.0 Service Company, for itself and the other Service Company Related Parties,
hereby waives any and all claims against Owrer, its affiliates and subsidiaries, and their respective
principals, employees, agents and contractors {collectively, the "Owner Related Parties"”) and the
Property for liabilities, losses, actions, damages, judgments, costs or expenses of whatever nature,
including without limitation attorneys’ fees and legal expenses incurred in connection therewith,
incurred by reason of or arising out of any injury to or death of any person(s), damage to property,
or otherwise in connection with (i) the condition of the Property or any faciiities thereon, (i) any

event or occurrence on or about the Property, or (iii) the acts, omissions or negiigence of any
person, except with respect to the negligence or wiliful misconduct of the Owner Related Parties.

All personal property belonging to the Service Company Related Parties shall be brought onto the
Property at the risk of the Service Company Related Parties, and the Owner Related Parties shall
not be liable for damage or destruction to or theft of any such personal property, except with
respect to the negligence or willful misconduct of the Owner Related Parties.

28.0 Owner has made no representations or warranties to Service Company regarding
the physical or operating condition of the Property or the on-site installations or any components
thereof or the suitability thereof for Service Company's intended purposes. Service Company
has physicaily inspected the Property and the on-site installations and accepts the on-site
installations "as is, where is", with full knowledge of the condition thereof.

SPECIAL PROVISIONS

29.0 Concurrentfy with the payment of the connection charges to be paid by Owner
pursuant to Section 3.0 hereof, (i) Owner shall deliver to the occupants of the manufacturad
homes on the Property (hereinafter referred to as "residents”) written notice of the pass-through
of the connection charges to the residents pursuant to Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, in the form
of Exhibit "F," attached hereto and made a part hereof as if fully set out in this paragraph (the
"Pass-Through Notice"), and (i) Owner shall assign to Service Company Owner’s right to collect
said pass-through charges from the residents, pursuant to an assignment and assumption
agreement in the form of Exhibit "G," attached hereto and made a part hereof as if fully set out in

this paragrapn.

30.0  In consideration of the agrezsment by Owner (i) to convey to Service Comcany
the on-site installations, and (i) to assign to Service Company Owner's rignt to coilec: the pass-
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through charges from the residents as described in Section 28.0 hereof, Service Company
hereby agrees to pay to Owner the sum of Five Hundred Eighty-Five Thousand Five Hundred
Eighty-Nine Dollars (3585,589). Said sum shall be payable in two (2) installments. The first
such installment, in the amount of Four Hundred Forty-Eight Thousand Six Hundred Two Dollars
($448,602) shall be payabie upon the execution and delivery of this Agreement. The second
such instaliment, in the amount of One Hundred Thirty-Nine Thousand Nine Hundred Eighty-
Seven Dollars ($139,887), shall be payable upon the date ninety (90) days after the delivery to

the residents of the Pass-Through Notice,

31.0 From and after the connection of the Property to the facilities of Service
Company, Service Company shall bill each resident individually for the wastewater service
provided by Service Company to such resident. Service Company shall be solely responsible
for collecting the charges set forth on such billings, and Owner shall have no responsibility for
payment or collection of any such charges. To facilitate Service Company's billing of the
residents as aforesaid, Owner shall make available to Service Company copies of the readings

of the residents’ water meters periormed by or on behalf of Owner.

WMHCLANWOL 1RE SERVEDWL EGALWPDOC SIGENERALIDWFBUCCANE SISEWER\DF 146344 DOC
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Service Company have executed or have caused
this Agreement, with the named Exhibits attached, to be duly executed in several counterparts,
each of which counterparts shall be considered an original executed copy of this Agreement,

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

WITNESSES: )
i ) ‘
: é‘c«u /@74&1“4&/ By: 7 Ll JT L
Brint Name C Jmr (Aoose wie /‘_ﬂ,a\?‘ Print Name | A Rrsve e
Its 1/ 7

AA

Pfint Name &,5..~24 T

WITNESSES: SNOWE! RDLAN%
1% M
%a;cﬂ o, 2l

Print Name: David W. Fell Arthur At Greenber 9

Vice Presndent
otrfieoni [fs it

Print'Name: Josephine Rucinski

MHC-DeANZA FINANCING LIMITED

WITNESSES:
PARTNERSHIP

By:  MHC-QRS DeAnza, Inc., its General
Partner

Lecly. 40 o e LA,

Print Name: David W. Fell Ellen Kelleher

‘ Exec. Vice President/General Counsa!

~Print Nédme: Josephine Rucinski
L
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STATE OF FLORIDA )
_L ) SS.

COUNTY OF;&_Z& )
‘ ol
ed before me this“v-S~day of August, 1898, by

The foregoing instrument was gzknowle;?g
g‘f? TIL | as Uier. floace B of North Fort Myers Utility, inc., a
Florida co rat;on on be If of the corporation. He/She is personally known to me or has

producmd 6 N as identification. j/’

Notary Public
State of Florida at Large

My Commission Expires:

RO OFFICIAL MOTARY SEAL
‘( KATHLEEN R SHIELDS

STATE OF ILLINOIS ) Spe TC comemmon names

) SS. ?; % £ ccrissod
COUNTY OF COOK ) “orr0” T MAr o

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1898, by Arthur
A. Greenberg, as Vice President of Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc., an lllincis corporation, on behalf
of the corporation. He is personally known to me or has producad a State of Illinois driver's

license zs identification.
@Z/A&C ARF ol

OFFICIAL SEAL
CHERYL DEPAULA dtary Puldfic
tate of lliinois

NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF ILLINOIS
My Commission Expires: February 8, 2000

MY COMMISSION EXPIRES: 02/06/00

STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) Ss.
COUNTY OF COOK )

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1998, by Ellen
Kelleher, as Executive Vice President/General Counsel of MHC-QRS DeAnzaz, Inc., a Delaware
corporation, as General Partner of MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership, an Ilinois
limited partnership, on behalf of the partnership. She is personally known to me or has

produced a State of lllinois driver's license as identification.

Yol PP £
Notary Publi¢’
State of lllinois

My Commission Expires: February 6, 2000

OFFICIAL SEAL
CHERYL DEPAULA

NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE 0F
LLINQIS
MYy COMM!SS!ON EXPIRES:02/06/00

This Instrument Prepared By’ Martin S. Friedman, Esquire, 2548 Blairsione Pines Crive,

Tallahassee, Florida 32301.
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EXHIBIT "A"

Legal Description of Property

(All that part of the Northwest quarter (NW 1/4) and that part of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of
the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, lying
Easterly of the Tamiami Trail (State Road No. 45) and lying Northerly of a line being the
Northerly line of Dormier Heights according to plat recorded in Plat Book 22 at Page 28 of the
Public Records of Lee County, Florida, and a Westerly prolongation of said Northerly line to the

Easterly line of said Tamiami Trail.

Subject to the maintained right-of-way of Queens Road.

The Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said Section 35, EXCEPTING THEREFROM the Southwest
quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4), the South
half (S 1/2) of the Southeast quarter (S 1/4) of the Southeast quarter (Sr.: 1/4) of the Northeast

guarter (NE 1/4) and the following described parcel:

A tract or parcel of land lying in the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE
1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Lee County, Florida, which tract or

parce! is described as follows:

From the northwest corner of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4)
of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said section run South 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds
- East along the North line of said fraction of a section along the southerly line of a roadway
easement 25 feet wide for 385 feet to the Point of Beginning of the herein described parcel.

From said point of beginning run North 00 Degress 09 Minutes 33 Seconds West parallel with
the west line of said fraction of a section for 425 fest; thence run South 82 Degress 48 Minutes
43 Seconds East parailel with the north line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the
Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) for €10 feet; thence run South 00
Degrees 09 Minutes 33 Seconds East parallel with the West line of said fraction of a section for
700 fest; thence run North 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West for 340.87 fest to an
intersection with the east line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW
1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4); thence run North 00 Degrees 11 Minutes 58 Seconds
West along said east line for 205 feet to the Northeast corner of said fraction of a saction: thence
run North 88 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West along the North line thereof for 268.98 fzet
to the Point of Beginning.

TOGETHER WITH the hereinabove described roadway easement 25 fest wide. Bearings
hereinabove mentioned are from the centerline survey of State Road No. 45,

Save and except that portion of the foregoing land described in that certain Order of Takin
recorded in O.R. Book 1848, Page 1858, Public Records of Lee County, Florida.

The above includes all of Buccaneser Mobile Home Estates, Unit 1, a Subdivision, according to
the plat thereof recorded in Plat Book 28. Pages 117 through 118, inclusive in the Public

Records of Le2 County, Fiorida.

WMHCLANIVOL 1\RE SERVEDILEGALWPDOCS\GENERALIOWFBUCCANE S\SEWER\DF 145844 DOC

12



This instrument prepared by:

David W. Fell, Esquire

c/o Manufactured Home Communities, Inc.
Two North Riverside Plaza, Suite 800
Chicago, lllinois 60606

This Space for Recording Information

GRANT OF NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT

THIS GRANT OF NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ("Agreement") made and entered into
this 24th day of August, 1898, by and between SNOWBIRDLAND VISTAS, INC., an lllinois
corporation and MHC-DeANZA FINANCING LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, an llinois Limited
Partnership, hereinaiter jointly referred to as "Grantor”, and NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY,

INC., a Florida corporation, hereinafter referred to as "Grantes".
WITNESSETH:

1. Grantor and Grantee have entered into that certain Wastewater Agreement of
even date herewith (the "Wastewater Agreement”), pursuant to which Grantee has agreed to
provide wastewater collection, treatment and disposal services to the Easement Parcel (as
hereinafter defined), as more fully provided in the Wastewater Agreement. Grantor and Grantee
desire to enter into this Agreement pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Wastewater
Agreement, which is incorporated herein and made a part of this Agreement by reference.

2. Therefore, for and in consideration of the sum of Ten and 00/100 Dollars ($10.00)
and other good and valuable consideration, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, Grantor
hereby grants to Grantee, solely during the term of the Wastewater Agreement and subject to
the terms and conditions of this Agreement, a non-exciusive easement with respect to that
certain parcel of land situated in Lee County, Florida and legally described on Schedule 1
attached hereto and made a part hereof (the "Easement Parcel™ together with the right of
ingress thereto and egress therefrom over designated roadways within the Easement Parcel,
solely for the purpose of constructing, repairing and maintaining (as applicable) the "on-site
installations” and the “force main” (as each such term is defined in the Wastewater Agreement)
located or to be located within the Easement Parcel (collectively, the "Improvements™), all at

Grantee's sole cost and expense.

3. Any activities conducted by Grantes pursuant to the provisions of this Agresment

are hereinafter collectively referred to as "Activities”. Any such Activities shall be conducied
only in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Grantee shall provide

may be disruptive to traffic within the Easemeant Parcel.
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4, Grantee shall be solely responsible, at Grantee's sole cost and expense, for the
repair and maintenance of the Improvements, and Grantee shall keep the same in good
condition and repair and in compliance with all applicable laws at all times.

4 5. Title to the Easement Parcel shall remain with Grantor. Grantor reserves the
right to use the Easement Parcel and to grant rights to others therein for such purposes zs
Grantor may deem appropriate; provided, however, that any such use or rights will be consistent
with the purposes of this Agreement and shall not unreasonably interfere with Grantee s rights

under this Agreement.

é. Grantee shall conduct all Activities as expeditiously as reasonably possible, and in
such a manner that will not unreasonably interfere with ingress or egress of persons or vehicles to,
from or within the Easement Parcel, or with the ordinary flow of pedestrian and vehicuiar traffic, or

with the normai conduct of business on the Easement Parcel.

7. Grantee hereby acknowledges that the easement herein granted may cross, at one
or more points, other utility facilities or systems or easement rights now or hereafter in existence.
Grantee hereby agrees to exercise the highest degres of care in order to avoid any damage to or
interference with any such other utility facilities or systems or easement rights and agrees that in
the event of any damage to or interference with any such other utility facilities or systems or
easement rights attributable to any Activities, Grantee shall promptly remedy such damage or
interference at Grantee's sole cost and expense. Grantee further agress to cooperate with all
other grantees having or acquiring similar rights within or serving the Easement Parcel.

8. Grantor reserves the further right to require Grantee to move or relocate any or all
of the Improvements, provided, however, that Grantor will reimburse Grantee for any actual
expense incurred in such relocation, and provided further that Grantor will provide a suitable
alternate location for any such Improvements and will grant or cause to be granted necessary
easement rights for such Improvements at the new location upon substantially the same terms and
~ conditions as herein provided, and in such event this Agreement shall automatically terminate.

9. In the event that Grantee abandons or ceases to use the Easement Parcel for the
purposes herein sat forth for a period of six (6) months, or upon the termination of the Wastewater
Agreement, this Agreement shall automatically terminate and be of no further force or effect:
provided, however, that upon termination of this Agreement Grantes shall have thirty (30) days
after the date of termination to remove any or all of the Improvements, at Grantee's sole cost and
expense, in which event Grantes shall restore the condition of the Eazasement Parcel to
substantially that which existed immediately prior to such removal. Afier said thirty (30) days, at
Grantor's option, either (i) the Improvements remaining on the Easement Parcel shall become the
property of Grantor, or (i) Grantor shall remove such Improvements and so restore the Easement
Parcel, all at the sole cost and expense of Grantee, in which event Grantee shall reimburse

Grantor for the cost thereof upon demand.

10.  This Agresment shall run with the land during the term hereof, and shall be binding
upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto, and their respective successors and assigns.
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Grantor and Grantee have executed or have caused this
Agreement, with the named Exhibits attached, to be duly executed in se\{eral counterparts, each
of which counterparts shall be considered an original executed copy of this Agreement.

R ,

WITNESSES:
~ /‘

/'
/ "~ -
/é s DL q,_,éL7
Pnnt Néme ///71%:(; (,Yx’( # -G:(/ \-g."

"y,

Cvade O <Int~
Print Name USpnoea J- Anfs.1
WITNESSES:

Al 0

Print Name: David W. Fett

rmt Name: Josephme/Rucmskl
WITNESSES:

e 5l

Print Name: David W. Fell

ﬁjht Nafme: Josephine Rucinski

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

By:

Print Name _/A. / i@ﬁ.— usE
Its 1/

SNOWBIRLAND VISTA C.
~Arthur A. nberg

Vice Presigent

MHC-DeANZA FINANCING LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP

By: MHC-QRS DeAnza, Inc., its General

Partner

Y. (YL,
By: 1~ AL hng

Ellen Kelleher
Exec. Vice President/General Counsel
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STATE OF FLORID )
} SS.
COUNTY OF, )
wledged before me thtsozévgay of August, 1998, by

The, fopegoing __g;rument as ack
ﬁz Z _ &b of North Fort Myers Utiity, Inc., a Florida
cprporatlon on behaIf of the corporation. He/She is personally known to me or has produced

[ﬂmx&« as identification. ZZ

Noiary Pubilc
State of Florida at Large
My Commission Expires:

\an P;, MO;:&AEz.Nuormrsan
: A R SHIELDS
STATE OF ILLINOQIS ) z %’: Q  coumsmon nuwpe
. ) SS. ‘;,‘. ':\ g wr C-735505:
COUNTY OF COOK ) “ornS” T MAY 192008

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1898, by Arthur
A. Greenberg as Vice President of Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc., an lllinois corporation, on behalf of
the corporation. He is personally known to me or has produced a State of lllinois driver's license

2s identification.

OFFICIAL ScAL
CHERYL DEPAULA

NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF ILLINOIS ate of ll!mons

STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF COOK )

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1988, by Elien
Kelleher, as Executive Vice President/General Counsel of MHC-QRS DeAnza, Inc., a Delaware
corporation, as General Partner of MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership, an lllinois
limited partnership, on behalf of the partnership. She is personally known to me or has

produced a State of lllinois driver's license as identification.

OFFICIAL SEAL 3 é{‘ffé Kt

CHERYL DEPAULA tate of lllinois

NOTARY PUBLIC. STATE OF ILLINGIS .. . .
MY COMMISSION ExPIRES: 020800 MY Commission Expires: February 6, 2000

DA RALRANA S AL DA

This Instrument Prepared By: David W. Fell, Esguire, ¢/o Manufactured Home Communities,
Inc.. Two North Riverside Plaza, Suite 800, Chicago, lliinois 60606.
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Schedule 1
Legal Description of Easement Parcel

_All that part of the Northwest quarter (NW 1/4) and that part of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of
the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, lying
Easterly of the Tamiami Trail (State Road No. 45) and lying Northerly of a line being the
Northerly line of Dormier Heights according to plat recorded in Plat Book 22 at Page 28 of the
Public Records of Lee County, Florida, and a Westerly prolongation of said Northerly line to the

Easterly line of said Tamiami Trail.

Subject to the maintained right-of-way of Queens Road.

The Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said Section 35, EXCEPTING THEREFROM the Southwest
quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4), the South
half (S 1/2) of the Southeast quarter (SE 1/4) of the Southeast quarter (SE 1/4) of the Northeast

quarter (NE 1/4) and the following described parcel:

A tract or parcel of land lying in the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE
1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Lee County, Florida, which tract or

parcel is described as follows:

From the northwest corner of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4)
of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said section run South 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds
East along the North line of said fraction of a section along the southerly line of a roadway
easement 25 fest wide for 385 feet to the Point of Beginning of the herein described parce!.

From said point of beginning run North 00 Degrees 09 Minutes 33 Seconds West parallel with
the west line of said fraction of a section for 485 feet; thence run South 839 Degress 48 Minutes
43 Seconds East parailel with the north line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the
Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) for 610 fest; thence run South 00
Degrees 09 Minutes 33 Seconds East parallel with the West line of said fraction of a section for
700 feet; thence run North 89 Degress 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West for 340.87 feet to an
intersection with the east line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW
1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4); thence run North 00 Degrees 11 Minutes 58 Seconds
~West along said east line for 205 feet to the Northeast corner of said fraction of a section; thence
run North 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West along the North line thereof for 268.98 fest

to the Point of Beginning.
TOGETHER WITH the hereinabove described roadway easement 25 fest wide. Bearings
hereinabove mentioned are from the centerline survey of State Road No. 45,

Save and except that portion of the foregoing land described in that certain Order of Taking
recorded in O.R. Book 1848, Page 1858, Public Records of Lee County, Florida.

The above includes all of Buccaneer Mobile Home Estates, Unit 1, a Subdivision, according to
the piat thereof recorded in Plat Book 29, Pages 117 through 112, inclusive, in the Pubiic

gcords of Les County, Florida.
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EXHIBIT "F"
NOTICE OF PASS-THROUGH CHARGES

TO: Homeowners of Buccaneer Estates Manufactured Home Community

FROM: Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc.
MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership

Manufactured Home Communities, Inc.

DATE: August 24, 1998

RE: Pass-Through of System Capacity Charges
for Connection to North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. Central Wastewater System

This serves as notice pursuant to Sections 723.037 and 723.046, Florida Statutes, of a
charge to be assessed by North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. (the "Utility") for "System Capacity
Charges" in the total amount of $448,602 (the "Total Connection Cost"), which is the total cost
for connection of Buccaneer Estates Manufactured Home Community (the "Community") to the
Utility's central wastewater collection, treatment and disposal system. The Total Connection
Cost was computed at the Utility's standard rate of $462 (the "Per Site Connection Cost") for
each of the 871 manufactured home sites within the Community. Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc.,
MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership and Manufactured Home Communities, Inc., as the
owners and managers of the Community (collectively, the "Community Owner"), have agread to
pay the Total Connection Cost to the Utility in advance on behalf of the residents of ihe
Community (the "Residents"), subject to the obligation of the Residents to repay such amount as

set forth herein. '

Each Resident will have the option to pay the Per Site Connection Cost for such
Resident's site either (i) in a single lump sum payment of $4862 on or before December 1, 1998,
or (ii) in monthly installments of $7.01 each (which amount includes interest on the unpaid
balance of the Per Site Connection Cost from time to time at the rate of 10% per annum) on the
first day of each calendar month over the eight-year period commencing December 1, 1998 and
continuing through Novernber 30, 2006 (the "Payment Period"). The payment schedule set forth

herein is in accordance with Section 723.046, Florida Statutes.

Effective December 1, 1998, the Utility will begin billing the Residents directly on a
monthly basis for the wastewater collection, treatment and disposal service provided by the
Utility. Concurrently with the delivery of this notice, the Community Owner is assigning to the
Utility the Community Owner's right to collect the Per Site Connection Cost for each site as

described above. For the Residents electing to pay the Per Site Connection Cost in monthly
installments as provided for above, the Utility will invoice these installments on separate monthly

bills to be delivered to the Residents.

Efiective December 1, 1898, the monthly base rent payable under each Resident's lot
rental agreement will be reduced by $6.07. This is the average monthly cost! to the Community
Owner of providing wastewater service to each site in the Community, the cost of which service
has previcusly been included in the base rent. This average monthly cost was determined by
averaging, on a per monih basis, the cost to the Community Owner of providing wastewatzr
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ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

THIS ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT ("Agresment”) made and
‘entered into this 24th day of August, 1998, by and between SNOWBIRDLAND VISTAS, INC.,
an lilinois corporation and MHC-DeANZA FINANCING LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, an lllinois
Limited Partnership, hereinafter jointly referred to as "Owner”, and NORTH FORT MYERS
UTILITY, INC., a Florida corporation, hereinafter referred to as "Service Company”.

WHEREAS, Owner owns or controls a wastewater collection, treatment and disposal
system serving lands located in Lee County, Florida, and described in Schedule 1, attached
hereto and made a part hereof as if fully set out in this paragraph and hereinafter referred to as
the "Property”, and the Property has been developed as Buccaneer Estates, which is a
manufactured home community consisting of 871 manufactured home lots; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Wastewater Agreement of even date herewith by
and between Owner and Service Company, which is by this reference incorporated herein and
made a part hereof as if fully set out in this paragraph and hereinafter referred to as the
"Wastewater Agreement”, Service Company has agreed to provide, in accordance with the
provisions of the Wastewater Agreement and Service Company's Service Availability Policy,
central wastewater collection, treatment and disposal services to the Property and thereafter
operate applicable facilities so that the occupants of the manufactured homes and other
improvements on the Property will receive an adequate wastewater collection, treatment and

disposal service from Service Company; and

WHEREAS, among other provisions, the Wastewater Agreement provides for the
assignment by Owner to Service Company of Owner's right to collect from the "residents" (as
such term is defined in the Wastewater Agreement) of the Property the "pass-through charges”
relating to Owner's payment of the "connection charges” provided for in the Wastewater
Agreement, and for the execution and delivery of this Agreement in connection with such

assignment;

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the premises, the mutual undertakings
and agresments herein contained and assumed, Owner and Service Company hereby covenant

and agree as follows:

1.0 The foregoing recitations are true and correct and incorporated herein.

2.0 For the consideration set forth in the Wastewater Agreement, Owner hereby
quitclaims, sells, assigns and conveys to Service Company (without recourse), and Service
Company hereby accepts, purchases, assumes and acquires from Owner, all of Owner’s right,
titlte and interest in and to the pass-through charges. Without limiting the generality of the
foregoing, the parties agres that Service Company shall have the sole right to collect the pass-
through charges, and that Owner shall no responsibility for payment or collection of the same.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, in the event that the residents file a lawsuit challenging
Owner's right to assess the pass-through charges, Owner shall be responsible, at its expense,

for defending such lawsuit.
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IN WITNESS WHEREOQF, Owner and Service Company have executed or have caused
this Agreement, with the named Exhibits attached, to be duly executed in several counterparts,
each of which counterparts-shall be considered an original executed copy of this Agreement.

WITNESSES:

/%A-Lf , D f—c»-f»é% By:

\ﬁint Name D a0 A1, fcstd e fep”

decgj L

Prinf Name

WITNESSES:

Al U5

Print Name: David W. Fell

}(m Nafe: Josephine’Rucinski

WITNESSES:

Ted. 5

Print Name: David W. Fell

-~

(ogelre et
ﬂt Mame: Josephine Rucinski

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

L 7
(A
= (lr— Sl L

AV NN

PrintName "/ 4./ AZeurs 27
Its ' (4
SNOWBRIRLAND S, INC.

By:

Z =
Vice i

MHC-DeANZA FINANCING LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP

By:  MHC-QRS DeAnzaz, Inc., its General
Partner .
/ Z
By: %ﬁx é%/
Ellen Kelleher
Exec. Vice President/General Counsel
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STATE OF FLORIDA )
) SS.

COUNTY OF_~ )
edged before me thisi_gﬁgay of August, 1998, by

The foregoing instrument was—acknowl
gﬁ ﬂ as %/Lcla,, fiasct fof North Fort Myers Utility, Inc., a Florida
corporation, on behalf of the corporation. He/She is personally known to me or has produced
,ZZZA)

Mé%w as identification. LZ/ ? %
. /4‘ . ’

Notary Public
State of Florida at Large
My Commission Expires:

ur s OFRALY,
STATE OF ILLINOIS ) e A KATHLEEN & Sigios|
) SS 2 4B} o e
: A= C738504
COUNTY OF COOK ) e gmeon s

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1998, by Arthur
A. Greenberg as Vice President of Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc., an Hllinois corporation, on behalf of
the corporation. He is personally known to me or has produced a State of lliinois driver's license

a2s identification.

OFFICIAL SEAL Netary Publ?g/

CHERYL DEPAULA Sgate of lllindis

NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF ILLINOI ical i -
MY COMMISSION EXPIRES: 020800 COmmission Expires: February 6, 2000

STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF COOK )

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 21st day of August, 1998, by Ellen
Kelleher, as Executive Vice President/General Counsel of MHC-QRS DeAnza, Inc., a Delaware
corporation, as General Partner of MHC-DeAnza Financing Limited Partnarshin, an llinois
limited partnership, on behalf of the partnership. She is personally known to me or has

produced a State of lliinois driver's license as identification.

é/fﬂzxfé Md@/

Ndtary Pubfic
State of lllinois
My Commission Expires: February 8, 2000

OFFICIAL SEAL
CHERYL DEPAULA

:OTAF’.Y PUBLIC, ST ATE OF ILLINOIS
Y COMMISSION EXPIRES: 02/08/00

This Instrument Prepared By: Davia W. Fell, Esquire, c/o Manufactured Home Communities,
Inc., Two North Riverside Plaza, Suite 800, Chicago, lllinois 80606.
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Schedule 1
Legal Description of Property

All that part of the Northwest quarter (NW 1/4) and that part of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of

‘the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, lying

Easterly of the Tamiami Trail (State Road No. 45) and lying Northerly of a line being the
Northerly line of Dormier Heights according to plat recorded in Plat Book 22 at Page 28 of the
Public Records of Lee County, Florida, and a Westerly prolongation of said Northerly line to the

Easterly line of said Tamiami Trail.

Subject to the maintained right-of-way of Queens Road.

The Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said Section 35, EXCEPTING THEREFROM the Southwest
quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4), the South
half (S 1/2) of the Southeast quarter (SE 1/4) of the Southeast quarter (SE 1/4) of the Northeast

quarter (NE 1/4) and the following described parcel:

A tract or parcel of land lying in the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE
1/4) of Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Lee County, Florida, which tract or

parcel is described as follows:

From the northwest comer of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW 1/4)
of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) of said section run South 82 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds
East along the North line of said fraction of a section along the southerly line of a roadway
easement 25 feet wide for 385 feet to the Point of Beginning of the herein described parcel.

From said point of beginning run North 00 Degrees 09 Minutes 33 Seconds West parallel with
the west line of said fraction of a section for 485 feet; thence run South 88 Degrees 48 Minutes
43 Seconds East parallel with the north line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the
Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4) for 610 feet; thence run South 00
Degrees 09 Minutes 33 Seconds East parallel with the West line of said fraction of a section for
700 feet; thence run North 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West for 340.87 feet to an
intersection with the east line of said Southwest quarter (SW 1/4) of the Southwest quarter (SW
1/4) of the Northeast quarter (NE 1/4); thence run North 00 Degrees 11 Minutes 58 Seconds
West along said east line for 205 feet to the Northeast corner of said fraction of a section; thence
run North 89 Degrees 48 Minutes 43 Seconds West along the North line thereof for 268.98 feet
to the Point of Beginning.

TOGETHER WITH the hereinabove described roadway easement 25 feet wide. Bearings
hereinabove mentioned are from the centerline survey of State Road No. 45, '

Save and except that portion of the foregoing land described in that certain Order of Taking
recorded in O.R. Book 1848, Page 1858, Public Records of Lee County, Florida.

The above includes all of Buccaneer Mobile Home Estates, Unit 1, a Subdivision, according to
the plat thereof recorded in Plat Book 29, Pages 117 through 118, inclusive, in the Public

Records of Lee County, Florida.
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COMPOSITE EXHIBIT "D*



NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY,

WASTEWATER TARIFF

CERTIFICATE NUMBER

COUNTY - Lee

COMMISSION ORDERS APPROVING TERRITORY SERVED -

Order Number

8025

11300

12572

15659

19059
PSC-92-0537~-FOF-SU
PSC-892-0588~-FOF~-SU
PSC-93-0%71~FQF-5U
PSC-93-1851-FOF-SU
PSC-93-1821-FOF-S5U
P5C-94-0450-FOF-SU
PSC-94-0726-FOF-SU

INC.
CANCELS

EIGHTH REVISED SHEET NO.
SEVENT REVISED SHEET NO.

TERRITORY SERVED

- 247-5

Date Issued Docket Number

10/25/77
11/02/82
10/04/83
02/12/86
03/29/88
06/22/92
06/30/92
06/29/93
12/30/93
12/22/93
04/14/94
06/13/94

{Continued to Sheetr No. 3.1)

770708-8
820278-8
830316-S
830362-8
871306-8U
920037-5U0
920273-SU
930289-5U
$31040-8U
$30379-8U
931164~-8U
930724-5U0

Jack Schenkman

Filing Tvoe

Grandfather

Extension
Extension

Extension/Name Change

Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension
Extension

3.
3.

ISSUING OFFICER

Pragident

TITLE

0
0



NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC. SEVENTHE REVISED SHEET NO. 3.1
WASTEWATER TARIFF CANCELS SIXTH REVISED SHEET NO. 3.1

{Continued from Sheet No. 3.0)

DESCRIPTION OF TERRITORY SERVED

Order No. 19059 in Docket No. 871306-SU extended territory, and included a
complete rewrite of the territory description. In the rewrite, this order
included the territory in Orders Nos. 8025, 11300, 12572, and 1565%. On June
16, 1992, the Commission approved the amendment of territory in Docket No.
910273-SU, commonly known as the Forest Park Mobile Home Park (a/k/a Vista
Villages, Inc.). The Forest Park Mobile Home Park, Lake Arxowhead, Laurel
Estates, Tamiami village and Buccaneer Estates had been excluded from Order
No. 19059, because the utilities had their own wastewater treatment plant, and
collection system. Also, Order No. 15052 excluded the territory commonly
known as the Del Tura Shopping Center. The Del Tura territory was granted to
the utility in Docket No. 920037-SU. Certain property West of U.S. Highway
41, North of County Road 78A, and South of State Road 78 was included in
Docket No. 931040-SU. The territory on the following pages includes that
granted by Order No. 13053, the Forast Park Mobile Home Park, the Del Tura
Shopping Center, and the Fountain View RV Resort, Lake Arrowhead and Laurel
Estates, Carriage Village, Lazy Days Mobile village, Tamiami Village and

Buccaneer Estates.

(Continued on Sheet No. 3.2}

Jack Schenkman
ISSUING OQFFICER

Prasidenc

TITLE




NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC. FIFTH REVISED SHEET NO. 3.2
WASTEWATER TARIFF CANCELS FOURTH REVISED SHEET NO. 3.2

(Continued from Sheet No. 3.1)

DESCRIPTION OF TERRITORY SERVED

That part of Lee County, Florida lying north of the Caloosahatchee River, west
of I-75 and east and north of a line running from the Caloosahatchee River
along River Road to its intersection with Pondella Road, thence west along
Pondella Road to Yellow Fever (Creek, then north along Yellow Fever Creek to
Pine Island Road (SR 78), then west along Pine Island Road to the city limits
of Cape Coral in Section 4, T44S, R24E, then following the municipal boundary
of Cape Coral north until reaching the Southwest corner of Section 21, T43S,
R24E, then east to the Southeast corner of the said Section 21, T43s, R24E,
then north to the Northeast corner of the said Section 21, T43S, R24E, then
east tc U.S. 41, then north along U.S. 41 to the northern Section line of
Section 16, T43E, R24E, then west along said section line to the northwest
corner of Section 17, then north along the line separating Sections 7 and 8 to
the northwest corner of Section 8, then east along the northern section of
Sections 8 and 9 to U.S. 41, -then north along U.S. 41 to the Charlotte County
line, less that area west of I-75 designated as "general interchange" at
Bayshore Road and I-75 in the Lee County Land Use Map, the service areas
certificated by the Florida Public Service Commission to Florida Cities Water
Company, and less and except the following described property:

A parcel of land in Sections 2, 3, 4, 5, & 10, Township 43 South, Range 24
East, Lee County, Florida, more particularly described as follows:

Commence at the Northeast cormer of Section 3, Township 43 South, Range 24
East; thence N.89°57/30"W. along the north line of the northeast one quarter
of said Section 3 for 355.01 feet to an intersection with the westerly right
of way line of the former S.A.L. Railroad and the Point of Beginning of the
herein described parcel of land; thence continue N.8%-57/30"W. along said
north line for 2313.55 feet to the northeast corner of the northwest one
quarter of said Section 3; thence $.89°48'38"W. along the north line of said
northwest one quarter for 2667.53 feet to the northwest corner of said Section
3; thence N.,89-°42'40"W. along the north line of Secticn 4, Township 43 South,
Range 24 East for 5335.96 feet to the northwest corner of said section 4;
thence $.89°33'20"W. along the north line of the northeast one quarter of
Saction 5, Township 43 South, Range 24 East for 1871.76 feest to an
intersection with the northeasterly line of North Fort Myers Park according to
the plat thereof as recorded in Plat Book 9, Page 113 of the Public Records of
Lee County, Florida; thence 5.26°'03'40"E. along said northeasterly line for
318.64 feet to an intersection with the southeasterly line of Lot 3 of said
plat of North Fort Myers Park; thence $.63:56'20"W. along said southeasterly
line for 300.77 feet to an intersection with the northeasterly right of way
line of Tamiami Trail (S.R. 45, U.S. 41) being a point on the arc of a

(Continued on Sheet No. 3.3)

Jack Schenkman
ISSUING QFFICER

Prasident
TITLE




EXHIBIT "E"
WILL BE LATE FILED

(Affidavit of Mailing to Entities)



EXHIBIT "F*"
WILL BE LATE FILED

(Affidavit of Mailing to Customers)



EXHIBIT "G*
WILL BE LATE FILED

(Affidavit of Newspaper Publication)




AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF LEON

Before me, the undersigned authority,

authorized to
administer oaths and take acknowledgements,

personally appeared
BRONWYN S. REVELL MODERAU, who, after being duly sworn on oath, did

depose on oath and say that she 1is the secretary of Martin S
Friedman, attorney for North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. and that on
December 30, 1998,

she did call the Public Service Commission and

T
sl

spoke with Jovon Snipes in the Water and Wastewater Department and
Ms.

Snipes confirmed to Bronwyn that North Fort Myers Utility, Inc

had a tariff on file with the Public Service Commission and a
current Annual Report

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NAUGHT.

“Bhuten S QQMQ Uedolau

Bronwyn (9.

Revell Moderau

Sworn to and subscribed before me this 1st day of December, 1998,
by Bronwyn S. Revell Moderau, who is personally known to me.

MWM

Print Nam
NOTARY PUBLIC
: My Commission Expires:

3 Tonya M. Simpson
= MY COMMISSION # CCT3380% E¢PIRES

Aprit 13, 2002
SONDED THRY TROY FAIN INSURANCE, INC.

EXHIBIT wH"
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

oL -2 PH 32

IN RE: Application of

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.
for extension of wastewater
service in Lee County, Florida.

Docket No.

NOQTICE OF FILING

Applicant hereby notices the filing of the Late Filed Exhibit

"E" in the above-referenced docket.

Respectfully submitted on this
2nd day of December, 1998, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 Blairstone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301
(850) 877-6555

TR B
.
5y "1*,.{/7(%3’16/

MARTIN S. FRI

afmu\buccaneer\filing.not




AFFIDAVIT OF MATLING

STATE OF FLORIDA

COUNTY OF LEON

' Before me, the undersigned authority, authorized to
administer oaths and take acknowledgements, personally appeared
BRONWYN $. REVELL MODERAU, who, after being duly sworn on ocath, did
depose on ocath and say that she is the secretary of Martin S.
Friedman, attorney for North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. and that on
December 2, 1998, she did send by certified mail, return receipt
requested, a copy of the notice attached hereto to each of the
utilities, governmental bodies, agencies, or municipalities, in
accordance with the list provided by the Florida Public Service
Commission, which is also attached hereto.

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NAUGHT.

%@I\L&{L ¢ Rovoff Mederar

Bronwyn {$. Revell Moderau

Sworn to and subscribed before me this 2nd day of December, 1998,
by Bronwyn S. Revell Moderau, who is personally known to me.

/
N~ N
yav/7e /%n 4

Print Name
NOTARY PUBLIC
My Commission Expires:

hag, LEAH MASSA

U MY COMMISSION # CC470885 EPIRES
3 Augqust 19, 1999
BOMOED THALY TROY FARN INSURANCE. INC.

EXHIBIT "E*



NOTICE OF APPLICATION FOR AN
CXTENSION OF WASTEWATER SERVICE AREA

North For:t Myers Utility, Inc., Post Office Box 2547, Fort

Myers, Florida 33%02, pursuant to Section 367.045(2), Florida

Statutes, hersby notices its intant to avply to the Florida Public

Service Commission for an extension of its service arez to provide

wastawatar service to the Buccaneesr Estates mobils home community

Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East in Lee County,

Florida, mors particularly described as follows:
Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Lee
County. That part of the North ¥ of Sec-
tion 35 lying East of State Road 45-2
(zlso known as U.S. Eichway 41 Business)
excent the South ¥ of the Southwest ¥ of
the Northeast X of said Section 35.
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ee, Florida 32399-0870, with a copy to Marcizn 7.
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LisT OF WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITIES IN LEE COUNTY

{(VALID FOR 60 DAYS)
11/30/1998-01/28/1999

UTILITY NAME MANAGER

A AT SUEINL LALLM

LEE COUNTY

WAYNE CARSON WAMPLER

BAYSHORE UTILITIES, INC. (WU0l13)
(941) 482-4024

2258 CLUBHQUSE ROAD
NORTH FT. MYERS, FL 33917-2523

MICHAEL J. MICELI

BONITA COUNTRY CLUB UTILITIES, INC. (SU285)
(941) 992-2800

10200 MADDOX LANE
BONITA SPRINGS, FL 34135-7639

OGNALD BARTON

BUCCANEER WATER SERVICE (MHC-DEANZA FINANCING LIMITED PART (WU730)
(813} 995-3337

2 NORTH RIVERSIDE PLAZA, SUITE 1513
CHICAGO, IL 60606

W. LEON PILGRIM

CHATEAU COMMUNITIES, INC. (SU313)
(407) 823-7255

14205 EAST COLONIAL DRIVE
ORLANDQ, FL 32826-5111

ROBERT G. PETERS

DEL VERA LIMITED PARTNERSHIP (SU612)
(941) 543-5200 EXT 528

2250 AVENIDA DEL VERA
NORTH FT. MYERS, FL 33917-6700

KcVIN J. CHERRY

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SYSTEMS OF PINE ISLAND, INC. (SU287)
(34]) 283-1144

3038 YORK ROAD
ST. JAMES CITY, FL 33955-2303

(wWsa76) ROGER YTTERBERG

FLORIDA CITIES WATER COMPANY - LEE COUNTY DIVISION
(941) 936-3331

4837 SWIFT ROAD, SUITE 100
SARASOTA, FL 34231-5157

BRIAN P. ARMSTRONG

FLORIDA WATER SERVICES CORPORATION (WSZ35)
(407) 880-00%3

P. 0. BOX 609520
ORLANDO, FL 32960-3520

FOREST PARK PROPERTY OWNER'S ASSOCIATION (SUB4S) JOSEPH B. SYMONS
5200 FOREST PARK DRIVE

NORTH FT. MYERS, FL 33917-5404

DAVID SWQR

FOREST UTILITIES, INC. (SU293)
(941) 481-0111

6385 PRESIDENTIAL COURT, SUITE 104
FT. MYERS, FL 33818-3576

FOUNTAIN LAKES SEZWER CORPORATION (SUS72)
523 SQUTH EIGHTH STREZT
MINNEAPOLIS, MN 53404-1078



LIST OF WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITIES IN LEE COUNTY

(VALID FOR B0 DAYS)
11/30/1998-01/28/1999

UTILITY NAME

LEE COUNTY (continued)

GULF UTILITY COMPANY (WS096)
P. Q. BOX 350
ESTERD, FL 33928-0350

HACIENDA TREATMENT PLANT, INC. (SU43l)
% BONITA SPRINGS UTILITIES, INC.

P. 9. BOX 2383

BONITA SPRINGS, FL 34133-2368

HUNTER S RIDGE UTILITY CO. OF LEE COUNTY {SU674)
12500 HUNTERS RIDGE DRIVE
BONITA SPRINGS, FL 34135-3401

MHC SYSTEMS, INC. (WS743)

% MANUFACTURED HOME COMMUNITIES. INC.
28050 yU.S. HIGHWAY 19, N., SUITE 406
CLEARWATER, FL 33761-2629

MOBILE MANOR, INC. (WU157)
150 LANTERN LANE
NORTH FORT MYERS, FL 33817-851%

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC. {SU317)
P. 0. BOX 2547
FORT MYERS, FL 133902-2547

PINE ISLAND COVE HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC. (SU724)

7280 LADYFISH DRIVE
ST. JAMES CITY, FL 33956-2723

SANIBEL BAYOU UTILITY CORPORATICN ({SU331)
15380 MCGREGOR BLVD., #8
FT. MYERS, FL 33908-2547

SOUTH SEAS UTILITY COMPANY {Su408)
827Q0~105 COLLETE PARKWAY
FT. MYERS, FL 33919-5i07

SPRING CRESK VILLAGE, LTO. (wS234)
24681 SPRING CREEX VILLAGE
BONITA SPRINGS, FL 33134

MANAGER

CAROLYN 8. ANDREWS
(841} 438-1000

FRED PARTIN
{841) 982-0711

00K HUPRICH
(941) 282-4800

UTILITY
(841) 474-1122

CARGL JULIUS
(941) 543-1414

JACK SCHENKMAN
{941) 243~4000 OR -1808

WALTER STACKS
{(841) 283-3100

FIELD SUPERVISORS
(941) 935-8509

JOE K. BLACKETER
(941) 454-8500

DENNIS ¥, WALTCHACK
(341) 2907300 7235-3888



LIST OF WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITIES IN LEE COUNTY

(VALID FOR 60 DAYS)
11/30/1998-01/28/1999

UTILITY NAME

H

LEE COUNTY {continued)

TAMIAMI VILLAGE WATER COMPANY, INC. (WU74Q)
9280-5 COLLEGE PARKWAY
FT. MYERS, FL  33919-4848

USEPPA ISLAND UTILITY, INC. (WS248)
P. Q. 80X 840
80KEELIA, FL  33922-0640

UTILITIES, INC. OF EAGLE RIDGE (SU749)
200 WEATHERSFIELD AVENUE
ALTAMONTE SPRINGS, FL 32714-4098

MANAGER

JOHN J. USTICA
{941) 482-0717

VINCENT FORMOSA
{941) 293-1061

CARL J. WENZ
{708) 4g98-5440



LIST OF WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITIES IN LEE COUNTY

UTILITY NAME

AEC AR S

GOVERNMENTAL AGENCIES

CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS, LEE COUNTY

f. 0. 80x 398
FT. MYERS, FL 33902-Q398

CLERK OF CTIRCUIT CQURT, LEZ COUNTY
P. Q. 80X 2489
FORT MYERS, FL 33902-2483

0EP SQuUTH DISTRICT
2295 YICTORIA AVE., SUITE 364
FORT MYERS, FL 33301

MAYQR, CITY OF CAPE CORAL
P, Q. BOX 1s0027
CAPT CORAL, FL 33915-0027

MAYOR, CITY QF FT. MYERS
P. 0. 80X 2217
FORT MYERS, FL 33902-2217

MAYOR, CITY OF SANIBEL
800 DUNLOP ROAD
SANIBEL, FL 33957-4088

S.W. FLORIDA REGIONAL PLANNING COUNCIL
P.0. BOX 3455
NGRTH FT. MYERS, FL 33918-3455

SC. FLORIDA WATER MANAGEMENT DISTRICT
P.G. BOX 24680
WEST PALM BEACH, FL 33416-4530

{(VALID FOR 60 DAYS)
11/30/1998-01/28/1999

MANAGER



LIST OF WATER ANO WASTEWATER UTILITIES IN LEE COUNTY

UTILITY NAME

PSR ALA L)

STATE QFFICIALS

STATE QF FLORIDA PUBLIC COUNSEL
C/0 THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
THE CAPITOL

TALLAHASSEE, FL 32399~1300

DIVISION OF RECORDS AND REPORTING
FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
2540 SHUMARD 0OAK BOULEVARD
TALLAHASSEE, FL  32399-0850

(VALID FOR 80 DAYS)
11/30/1898-0Q1/28/1999

MANAGER



BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION T

]
s

IN RE: Application of
NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.
for extension of wastewater

Docket No.
service in Lee County, Florida.

R P W )

NOTICE OF FILING

Applicant hereby notices the filing of the revised Exhibit "C"

in the above-referenced docket.

Respectfully submitted on this
8th day of December, 1998, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 Blairstone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301
(850) 877-6555

A s ? < s
(ke (nclow—"

MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN

By

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HERERBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the foregoing
was forwarded via U.S. Mail to Steve Reilly, Esquire, Office Of
Public Counsel, 111 West Madison Street, Suite 812, Tallahassee, FL
32301-1906 on this 8th day of Decgmber, 1398.

MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION-— ' -

IN RE: Application of

NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.
for extension of wastewater
service in Lee County, Florida.

Docket No.

ot St St M gt

NOTICE OF FILING

Applicant hereby notices the filing of the Late Filed Exhibit

"F" in the above-referenced docket.

Regpectfully submitted on this
11th day of December, 1998, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 Blairstone Pines Drive

Tallahassee Florida 32301
(850) 877-6555

BY; ).unf - éf’?f’@“(/

MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN

nfmu\buccaneer\£filing.not




AFFIDAVIT OF MAILING

STATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF LEE

Before me, the undersigned authority, authorized to administer oaths and take

acknowledgments, personally appeared // // EEVES 77 |

who, after being duly sworn on oath, did depose on oath and say that he/QQe is the

U’ . [3 . of North Fort Myers Utility, Inc. and that on December /2, 1998,

he/she did send by First Class mail, a copy of the notice attached hereto to each property
owner within the territory described in the Notice, a list of whom is also attached

hereto.

FURTHER AFFIANT SAYETH NAUGHT.

Sworn to and subscribed before me this /; séday of December, 1998,
by A4 K. 777~ whois personally known to me or

who provided f;uhwg,. W as identification. )
o
D A M)

Print Name KaTprce,y A SA/r£c)s
NOTARY PUBLIC
My Commission Expires:

\?«R" Py, . OFRCAL NOTARY SEAL
e . ( KATHLE..H R SHIELDS
\ , COMMINGN NUMB EX
- g CC736504
‘Q‘O _” T MY COmagsion EXPy

- MAY 19 2c02




NOTICE OF APPLICATION FOR AN
EXTENSION OF WASTEWATER SERVICE AREA

North Fort Myers Utility, Inc., Post Office Box 2547, Fort
Myers, Florida 33902, pursuant to Section 367.045(2), Florida
Statutes, hereby notices its intent to apply to the Florida Public
Service Commission for an extension of its service area to provide
wastewater service to the Buccaneer Estates mobile home community
in Section 35, Township 43 South, Range 24 East in Lee County,

Florida, more particularly described as follows:

Township 43 South, Range 24 East, Les
County. That part of the North ¥ of Sec-
tion 35 lying East of State Road 45-A
(also known as U.S. Highway 41 Business)
except the South ¥ of the Southwest ¥ of
the Northeast %% of said Section 35.

Any objections to the Application must be filed with the
Director, Division of Records & Reporting, 2540 Shumard Oak
Boulevard, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0850, with a copy to Martin
S. Friedman, Esgquire, Rose, Sundstrom & Bentley, LLP, 2548
Blairstone Pines Drive, Tallahassee, Florida 32301, no later than
30 days after the last date that the Notice was mailed or pub-

lished, whichever is later.

nfmu\buccanesriextengion. net



e e
e T DO
; AT s

bainfat
BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMﬁiSS'

erpEg )l PR 10T
IN RE: Application of
NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.
for extension of wastewater
service in Lee County, Florida.

——y ™ R ;\D
" BRI R A S

‘J>
bt L JRIN IREGANIPA

: ST INY
Docket Nobkbsgrvygiisu

N

NOTICE OF FILING

Applicant hereby notices the filing of the original Water and

Wastewater Certificates in the above-referenced docket which were

inadvertently omitted.

Respectfully submitted on this
11th day of December, 1538, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 Blairstone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301
(850) 877-655%5

2y /LLU/LL%Q i

__MARTIN S. FRIEDMAN

nifmul\buccanesr\£filing.not
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Public Service Commission
CERTIFICATE NUMBER

247-8

W, WS

o S KRR

Upon consiceration of the record it is hereby ORDERED y
that authority be dnd is hereby granted to ;;-‘

Noreh Fort Mvers Urilitv, Inec. 3
Whose principal address is 2

P. 0. Box 2547

W

Fort Mvers, FL 33902-2547 (Lee Countvy)

LD

to provide Wastewater service in accordance with
the provisions of Chapter 367, Florida Statutes, the Rules,
Reguiations and Orders of this Commission in the territory de-
scribed by the Orders of this Commission,

(e —

This Certificate shall remain in force and effect until sus-
pended, cancelled or revoked by Orders of this Commis-

TR XA

sion.

Tated

ORDER _8025 DOCKET _770709-5

ORDER 11300 DOCKET _820278-3

ARt bR e e Hetn

ORDER 12572 DOCKET _830316-5

A5

ORDER 136593 DOCKET _830362-8

Feaels
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BY ORDER OF THE

FLORIDA PUBLIC SER%E; COMMISSION
’ . ~ -
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Divisicn of Regords & Reporting
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Public Service Commission
CERTIFICATE NUMBER

WA AR i
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247-8
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ORDER 19059 DOCKET _871306-3U
ORDER _BSC~92-0537-FOF-SY DOCKET _920037-3Y
ORDER _P$6-92-0588-FOF-5U DOCKET _920273-54

ORDER PSC-93-0971-FOF-5U DOCKET 930289-sU

-,

Tt

YN,

vy

ORDER PSC~93-1851-FOF-SU DOCKET

PSC-93-1821-FOF-SU  poeigy 930379-5U

931040-5U

-5 54

ORDER
ORDER _PSC-94-0450-FUF-SU pocker _931164-SU

BLOOOE

Trar

ORDER _PSC-95-0576-FOF-SU__ pocker 940963-5U
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ORDER : DOCKET
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BY ORDER OF THE
FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
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BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

IN RE: Application of
NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

]
1)

) :

) 1

for extension of wastewater ) Docket No. 98&‘7’8:1 SU- T
service in Lee County, Florida. ) R £
) < S

= = T

NOTICE OF FILING 55w -

S L O

= O

Applicant hereby notices the filing of the Late Filed Exhibit
"G, which is the Affidavit of Publication in the above-referenced
docket.

Respectfully submitted on this
18th day of December, 1998, by:

ROSE, SUNDSTROM & BENTLEY, LLP
2548 RBlairstone Pines Drive
Tallahassee, Florida 32301
(850) 877-6555

N 13 T
: ‘ 1
AR

,//MARTIN S. FFIEDMAN

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the foregoing
was forwarded via U.S. Mail to Steve Reilly, Esguire, Office Of
Public Counsel, 111 West Madison Street, Suite 812, Tallahassee, FL
32301-1906 on this 18th day of December, 1998.

"/; r (:
Sy A
'*./ bL/ é;,f(,ff/b(é//’//“
MARTIN S. F IEDMAN

nfmulbuccanear\filing. 'oc




NEWS-PRESS
Published every morning — Dally and Sunday
Fort Myers, Florida

Affidavit of Publication

STATE Of FLORIDA
COUNTY OF LEE

Bafora the undersigned authonity, personally appeared,

—Suzanne Crawferd

who on cath says that he/sha is the

Legal Coordinmator

Qaily newspapsr, pubiished at Fort Myers, in Lee County, Florida; that the

Assistant

of the News-Prass, a

attached copy of advertisament, being a

Amended Notice of Applicariaon

n the matter of
Extension af Wastrewarer Syc. 3rea .
in the Court

was published In said newspaper In the & of,
December 9 #1998

Afflard further says that the said News-Press is a paper of general circuiation
dady in Les, Chasictte, Coifier, Glades and Hendry Counties and published at
Fort Myers, in said Lee County, Fiorida and that said newspapar has heretofora
memdhmmm%c@dﬁ%mdhfs
been entered as 2 second class mail matter at the post office in Fort Myers in
said Lae County, Florida, for a perod of one year next precsding the ficst
publication of the attached copy of the advertisement, and affiant furthar says
wtwmmmfmmmmwwmﬂmwmmw
discount, rebats, commission or refund for the purpose of securing this

mmwm&mnhm;@m/w

Sworn to and subscribsd before ms this
l11th day of
Decemher 18 Qg by

Suzanpne Crawufard

wha Is peracnaily known 10 me or who has produced

as identification, and ; i or did not taks an N
Notary Publiie %/1}/ (2‘7‘ /Z‘/K{,/’—"‘
i Name___

My Cormmission Expires:
CLASS-t8

astien,
VAT, B,

Janet £, Cobi

= MY COMMISSION = £0502535 E(FIRES
TRt Novemper 19, 2000

3 3‘.".». e 3ONQED THRU THOY #AIN INSURANCE (NG

N

Wiscellanequs 1085
Natices
LTU"AMENDED U Y
- NOTICE OF -~ :
APPLICATION FOR AN
EXTENSION > ‘QF
L WASTEWATER -
SERVICE AREA "+
“North™?Fort Myers
Utltity, Inc., Post Af\: ice

12

by notices its intent to
apply ito _the Florida

1 Pubchf:VServ!ce - Come

mission for - an -exten-|
sion of its service ‘area
to provide wastewater,
service to!the Bucca-!
neer.iEstates “mobife!
home s.community - In;

Sectlon 35, Township 43
Range 24 East lnI
. Florida,

the North & of Section.
35 lying East of State
Road 45-A {also known .

|

"Appiicat

as.« U.S. | Highway -41
Business) ..except - i
South: V2 of the South-
west ¥ gf the Northe,
a of'said Section 35,
An 'gb}ecﬂons to the
H on-'must ‘be
filed ‘with the Director,.
Divisioniof. Records &
Reporting, 72540 : Shy-
mard - Qak - Boulevard,
Tailahassae, . Florida
50, with _a_coov,
To #Marfin’s. Friedman,
Esquire, " Rose, . Sund-
strom & Bentley, L1 P,
2548  Blairstone. Pines
Drive, “Tallahassee,
Flortda 32301 no later
than 30 days after the
last -date that the No-
tice was mailed or pub-
lished, whichever Is lat-

er i
No. 66001

Decs



FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION
DOCKET

NO. LRI &I~ SU_ EXHIBITHO. 33
COMPANY/

WITNESS: . ]

DATE: (o= [B-4Y -




SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT

THIS SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT is made and entered into by and among the Office of
Public Counsel (“OPC”), Ronald Ludington, Donald Gill, Joseph Devine, and North Fort Myers
Utility, Inc. (“NFMU”).

WHEREAS, NFMU has filed an application (“Application”) with the Florida Public Service
Commission to extend its wastewater service area to serve Buccaneer Estates Manufactured Home
Community (“Buccaneer Estates”); and

WHEREAS, OPC, Ludington, Gill and Devine have filed objections to NFMU’s
Application; and;

WHEREAS, recognizing the expense and uncertainty of continuing this proceeding, the
parties desire to effectuate a settlement.

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual covenants set forth herein, the
parties agree as follows:

1. The foregoing recitations are true and correct and incorporated herein by this reference.

2. OPC, Ludington, Gill and Devine shall voluntarily dismiss their objections to NFMU’s
Application, and shall support the granting of the Application.

3. Commencing with service rendered on and after September 1, 1999, NFMU will bill each
resident of Buccaneer Estates based upon NFMU'’s approved Residential Service rate schedule, i.e.,
a base facility charge (currently $10.98 per month) plus a charge per thousand gallons of water
registered on the meter (currently $3.98 per 1,000 gallons). The parties acknowledge that NFMU
obtains water meter reading information from Buccaneer Water Company.

4. NFMU waives any right to collect its service availability charges from the residents of

Buccaneer Estates. NFMU warrants that it alone owns all of Snowbirdland Vistas, Inc. and MHC-



DeAnza Financing Limited Partnership’s (collectively, “Park Owner”) right, title and interest to any
pass-through charges that could ever be collected from the residents of Buccaneer Estates, under
Chapter 723, Florida Statutes, concerning Buccaneer Estates’ interconnection with NFMU
wastewater collection and treatment system. As the sole owner of this right to collect any pass-
through charges collectible from the residents, pursuant to this change of wastewater provider,
NFMU does hereby waive the collection of any such pass-through charges from the residents.
NFMU also expressly cancels, as if paid, any such pass-through charges that could be collected from
the residents, pursuant to this interconnection, forever holding the residents harmless from the
payment of any pass-through charges, potentially collectible under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes,
relating to Buccaneer Estates’ interconnection with NFMU’s system.

5. The residents shall not pay for wastewater service through August 31, 1999.

6. This agreement does not affect the rights of the residents of Buccaneer Estates to pursue
their contract rights against the Park Owner under Chapter 723, Florida Statutes.

7. The parties agree that this Settlement Agreement is entered into to resolve a unique
situation and shall not be relied upon as precedence in any future proceeding.

8. The parties agree to recommend that the Order to Show Cause proceeding against NFMU
should be dismissed without penalty to NFMU.

9. The signatories warrant and represent that they have the authority to execute this
Agreement and to bind their respective parties.

10.  This Settlement Agreement shall be submitted to the Commission panel at the

September 7, 1999 agenda.



NORTH FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC.

By: A.A. Reeves, IIII, Vice President

Ronald Ludington

Joseph Devine

nfmu\buccaneer\settlement5.agr

OFFICE OF PUBLIC COUNSEL

By: Jack Shreve

Donald Gill



FILE No. 072 (6,24 '93 15:46 [D'ROSE SUNDSTRIM & BENTLEY 8506564029

NORTI1 FORT MYERS UTILITY, INC, OFFICE OF PUBLIC COUNSEL

By: A.A. Reeves, [111, Vice President

y: Jack Shreve

Ronald Ludington Donald Gill

Joseph Devine

nfimubuccanecr\settiementS.agr

PAGE 2
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613 So.2d 63, 18 Fla. L. Weekly D238, State, Public Service Com'n v. Lindahl,

(Fla.App. 2 Dist. 1993)

*63 613 So.2d 63
18 Fla. L. Week. D238

STATE of Florida, PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION, Appellant,
v.
Robert W. LINDAHL, Dorothy K. Bird, and Herbert J. McClain,
individually and on behalf of the class of all
others similarly situated, and Shady
Oaks Owners' Association,
Inc., Appellees.

No. 92-01776.
District Court of Appeal of Florida,
Second District.

Jan. 6, 1993.
Rehearing Denied Feb. 12, 1993.

Utility customers who resided in mobile home park brought action against
utility provider who was developer of park. Customers moved to enjoin provider
from billing and collecting newly approved rates for water and wastewater
services and to enjoin it from unilaterally terminating services if customers
failed to pay. The Circuit Court, Pasco County, Lynn Tepper, J., entered
emergency temporary injunction, and the Public Service Commission (PSC) moved
for reconsideration. Wayne L. Cobb, J., denied reconsideration, and PSC
appealed. The District Court of Appeal, Frank, J., held that PSC's authority to
raise or lower utility rates preempts deed restrictions.

Injunctive orders reversed and vacated.

WATERS AND WATER COURSES &=203(11)

405 -
4051X Public Water Supply
405IX (A) Domestic and Municipal Purposes
405k203 Water Rents and Other Charges
405k203(11) Revision, increase, or reduction of charges.

Fla.App. 2 Dist. 1993.

Public Service Commission's (PSC) authority to raise or lower utility rates
preempts deed restrictions and, therefore, PSC's approval of rate increase
requested by utility provider controlled, even though provider was also
developer of residential mobile home park and residents claimed that restrictive
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covenants limited rates for water and sewage. West's F.S.A. Secs. 367.011(2),
367.101.

Robert D. Vandiver, General Counsel, David E. Smith, Director of Appeals, and
Matthew J. Feil, Sr. Staff Atty., of the Public Service Com'n, Tallahassee, for
appellant.

Gerald A. Figurski of Martin, Figurski & Harrill, New Port Richey, for
appellees.

FRANK, Judge.

The Public Service Commission (PSC) has sought our review of an order of the
trial court denying reconsideration of an amended preliminary injunction
prohibiting Shady Oaks Mobile-Modular Estates (Shady Oaks), a developer and
utility provider for a residential mobile home park, from collecting, through
threats to terminate services, increased utility rates charged to its residents
for water and wastewater services in the period June 24, 1991 to August 1, 1991.
The PSC maintains that the trial court should have vacated the initial temporary
injunction to permit the collection of the PSC approved rates from June 24,
1981. We agree.

In an order issued February 8, 1991, the PSC approved a requested increase to
the rate Shady Oaks charged its residents for water and sewer service. The new
rates were to take effect in March, 1991. On June 21, 1991, certain residents
filed a class action against Shady Oaks, alleging that Shady Oaks had breached

"certain restrictions, covenants, and limitations [that] ... were intended to
be, and would be taken as a consideration for ... any deed of conveyance *64.
made and as covenants running with the land." Incident to the filing of the

complaint, the residents moved to enjoin Shady Oaks from billing and collecting
the newly approved rates and from unilaterally terminating services if the
residents failed to pay. The motion relied substantially upon certain
restrictive covenants that were recorded in Pasco County in 1972, and
particularly upon paragraph 10 of those restrictions, which provides as follows:

A yearly charge of $300.00, payable in advance, will be made for water,
sewage, cable TV and Recreational Center including shuffleboard court.

By the terms of the instrument, the deed restrictions were to run until
January 1, 2000.

Judge Lynn Tepper entered an emergency temporary injunction, to "take effect
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immediately," on June 24, 1991. Pursuant to the injunction, Shady Oaks could
not charge or attempt to collect the PSC determined rate, or terminate the water
and sewer services of any member of the subject class. 1In a separate order
filed the same date, Judge Tepper required each member of the represented class
to tender a $25.00 monthly maintenance assessment into the court registry
pending the outcome of the principal litigation.

The core question arising from this dispute is whether the trial court was
invested with subject matter jurisdiction to issue the injunction. The "Water
and Sewer System Regulatory Law," Chapter 367, Florida Statutes, confers upon
the PSC exclusive jurisdiction to fix the rate that regulated utilities, such as
Shady Oaks, charge their customers.

We determined in Hill Top Developers v. Holiday Pines Service Corporation,
478 So.2d 368 (Fla. 2d DCA 1985), that the legislature intended the PSC to have
plenary jurisdiction to establish the rates charged by regulated utilities. See
Secs. 367.011(2) and 367.101, Fla.Stat. (1989). To preserve the legislature's
allocation of jurisdictional authority between the administrative agency and the
general equitable power of the circuit courts, we cautioned the bench against
"judicial incursion into the province of the agency." Hill Top Developers, 478
So.2d at 371. We again face judicial interference with the regulatory
function, and, as we did in Hill Top Developers, condemn the trial court's
intrusion into the PSC's statutorily delegated responsibility to fix a "just,
reasonable, and compensatory" rate for service availability. See Sec.
367.081(2) (a), Fla.Stat. (1989).

We, of course, reject the view urged by the residents that the 1972 deed
restrictions supersede the order of the PSC approving the rate increase. When
the PSC issued water and sewer certificates to Shady Oaks in February, 1986, its
jurisdiction over the charges for such services was comprehensive. The
preexisting deed restrictions were of no moment then and are not now. The PSC's
authority to raise or lower utility rates, even those established by a contract,
is preemptive. See Cohee v. Crestridge Utilities Corp., 324 So.2d 155 (Fla. 2d
DCA 1975).

We recognize that our decision may affect the collection of the $300.00
annual maintenance fee prescribed in the deed restrictions. That concern,
however, has no relevance to the narrow question we have answered in this
opinion. On the other hand, we do not mean by our silence to sanction an
assessment indistinguishable from the charges imposed for the services
contemplated in the PSC approved rates.
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Accordingly, the injunctive orders are reversed and vacated.

DANAHY, A.C.J., and HALL, J., concur.
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*155 324 So.2d 155

Leonard COHEE and Glenn Cohee, on behalf of themselves and all other persons similarly situated, Appellants,
A\i

CRESTRIDGE UTILITIES CORP., Appellee.

No. 75--212.
District Court of Appeal of Florida, Second District.
Dec. 23, 1975.

Homeowners brought class action against utilities corporation seeking damages
for breach of contract on ground corporation charged rates in excess of those
provided in contract with subdivision developer. The Circuit Court, Pasco
County, Lawrence E. Keough, J., entered summary judgment for utilities
corporation on ground that Public Service Commission had exclusive jurisdiction,
and plaintiff appealed. The District Court of Appeal, Grimes, J., held that
Commission had authority to raise as well as lower rates established by
preexisting contract when deemed necessary in public interest, that no rate
hearing had taken place, that plaintiffs were entitled to adjudication of
whether utilities corporation breached its contract, and that this determination
could only be accomplished in court of law.

Reverged and remanded.

1. WATERS AND WATER COURSES&= 202
405 -——--
4051IX Public Water Supply
405IX(A) Domestic and Municipal Purposes
405k202 Regulations of supply and use.

[See headnote text below]

1. WATERS AND WATER COURSES&= 203 (11)
405 -
4051IX Public Water Supply
405IX (A) Domestic and Municipal Purposes
405k203 Water Rents and Other Charges
405k203(11) Revision, increase, or reduction of charges.
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Fla.App. 1975.

As result of county commission resolution adopting provisions of Water and
Sewer Regulatory Law granting Public Service Commission authority to regulate
water service, including rates, and Public Service Commission order granting
water certificate to utilities corporation, operation of utility corporation's
water service to subdivision was under jurisdiction of Public Service
Commission; thus, despite fact that public utilities corporation had
preexisting contract concerning rates to be charged home owners for water
service provided them, those rates could be ordered changed by Public Service
Commission. West's F.S.A. §§ 367.011(4), 367.081(2), 367.171.

2. PUBLIC UTILITIESES> 121
317A -
317AIT Regulation
317Ak119 Regulation of Charges
317ak121 Service within municipalities; charges fixed by contract or
ordinance.

Formerly 317Ak7.2

Fla.App. 1975.

Public Service Commission has authority to raise as well as lower rates
established by preexisting contract when deemed necessary in public interest;
under statute setting criterion for setting rates, Commission is not even
authorized to take into consideration preexisting contract in its determination
of reasonable rates. West's F.S.A. §§ 367.011(4), 367.081(2), 367.171.

3. WATERS AND WATER COURSES&E&> 203 (6)
405 -——-
4051IX Public Water Supply
405IX(A) Domestic and Municipal Purposes
405k203 Water Rents and Other Charges
405k203(6) Establishment and regulation by public authority in
general.

Fla.App. 1975.

Mere approval of rates charged by utilities corporation for water service
provided subdivision home owners upon issuance of water certificate by Public
Service Commission did not constitute rate hearing within contemplation of

statute governing establishment of those rates. West's F.S.A. §§ 367.081,
367.081(2), 367.171.

4. PUBLIC UTILITIESS&= 121
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317A -——

317A11 Regulation

317Ak119 Regulation of Charges

317Ak121 Service within municipalities; charges fixed by contract or
ordinance.

Formerly 317Ak7.2

Fla.App. 1975.

In class action seeking damages for breach of contract by utilities
corporation on ground that it charged homeowners rates in excess of those
provided in contract with subdivision developer, plaintiffs were entitled to
adjudication of whether utilities corporation breached its contract by going to
higher rates, despite fact that Public Service Commission subsequently approved
rates charged; furthermore, since Public Service Commission conceded that it
did not have jurisdiction to determine legality of increase which took place
prior to its jurisdictional date, this could only be accomplished in court of
law. West's F.S.A. §§ 367.011(4), 367.081, 367.081(2), 367.171.

D. Russell Stahl, Tampa, for appellants.
H. James Parker, Delzer, Edwards & Martin, Port Richey, for appellee.

*156 Raymond E. Vesterby, Tallahassee, for Florida Public Service
Commission, amicus curiae.

GRIMES, Judge.

This case involves the question of whether jurisdiction to pass upon the
subject matter of the suit rests in the circuit court or in the Public Service
Commission.

In 1965, Dixie Gardens, Incorporated, as the developer, entered into a
contract with Crestridge Utilities Corporation whereby Crestridge was granted
the exclusive right to provide water service to the property in Crestridge
Gardens Subdivision for a period of thirty years. The two corporations were
related at least to the extent that the same persons signed the contract as
corporate officers of both parties. After specifying that Crestridge should lay
and maintain water lines within the described property, the contract stated in
part:

‘. . . The Contractor shall have the exclusive right to supply the water to
all lots and it shall be entitled to receive a minimum of Five and No/100

Copyright (c) West Group 1999 No claim to original U.S. Govt. works



Page 4
" 324 S0.2d 155, Cohee v. Crestridge Utilities Corp., (Fla.App. 2 Dist. 1975)

($5.00) Dollars per month for such service, which will entitle each lot owner
the right to a reasonable use of water, it being understood that if any lot
owner or an occupant shall consistently insist on using an excess amount of
water and cause waste that the Contractor shall have the right to shut-off
the water until definite agreement is obtained that the use of said water
will be limited to reasonable use. This provision is in the interest of the
public health and safety. Said monthly charge of Five and No/100 ($5.00)
Dollars shall remain in effect on all lots which once is occupied by a home.
If any lot owner or occupant wastes or uses water in excess the Contractor
shall have the right to install a meter on said lot and charge on a metered
basis with charges commensurate with other charges in the same general
vicinity.!

The provision quoted above was restated as a part of the Crestridge Gardens
restrictions which were recorded as covenants running with the land. 1In early
1970, Crestridge installed meters on all of the houses of homeowners in
Crestridge Gardens Subdivision and began imposing charges for water service on a
metered basis in excess of $5.00 per month.

The plaintiffs/appellants brought a class action seeking damages for breach
of contract on behalf of themselves and all other homeowners in Crestridge
Gardens Subdivision alleging that since none of the homeowners were wasting
water, Crestridge was in violation of its contract by making monthly charges for
water which averaged $12.00 per homeowner. As one of its defenses, Crestridge
asserted that jurisdiction of this matter rested solely with the Public Service
Commission, because on March 8, 1973, it had received a water certificate from
that body after the Board of County Commissioners of Pasco County had adopted a
resolution which made the provisions of the Water and Sewer Regulatory Law
effective in Pasco County. The court entered a summary judgment for Crestridge
on the basis that the Public Service Commission had exclusive jurisdiction of
the issues raised in the pending litigation. (FN1)

At the outset it should be noted that this is not the first dispute
Crestridge has had with a property owner over rates for utility services. 1In
Sloane v. Dixie Gardens, Inc., Fla.App.2d, 1973, 278 So.2d 309, this court
considered the effect of the action of Crestridge in charging $2.25 per month
for garbage collection when the contract between *157 Crestridge and Dixie
Gardens, Inc. provided for a fee of $1.75 per month. This court directed the
trial judge to determine upon what authority Crestridge sought to make a charge
in excess of the contract price. While the posture of that case was somewhat
different, the following portion of this court's opinion may bear on the instant
case:
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'"The basic question is whether developers of property can provide for the
furnishing of essential services and bind the owners of lots to pay for them.
We think they can. We find no contravention of public policy in the
agreement. Sloane's argument that it constitutes a monopoly void as against
public policy is without merit. Garbage collection is essential to a well-
run community, and may be treated as an exclusive franchise just as the
furnishing of telephone service and electric power are.

'We point out that the present litigation involves relationships between
private persons and a local utility corporation associated with the developer
of the land. We are not called upon to determine the right of public
authority to regulate or supersede the service . . ..!

[1] As a result of the Pasco County Commission resolution and the Public
Service Commission order granting the water certificate, the operation of
Crestridge's water service is now clearly under the jurisdiction of the Public
Service Commission. Fla.Stat. s 367.171 (1973). (FN2) Thus, Crestridge argues
that the issuance of the water certificate was tantamount to the approval of the
water rates which were being charged when the certificate was issued. On the
other hand, the plaintiffs contend that the courts rather than the Public
Service Commission have jurisdiction since the plaintiffs' claims are for breach
of contract. 1In support of their position they point to Fla.Stat. s 367.011(4)
{(1973) which provides that Chapter 367 (the Water and Sewer Regulatory Law)
'Shall not impair or take away vested rights other than procedural rights or
benefits.'

[2] The Supreme Court in IMiami Bridge Co. v. Railroad Commission, 1944, 155
Fla. 366, 20 So.2d 356, stated:

'The State as an attribute of sovereignty is endowed with inherent power to
regulate the rates to be charged by a public utility for its products or
service. Contracts by public service corporations for their services or
products, becaue of the interest of the public therein, are not to be classed
with personal and private contracts, the impairment of which is forbidden by
constitutional provisions. 16 C.J.8. Constitutional Law, pp. 766-773, s
327.°

Therefore, despite the fact that Crestridge had a pre-existing contract
concerning its rates, now that Crestridge is under the jurisdiction of the
Public Service Commission, these rates may be ordered changed by that body. The
Public Service Commission has authority to raise as well as lower rates
established by a pre-existing contract when deemed necessary in the public
interest. State v. Burr, 1920, 79 Fla. 290, 84 So. s1.
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As the criterion for setting the rates, Fla.Stat. s 367.081(2) (1973)
provides:

'{2) The commission 'shall, after notice and hearing, either upon reguest or
upon its own motion, fix rates which are just, reasonable, compensatory, and
not unjustly discriminatory. In all such proceedings, the commission shall
congider the value and quality of the service and the cost of providing the
sexvice, which shall include, but not be limited to, debt interest, the
utility's requirements for *158. working capital, maintenance, depreciation,
tax and operating expenses incurred in the operation of all property used and
useful in the public service, and a fair return on the utility's intestment
in property used and useful in the public service. The commission shall also
consider the utility's investment in property required by duly authorized
governmental authority to be constructed in the public interest within a
reasonable time in the future, not to exceed twenty-four months.'

Therefore, it would appear that the Commission would not even be authorized
to take into consideration the pre-existing contract in its determination of
reasonable rates. However, the question we must decide is whether the trial
court had jurisdiction to determine whether Crestridge breached its contract
when it raised the rates.

[3] Because of this court's concern that our opinion might affect the
jurisdiction of the Florida Public Service Commission, an order was entered
affording the Commission an opportunity to express its views through the filing
of an amicus curiae brief. The Commission chose to file such a brief in which
it stated that its issuance of the water certificate to Crestridge did not
constitute the setting of rates. The Commission asserts that it merely approved
what it believed to be the rates which were being charged and collected on the
jurisdictional date. Fla.Stat. s 367.171 (1973) lends support to this view
because it indicates that once a county commission has resolved to come within
the provisions of the chapter, any utility then engaged in the operation of a
water system can receive a certificate by filing an pplication together with a
map of its existing system, a description of the area served and the appropriate
fee. Thus, it appears that there has been no rate hearing as contemplated by
Fla.Stat. s 367.081 (1973).

{[4] In its brief, the Commission also states that it does not have
jurisdiction to determine the legality of an increase which took place prior to

its jurisdictional date but concludes with this statement:

'If, however, a court of competent jurisdiction were to find that the rates
being charged and collected on the jurisdictional date were unlawful because
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they were in violation of a presidential freeze, contract, deed restriction,
municipal ordinance, or county regulatory law, we do not believe such rate
can lawfully be grandfathered in.'

The plaintiffs are entitled to an adjudication of whether Crestridge breached
its contract by going to the higher rates. This can only be accomplished in a
court of law. Cf. BState ex rel. McKenzie v, Willis, Fla.1975, 310 So.2d 1.
Accordingly, the summary judgment is reversed, and the case is remanded for
further proceedings consistent with this opinion.

BOARDMAN, Acting C.J., and SCHEB, J., concur.

FN1. Since it was not raised below, this court expresses no opinion at this
time on whether the case should have been transferred to the county court
pursuant to RCP 1.060 on the premise that no claim of any single homeowner
exceeded the minimum amount necessary for circuit court jurisdiction. See
Curtis Publishing Company v. Bader, Fla.App.3d, 1972, 266 So.2d 78.

FN2. All statutory citations in this opinion shall refer to the latest edition

of Florida Statutes since the relevant portions of the statutes in question
have remained unchanged at all times pertinent to the decision.
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